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     AS FILED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION ON JUNE 21, 2001 
 
                                                      REGISTRATION NO. 333-61740 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
                                 UNITED STATES 
                       SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION 
                             WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549 
                            ------------------------ 
 
 
                                AMENDMENT NO. 3 
 
                                       TO 
 
                                    FORM S-4 
                             REGISTRATION STATEMENT 
                                     UNDER 
                           THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933 
                            ------------------------ 
 
                          VISHAY INTERTECHNOLOGY, INC. 
             (EXACT NAME OF REGISTRANT AS SPECIFIED IN ITS CHARTER) 
 
 
                                                             
            DELAWARE                           3670                          381686453 
(STATE OR OTHER JURISDICTION OF    (PRIMARY STANDARD INDUSTRIAL           (I.R.S. EMPLOYER 
 INCORPORATION OR ORGANIZATION)    CLASSIFICATION CODE NUMBER)         IDENTIFICATION NUMBER) 
 
 
                               63 LINCOLN HIGHWAY 
                        MALVERN, PENNSYLVANIA 19355-2121 
                                 (610) 644-1300 
  (ADDRESS, INCLUDING ZIP CODE, AND TELEPHONE NUMBER, INCLUDING AREA CODE, OF 
                   REGISTRANT'S PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICES) 
 
                                  AVI D. EDEN 
                        C/O VISHAY INTERTECHNOLOGY, INC. 
                               63 LINCOLN HIGHWAY 
                        MALVERN, PENNSYLVANIA 19355-2121 
                                 (610) 644-1300 
 (NAME, ADDRESS, INCLUDING ZIP CODE, AND TELEPHONE NUMBER, INCLUDING AREA CODE, 
                             OF AGENT FOR SERVICE) 
 
                                    COPY TO: 
                             ABBE L. DIENSTAG, ESQ. 
                      KRAMER LEVIN NAFTALIS & FRANKEL LLP 
                                919 THIRD AVENUE 
                            NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10022 
                                 (212) 715-9100 
                            ------------------------ 
 
APPROXIMATE DATE OF COMMENCEMENT OF PROPOSED SALE TO THE PUBLIC: AS PROMPTLY AS 
PRACTICABLE AFTER THIS REGISTRATION STATEMENT BECOMES EFFECTIVE AND UPON 
CONSUMMATION OF THE TRANSACTIONS DESCRIBED IN THE ENCLOSED PROSPECTUS. 
 
     If the securities being registered on this Form are being offered in 
connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with 
General Instruction G, check the following box.  [ ] 
 
     If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering 
pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and 
list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective 
registration statement for the same offering.  [ ] 
 
     If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) 
under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act 
registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement 
for the same offering.  [ ] 
 
     If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on 
a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 
1933, check the following box:  [ ] 
                            ------------------------ 
 
     THE REGISTRANT HEREBY AMENDS THIS REGISTRATION STATEMENT ON SUCH DATE OR 
DATES AS MAY BE NECESSARY TO DELAY ITS EFFECTIVE DATE UNTIL THE REGISTRANT SHALL 



FILE A FURTHER AMENDMENT WHICH SPECIFICALLY STATES THAT THIS REGISTRATION 
STATEMENT SHALL THEREAFTER BECOME EFFECTIVE IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 8(a) OF 
THE SECURITIES ACT OR UNTIL THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT SHALL BECOME EFFECTIVE ON 
SUCH DATE AS THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION, ACTING PURSUANT TO SECTION 
8(a), MAY DETERMINE. 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
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THE INFORMATION IN THIS PROSPECTUS IS NOT COMPLETE AND MAY BE CHANGED. WE MAY 
NOT SELL THESE SECURITIES UNTIL THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT FILED WITH THE 
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IS EFFECTIVE. THIS PROSPECTUS IS NOT AN OFFER 
TO SELL THESE SECURITIES AND WE ARE NOT SOLICITING OFFERS TO BUY THESE 
SECURITIES IN ANY STATE WHERE THE OFFER OR SALE IS NOT PERMITTED. 
 
                                    OFFER OF 
 
             VISHAY TEMIC SEMICONDUCTOR ACQUISITION HOLDINGS CORP. 
                                  TO EXCHANGE 
                           1.5 SHARES OF COMMON STOCK 
                                       OF 
 
                          VISHAY INTERTECHNOLOGY, INC. 
                                      FOR 
                             EACH OUTSTANDING SHARE 
                                OF COMMON STOCK 
                                       OF 
 
                             SILICONIX INCORPORATED 
 
THE EXCHANGE OFFER AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT 12:00 MIDNIGHT, NEW YORK 
CITY TIME, ON FRIDAY, JUNE 22, 2001, UNLESS EXTENDED. 
 
     Vishay Intertechnology, Inc., through its wholly-owned subsidiary Vishay 
TEMIC Semiconductor Acquisition Holdings Corp., hereby offers, upon the terms 
and subject to the conditions set forth in this document and in the enclosed 
letter of transmittal, to exchange 1.5 shares of Vishay common stock for each 
outstanding share of common stock of Siliconix incorporated which is validly 
tendered and not properly withdrawn on or prior to the expiration date of the 
offer. 
 
     Vishay, through Vishay TEMIC, currently owns approximately 80.4% of the 
outstanding shares of Siliconix common stock. This offer is conditioned on the 
tender of at least a majority of the outstanding Siliconix shares that Vishay 
does not already own. We will not waive this condition in the offer. 
 
     Our obligation to exchange shares of Vishay common stock for shares of 
Siliconix common stock is also subject to the other conditions listed under 
"Conditions of the Offer." 
 
     If this offer is consummated, we will own more than 90% of the outstanding 
common stock of Siliconix. As soon as possible after consummation of the offer, 
we currently intend to effect a short-form merger of Siliconix with a subsidiary 
of Vishay, although we are not required to do so. If such a merger takes place 
and you have not validly tendered your shares of Siliconix common stock in the 
offer, your shares will be exchanged for the same consideration per Siliconix 
share you own that you would have received, without interest, if you had 
tendered your shares in the offer, unless you properly perfect your appraisal 
rights under Delaware law. See "Purpose of the Offer; The Merger; Appraisal 
Rights." 
 
     Vishay's common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the 
symbol "VSH." Siliconix's common stock is quoted on the Nasdaq National Market 
under the symbol "SILI." 
 
 
     SEE "RISK FACTORS" BEGINNING ON PAGE 10 FOR A DISCUSSION OF ISSUES THAT YOU 
SHOULD CONSIDER WITH RESPECT TO THE OFFER AND THE MERGER. 
 
 
     Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities 
commission has approved or disapproved the Vishay common stock to be issued in 
the offer and the merger or determined if this prospectus is truthful or 
complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense. 
 
 
                 The date of this prospectus is June 21, 2001. 
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     THIS DOCUMENT INCORPORATES IMPORTANT BUSINESS AND FINANCIAL INFORMATION 
ABOUT VISHAY AND SILICONIX FROM DOCUMENTS FILED WITH THE SEC THAT HAVE NOT BEEN 
INCLUDED IN OR DELIVERED WITH THIS DOCUMENT. THIS INFORMATION IS AVAILABLE AT A 
WEB SITE MAINTAINED BY THE SEC AT WWW.SEC.GOV, AS WELL AS FROM OTHER SOURCES. 
SEE "WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION" BEGINNING ON PAGE 1. 
 
     YOU ALSO MAY REQUEST COPIES OF THESE DOCUMENTS FROM US, WITHOUT CHARGE, 
UPON WRITTEN OR ORAL REQUEST TO OUR INFORMATION AGENT, MACKENZIE PARTNERS, INC., 
156 FIFTH AVENUE, NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10010, COLLECT AT 212-929-5500 OR TOLL-FREE 
AT 800-322-2885. 
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                      WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION 
 
     Vishay and Siliconix file annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy 
statements and other information with the SEC under the Securities Exchange Act 
of 1934. You may read and copy this information at the Public Reference Room of 
the SEC, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Room 1024, Washington, D.C. 20549. You may 
obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the 
SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. 
 
     You may also obtain copies of this information by mail from the Public 
Reference Room of the SEC. 
 
     The SEC also maintains a web site that contains reports, proxy statements 
and other information about issuers, like Vishay and Siliconix, who file 
electronically with the SEC. The address of that site is www.sec.gov. 
 
     You can also inspect reports, proxy statements and other information about 
Vishay at the offices of the New York Stock Exchange, 20 Broad Street, New York, 
New York 10005. 
 
     Vishay filed a registration statement on Form S-4 to register with the SEC 
the Vishay common stock to be issued pursuant to the offer and the merger. This 
prospectus is a part of that registration statement. As allowed by SEC rules, 
this prospectus does not contain all the information you can find in the 
registration statement or the exhibits to the registration statement. We also 
filed with the SEC a statement on Schedule TO pursuant to Rule 14d-3 under the 
Exchange Act to furnish certain information about the offer and the merger. You 
may obtain copies of the Form S-4 and the Schedule TO (and any amendments to 
those documents) in the manner described above. 
 
     Siliconix is required to file with the SEC a Solicitation/Recommendation 
Statement on Schedule 14D-9 regarding the offer within ten business days from 
the commencement date of the offer and to disseminate this statement to 
Siliconix stockholders. You may obtain a copy of the Schedule 14D-9 after it is 
filed (and any amendments to that document) in the manner described above. 
 
     The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" information into this 
prospectus, which means that we can disclose important information to you by 
referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The information 
incorporated by reference is deemed to be part of this prospectus, except for 
any information superseded by information contained directly in this prospectus. 
This prospectus incorporates by reference the documents set forth below that 
Vishay and Siliconix have previously filed with the SEC. These documents contain 
important information about Vishay and Siliconix and their finances. 
 
 
 
                                             
VISHAY SEC FILINGS (FILE NO. 001-07416)        PERIOD 
Annual Report on Form 10-K...................  Year ended December 31, 2000 
Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q................  Quarterly period ended March 31, 2001 
Current Report on Form 8-K...................  Filed on June 18, 2001 
The description of Vishay common stock as set 
  forth in its Registration Statement on Form 
  S-3 (file no. 333-34178)...................  Filed on April 6, 2000 
SILICONIX SEC FILINGS (FILE NO. 000-03698)     PERIOD 
Annual Report on Forms 10-K and 10-K/A.......  Year ended December 31, 2000 
Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q................  Quarterly period ended March 31, 2001 
Current Report on Form 8-K...................  Filed on June 1, 2001 
 
 
 
     All documents filed by Vishay and Siliconix pursuant to Section 13(a), 
13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act with the SEC from the date of this 
prospectus to the date that Siliconix shares are accepted for exchange pursuant 
to our offer (or the date that our offer is terminated) shall also be deemed to 
be incorporated herein by reference. 
 
                                        1 
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     Vishay has supplied all information contained or incorporated by reference 
in this document relating to Vishay and Vishay TEMIC. We have obtained the 
information contained in this document relating to Siliconix from Siliconix or 
from publicly available sources. 
 
     Documents incorporated by reference are available from us without charge 
upon request to our information agent, MacKenzie Partners, Inc., 156 Fifth 
Avenue, New York, New York 10010, collect at 212-929-5500 or toll-free at 
800-322-2885. Exhibits to these documents will only be furnished if they are 
specifically incorporated by reference in this document. If you request any 
incorporated documents from us, we will mail them to you by first class mail, or 
another equally prompt means, within one business day after we receive your 
request. 
 
     WE HAVE NOT AUTHORIZED ANYONE TO GIVE ANY INFORMATION OR MAKE ANY 
REPRESENTATION ABOUT OUR OFFER THAT IS DIFFERENT FROM, OR IN ADDITION TO, THAT 
CONTAINED IN THIS PROSPECTUS OR IN ANY OF THE MATERIALS THAT WE HAVE 
INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE INTO THIS PROSPECTUS. THEREFORE, IF ANYONE DOES GIVE 
YOU INFORMATION OF THIS SORT, YOU SHOULD NOT RELY ON IT. IF YOU ARE IN A 
JURISDICTION WHERE OFFERS TO EXCHANGE OR SELL, OR SOLICITATIONS OF OFFERS TO 
EXCHANGE OR PURCHASE, THE SECURITIES OFFERED BY THIS DOCUMENT ARE UNLAWFUL, OR 
IF YOU ARE A PERSON TO WHOM IT IS UNLAWFUL TO DIRECT THESE TYPES OF ACTIVITIES, 
THEN THE OFFER PRESENTED IN THIS DOCUMENT DOES NOT EXTEND TO YOU. THE 
INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS DOCUMENT SPEAKS ONLY AS OF THE DATE OF THIS 
DOCUMENT UNLESS THE INFORMATION SPECIFICALLY INDICATES THAT ANOTHER DATE 
APPLIES. 
 
                                        2 
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                     QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE OFFER 
 
Q. WHY IS VISHAY MAKING THIS OFFER? 
 
A. Vishay, through Vishay TEMIC, currently owns approximately 80.4% of the 
   outstanding Siliconix common stock. Our purpose in making the offer is to 
   acquire all of the Siliconix shares that we do not already own. Our offer is 
   conditioned on there being tendered a majority of the publicly held Siliconix 
   shares. If that condition is satisfied and if the offer is consummated, we 
   will own more than 90% of the Siliconix shares. As soon as practicable after 
   the conclusion of the offer, we currently intend to effect a short-form 
   merger of Siliconix with a subsidiary of Vishay, with the surviving company 
   being a wholly-owned subsidiary of Vishay. 
 
Q. WHAT WILL I RECEIVE IN EXCHANGE FOR MY SILICONIX SHARES IN THE OFFER? 
 
A. You will be entitled to receive 1.5 shares of Vishay common stock in exchange 
   for each share of Siliconix common stock that you validly tender in the 
   offer. No fractional shares of Vishay common stock will be issued in the 
   offer. Instead, any stockholder entitled to receive a fractional Vishay share 
   will get cash in an amount equal to the fraction multiplied by the closing 
   price of a Vishay share on the NYSE on the day the offer expires. 
 
Q. IF I DECIDE NOT TO TENDER, HOW WILL THE OFFER AFFECT MY SILICONIX SHARES? 
 
A. If you decide not to tender your shares in the offer and the offer is 
   consummated and the short-form merger takes place, you will receive in the 
   merger the same consideration per Siliconix share you own that you would have 
   received, without interest, if you had tendered your shares in the offer, 
   unless you properly perfect your appraisal rights under Delaware law. 
   Although it is our current intention to effect the short-form merger, we are 
   not required to do so. We would not effect the short-form merger if prevented 
   from doing so by a court or, if in our judgment, it was advisable not to do 
   so in order to settle litigation or avoid litigation risks. See "Purpose of 
   the Offer; The Merger; Appraisal Rights" beginning on page 41. 
 
Q. HOW LONG WILL IT TAKE TO COMPLETE THE OFFER AND THE MERGER? 
 
A. We hope to complete the offer following its scheduled expiration on June 22, 
   2001. However, we may extend the offer if the conditions to the offer have 
   not been satisfied at the scheduled expiration date or if we are required to 
   extend by the rules of the SEC. We currently intend to complete the merger 
   shortly after the consummation of the offer. 
 
Q. HAS THE SILICONIX BOARD MADE A RECOMMENDATION CONCERNING THE OFFER? 
 
 
A. As set forth in Siliconix's solicitation/recommendation statement filed with 
   the SEC on June 8, 2001, the Siliconix board and the special committee of the 
   Siliconix board are taking no position with respect to the offer and the 
   merger. 
 
 
Q. WHY HAS THE SILICONIX BOARD FORMED A SPECIAL COMMITTEE IN CONNECTION WITH 
   VISHAY'S PROPOSAL TO ACQUIRE ALL OF SILICONIX? 
 
A. Vishay owns approximately 80.4% of Siliconix's outstanding common stock. Four 
   members of Siliconix's board of directors are employees or consultants of 
   Vishay. King Owyang, Siliconix's president and chief executive officer, holds 
   options to purchase 102,500 shares of Vishay common stock. Because of these 
   significant conflicts of interest, after the board of directors of Siliconix 
   was advised that Vishay had an interest in acquiring the shares of Siliconix 
   that it did not already own, the Siliconix board established a special 
   committee consisting of directors who were not then affiliated with Siliconix 
   or Vishay, other than as Siliconix directors, and who held no management 
   positions with Siliconix. The special committee retained its own counsel and 
   investment advisor and was authorized to negotiate with Vishay concerning 
   Vishay's initial proposal, to evaluate the proposal and to make a 
   recommendation to the Siliconix stockholders. See "Background of the Offer" 
   beginning on page 25. You should be aware, however, that members of the 
   special committee have had prior business relationships with Vishay. 
 
                                        3 
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    To find out more information about the conflicts of interest that exist 
    between Vishay, the Siliconix board of directors and the special committee, 
    please refer to "Interests of Certain Persons" on page 48. 
 
Q. HAS THERE BEEN ANY OBJECTION BY SILICONIX STOCKHOLDERS TO VISHAY'S PROPOSAL 
   TO ACQUIRE THE PUBLICLY HELD SHARES OF SILICONIX? 
 
A. Yes. A number of class action lawsuits were filed in Delaware and California 
   after Vishay announced its initial proposal to acquire the publicly held 
   shares of Siliconix. These lawsuits allege, among other things, a breach of 
   fiduciary duty by Vishay, Siliconix and certain members of the boards of 
   directors of Vishay and Siliconix and the existence of conflicts of interest 
   of members of the special committee. See "Certain Litigation" on page 29 for 
   a more detailed discussion of these lawsuits. It is a condition to the offer 
   that there be no litigation relating to the offer or the merger at the time 
   shares are accepted for exchange, but we can waive this condition. 
 
Q. WHAT PERCENTAGE OF VISHAY COMMON STOCK WILL SILICONIX STOCKHOLDERS OWN AFTER 
   THE OFFER AND THE MERGER? 
 
 
A. Immediately after consummation of the offer and the merger, we anticipate 
   that the former public stockholders of Siliconix will hold approximately 6.0% 
   of the outstanding shares of Vishay, including for this purpose Vishay's 
   Class B common stock. This assumes 122,429,597 shares of Vishay common stock 
   and 15,506,634 shares of Vishay Class B common stock outstanding before 
   giving effect to the consummation of the offer and the merger, that 8,773,560 
   shares of Vishay common stock will be issued in the offer and the merger and 
   that no stockholders exercise appraisal rights. 
 
 
    The holders of Vishay common stock are entitled to one vote for each share 
    held, while the holders of Class B common stock are entitled to 10 votes for 
    each share held. The former public stockholders of Siliconix, who are 
    receiving common stock, will hold approximately 3.1% of the outstanding 
    voting power of Vishay immediately following the offer and the merger. See 
    "Risk Factors -- The holders of Class B common stock have voting control of 
    Vishay" on page 15. 
 
Q. WHAT ARE THE MOST SIGNIFICANT CONDITIONS TO THE OFFER? 
 
A. The offer is subject to several conditions, including: 
 
    - at least a majority of the outstanding Siliconix common stock not held by 
      Vishay or its subsidiaries having been validly tendered and not properly 
      withdrawn; 
 
    - the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part having been 
      declared effective by the SEC; 
 
    - the shares of Vishay common stock to be issued in the offer having been 
      approved for listing on the NYSE; 
 
    - the tax opinion of Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP, filed as an 
      exhibit to the registration statement, not having been withdrawn; 
 
    - there not having occurred any other event that would reasonably be 
      expected to have a material adverse effect on Siliconix; 
 
    - the absence of certain legal impediments to the offer or the merger; and 
 
    - the absence of certain litigation or other legal action by or before any 
      court or governmental authority. 
 
    The minimum condition, the registration statement effectiveness condition 
    and the listing condition will not be waived in this offer. These conditions 
    and other conditions to the offer are discussed in this prospectus under 
    "Conditions of the Offer" beginning on page 43. 
 
Q. HOW DO I PARTICIPATE IN YOUR OFFER? 
 
A. To tender your shares, you should do the following: 
 
    - If you hold shares in your own name, complete and sign the enclosed letter 
      of transmittal and return it with your share certificates to American 
      Stock Transfer & Trust Company, the exchange agent 
 
                                        4 
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      for the offer, at the appropriate address specified on the back cover page 
      of this prospectus before the expiration date of the offer. 
 
    - If you hold your shares in "street name" through a broker or other 
      nominee, instruct your nominee to tender your shares before the expiration 
      date. 
 
    Alternatively, you may comply with the guaranteed delivery procedures set 
    forth in "Guaranteed Delivery" beginning on page 38. For more information on 
    the timing of the offer, extensions of the offer period and your rights to 
    withdraw your shares from the offer before the expiration date, please refer 
    to "The Offer" beginning on page 35. 
 
Q. WILL I BE TAXED ON THE VISHAY COMMON STOCK THAT I RECEIVE? 
 
A. Your receipt of the Vishay common stock will generally be tax-free for United 
   States federal income tax purposes. However, you may be subject to taxes for 
   any cash received in lieu of a fraction of a share of Vishay common stock. 
 
Q. WILL I HAVE TO PAY ANY FEES OR COMMISSIONS? 
 
A. If you are the record owner of your Siliconix shares and you tender your 
   shares directly to the exchange agent, you will not have to pay brokerage 
   fees or incur similar expenses. If you own your shares through a broker or 
   other nominee, and your broker tenders the shares on your behalf, your broker 
   may charge you a fee for doing so. You should consult your broker or other 
   nominee to determine whether any charges will apply. 
 
Q. DO THE STATEMENTS ON THE COVER PAGE REGARDING THIS PROSPECTUS BEING SUBJECT 
   TO CHANGE AND THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT FILED WITH THE SEC NOT YET BEING 
   EFFECTIVE MEAN THAT THE OFFER HAS NOT COMMENCED? 
 
A. No. Effectiveness of the registration statement is not necessary for the 
   offer to commence. Last year, the SEC changed its rules to permit exchange 
   offers to begin before the related registration statement has become 
   effective, and we are taking advantage of the rule changes. We cannot, 
   however, accept for exchange any shares tendered in the offer until the 
   registration statement is declared effective by the SEC and the other 
   conditions to our offer have been satisfied or, where permissible, waived. 
 
Q. ARE VISHAY'S BUSINESS, PROSPECTS AND FINANCIAL CONDITION RELEVANT TO MY 
   DECISION TO TENDER MY SHARES IN THE OFFER? 
 
A. Yes. Shares of Siliconix accepted in the offer will be exchanged for Vishay 
   common stock and so you should consider Vishay's business, prospects and 
   financial condition before you decide to tender your shares in the offer. In 
   considering Vishay's business, prospects and financial condition, you should 
   review the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus because 
   they contain detailed business, financial and other information about us. 
 
                                        5 
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Q. WHERE CAN I FIND OUT MORE INFORMATION ABOUT VISHAY AND SILICONIX? 
 
A. You can find out information about Vishay and Siliconix from various sources 
   described under "Where You Can Find More Information" beginning on page 1. 
 
Q. WHO CAN I CALL WITH QUESTIONS ABOUT THE OFFER? 
 
A. You can contact our information agent, MacKenzie Partners, Inc., collect at 
   212-929-5500 or toll-free at 800-322-2885. 
 
                                        6 
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                                    SUMMARY 
 
     This summary highlights selected information from this document and does 
not contain all of the information that is important to you. To better 
understand the offer and the short-form merger and for a more complete 
description of the legal terms of the offer and the merger, you should read 
carefully this entire document and the documents to which you have been 
referred. See "Where You Can Find More Information" beginning on page 1. 
 
                                  INTRODUCTION 
 
     We propose to acquire all the shares of common stock of Siliconix that we 
do not own. Currently, Vishay owns approximately 80.4% of Siliconix's 
outstanding shares. We are offering to exchange 1.5 shares of Vishay common 
stock for each outstanding share of Siliconix common stock validly tendered and 
not properly withdrawn in the offer. We will not accept any Siliconix shares for 
exchange in the offer unless the shares tendered constitute at least a majority 
of the publicly held shares. There are also other conditions to the offer. 
 
     We currently intend to merge Siliconix with a wholly-owned subsidiary of 
Vishay promptly after the consummation of the offer, by way of a short-form 
merger under Delaware law. Each share of Siliconix common stock which has not 
been exchanged or accepted for exchange in the offer would be converted in the 
merger into the same consideration per Siliconix share as is exchanged in the 
offer. 
 
                     INFORMATION ABOUT VISHAY AND SILICONIX 
 
VISHAY INTERTECHNOLOGY, INC. 
63 Lincoln Highway 
Malvern, Pennsylvania 19355 
(610) 644-1300 
 
     Vishay, a Fortune 1000 Company, is the largest U.S. and European 
manufacturer of passive electronic components (resistors, capacitors, and 
inductors) and a leading producer of discrete semiconductor components (diodes, 
transistors and optoelectronic products). All of these components are vital to 
the operation of electronic circuits and can be found in computers, telephones, 
TVs, automobiles, household appliances, medical equipment, satellites and 
military and aerospace equipment. With headquarters in Malvern, Pennsylvania, 
Vishay employs over 20,000 people in over 66 facilities in the U.S., Mexico, 
Germany, Austria, the United Kingdom, France, Portugal, the Czech Republic, 
Israel, Japan, Taiwan (R.O.C.), China, and the Philippines. See Schedule I for 
certain information regarding the directors and executive officers of Vishay. 
 
     Vishay reviews acquisition opportunities in the ordinary course of 
business, some of which may be material and some of which are currently under 
investigation, discussion or negotiation. There can be no assurance that any of 
such acquisitions will be consummated. 
 
SILICONIX INCORPORATED 
2201 Laurelwood Road 
Santa Clara, California 95054 
(908) 958-8000 
 
     Siliconix designs, markets and manufactures power and analog semiconductor 
products. Siliconix focuses on technologies and products for the communications, 
computer and automotive markets; additionally, many of its products are also 
used in instrumentation and industrial applications. 
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                              THE OFFER (PAGE 35) 
 
EXCHANGE OF SILICONIX SHARES; DELIVERY OF VISHAY COMMON STOCK 
 
 
     Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the offer, we will accept 
for exchange, and will exchange, Siliconix shares validly tendered and not 
properly withdrawn as promptly as practicable after the expiration date of our 
offer. 
 
 
TIMING OF THE OFFER 
 
 
     Our offer is currently scheduled to expire on Friday, June 22, 2001; 
however, we may extend our offer from time to time as necessary until all the 
conditions to the offer have been satisfied or, where permissible, waived. For 
further details, see "Extension, Termination and Amendment" beginning on page 
35. 
 
 
EXTENSION, TERMINATION AND AMENDMENT 
 
     We reserve the right, in our sole discretion, at any time or from time to 
time to extend the period of time during which our offer remains open, and we 
can do so by giving oral or written notice of such extension to the exchange 
agent. If we decide to extend our offer, we will make an announcement to that 
effect no later than 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the next business day 
after the previously scheduled expiration date. We are not making any assurance 
that we will exercise our right to extend our offer, although we currently 
intend to do so until all conditions have been satisfied or, where permissible, 
waived. During any such extension, all Siliconix shares previously tendered and 
not withdrawn will remain subject to the offer, subject to your right to 
withdraw your Siliconix shares prior to the expiration date of the offer. 
 
     We reserve the right to increase or decrease the exchange ratio or to make 
any other changes in the terms and conditions of the offer. However, in no event 
will we consummate the offer unless the registration statement has been declared 
effective, the Vishay shares issuable in the offer have been listed on the NYSE 
and at least a majority of the publicly held shares of Siliconix have been 
validly tendered for exchange and not properly withdrawn. 
 
     Any increase or decrease in the exchange ratio or extension, termination, 
other amendment or delay of the offer will be made by giving written or oral 
notice to the exchange agent. We will follow any extension, termination, 
amendment or delay, as promptly as practicable, with a public announcement. In 
the case of an extension, any such announcement will be issued no later than 
9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the next business day after the previously 
scheduled expiration date. Subject to applicable law (including Rules 14d-4(c) 
and 14d-6(d) under the Exchange Act, which require that any material change in 
the information published, sent or given to stockholders in connection with the 
offer be promptly sent to stockholders in a manner reasonably designed to inform 
stockholders of such change) and without limiting the manner in which we may 
choose to make any public announcement, we assume no obligation to publish, 
advertise or otherwise communicate any such public announcement other than by 
making a release to the Dow Jones News Service. 
 
WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS 
 
     Siliconix shares tendered pursuant to the offer may be withdrawn at any 
time prior to the expiration date of the offer. 
 
PROCEDURE FOR TENDERING SHARES 
 
     The method of tendering your shares in the offer will depend on whether the 
shares are held in certificate or book-entry form. 
 
     - If your shares are held in certificate form, you must deliver the 
       certificates, a properly completed and duly executed letter of 
       transmittal, or a manually executed facsimile of that document, and any 
       other required documents to the exchange agent at one of its addresses 
       set forth on the back cover 
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       of this prospectus. In the circumstances detailed in the letter of 
       transmittal, the signatures on the letter of transmittal must be 
       guaranteed. 
 
     - If your Siliconix shares are held in book-entry form, the shares must be 
       tendered in accordance with the procedures for book-entry tender, and the 
       exchange agent must receive a so-called "agent's message" and a 
       confirmation of receipt of the tender. The procedures for book-entry 
       transfer are described under "Procedure for Tendering Shares" beginning 
       on page 37. 
 
     In all cases, deliveries must be made prior to the expiration of the offer. 
 
     If your shares are not currently available and you cannot now comply with 
the preceding requirements, you can still participate in the offer by complying 
with the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth under "Guaranteed Delivery" 
beginning on page 38. 
 
APPRAISAL RIGHTS 
 
     Under Delaware law, you will not have any appraisal rights in connection 
with the offer. However, appraisal rights are available in connection with the 
short-form merger. For a detailed discussion of these appraisal rights, see 
"Purpose of the Offer; The Merger; Appraisal Rights" beginning on page 41. 
 
ACCOUNTING TREATMENT 
 
     The merger will be accounted for at historical costs, with the exception of 
the Siliconix minority interest acquired in the offer, and the merger which will 
be accounted for under the purchase method of accounting in accordance with 
United States generally accepted accounting principles. Accordingly, the cost to 
acquire the Siliconix minority interest in excess of its carrying value will be 
allocated on a pro rata basis to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed 
based on their fair values, with any excess being allocated to goodwill. 
 
     The acquisition of the Siliconix common stock would not be considered 
material to Vishay and, accordingly, Vishay is not required to include pro forma 
financial information in this prospectus, except as provided in "Comparative Per 
Share Information" on page 21. 
 
 
           POSITION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF SILICONIX (PAGE 31) 
 
 
 
     The Siliconix board of directors and the special committee have determined 
to remain neutral and make no recommendation with respect to the offer and the 
merger. 
 
 
                             RISK FACTORS (PAGE 11) 
 
     In deciding whether to tender your shares pursuant to the offer, you should 
read carefully this prospectus and the documents to which we refer you. You 
should carefully take into account the following risk factors: 
 
     - the market value of Vishay common stock at the time you tender may be 
       different than at the time you receive your Vishay shares in the offer 
       and the merger; the exchange ratio for the offer will not be adjusted 
       based upon changes in the market price of Vishay stock; 
 
     - the price of Vishay common stock could depend upon factors different than 
       those affecting the price of Siliconix common stock; the price of Vishay 
       common stock could decline following the offer; 
 
     - there are risks associated with integrating Siliconix into Vishay, 
       including the risk that the anticipated benefits of the business 
       combination may not be fully realized; and 
 
     - there are general risks associated with Vishay's business, including 
       competition, its ability to respond to technological change and the 
       current softness in the electronic component industry. 
 
     See "Risk Factors" beginning on page 11 for a more complete discussion of 
these and other risk factors. 
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        OTHER FACTORS TO CONSIDER BEFORE TENDERING YOUR SHARES (PAGE 32) 
 
     In addition to the risk factors, there are a variety of other factors that 
you should consider in determining whether to tender your shares in the offer. 
Among these are the anticipated competitive advantages that a fully combined 
entity could have and the larger trading volume and analyst coverage of the 
Vishay common stock over the Siliconix common stock. You should also consider 
Siliconix's positive historical business performance, its historical stock price 
in relation to its earnings and Siliconix's other business strengths and 
innovative traditions from which you will benefit only indirectly as a 
stockholder of Vishay. See "Other Factors to Consider Before Tendering Your 
Shares" beginning on page 32 and "Relationships with Siliconix" beginning on 
page 46. 
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                                  RISK FACTORS 
 
     In deciding whether to tender your shares pursuant to the offer, you should 
read carefully this prospectus and the documents to which we refer you. You 
should also carefully consider the following factors: 
 
  RISKS RELATED TO THE OFFER AND THE MERGER 
 
THE NUMBER OF VISHAY SHARES THAT YOU RECEIVE IN THE OFFER WILL BE BASED UPON A 
FIXED EXCHANGE RATIO. THE VALUE OF THE VISHAY SHARES AT THE TIME YOU RECEIVE 
THEM COULD BE LESS THAN AT THE TIME YOU TENDER YOUR SILICONIX SHARES. 
 
     In the offer, each Siliconix share will be exchanged for 1.5 Vishay shares. 
This is a fixed exchange ratio. The offer does not provide for an adjustment in 
the exchange ratio even if there is a decrease in the market price of the Vishay 
common stock between the date of this prospectus and the expiration date of the 
offer. The market price of the Vishay common stock will likely be different on 
the date of the expiration of the offer than it is today because of changes in 
the business, operations or prospects of Vishay, market reactions to this offer, 
possible other Vishay acquisitions, issuances by Vishay of equity or debt 
securities, general market and economic conditions and other factors. Tendering 
stockholders of Siliconix are urged to obtain current market quotations for the 
Vishay common stock and the Siliconix common stock. See "Conditions of the 
Offer" beginning on page 43 and "Comparative Per Share Prices" on page 23. 
 
BENEFITS OF THE COMBINATION MAY NOT BE REALIZED. 
 
     If we consummate the offer and the contemplated short-form merger, we will 
integrate two separate companies whose operations have until now been integrated 
in only limited ways. The successful combination of Vishay and Siliconix will 
require, among other things, integration of Vishay's and Siliconix's sales and 
marketing programs, their information and software systems, their employee 
retention, hiring and training programs, and their research and development 
efforts. The consolidation of business functions, the integration of 
departments, systems and procedures, and relocation of staff may present 
management challenges. We may not be able to fully integrate the operations of 
Siliconix with our operations without encountering difficulties. The integration 
may not be completed as rapidly as we expect or achieve anticipated benefits. 
Also, management's attention may be diverted by the integration effort, which 
could adversely affect the combined company's businesses. 
 
WE MAY INCUR INTEGRATION AND RESTRUCTURING COSTS. 
 
     If the offer and the merger are consummated, we may incur significant 
charges as a result of rationalizing and integrating operations. These costs may 
include severance and related employee benefit costs and other restructuring 
costs, among others. 
 
THE TRADING PRICE OF VISHAY COMMON STOCK MAY BE AFFECTED BY FACTORS DIFFERENT 
FROM THOSE AFFECTING THE PRICE OF SILICONIX COMMON STOCK. THE PRICE OF VISHAY 
COMMON STOCK COULD DECLINE FOLLOWING THE OFFER. 
 
     Upon consummation of the offer and the merger, holders of Siliconix common 
stock will become holders of Vishay common stock. Vishay's business differs from 
that of Siliconix, and Vishay's results of operations and business, as well as 
the trading price of Vishay common stock, may be affected by factors different 
from those affecting Siliconix's results of operations and business and the 
price of Siliconix common stock. The price of Vishay common stock may decrease 
after shares are accepted for exchange in the offer or after the merger is 
consummated. 
 
OFFICERS AND DIRECTORS OF SILICONIX HAVE POTENTIAL CONFLICTS OF INTEREST IN THE 
OFFER. 
 
 
     On June 8, 2001, Siliconix filed with the SEC a solicitation/recommendation 
statement, in which it disclosed that the Siliconix board and the special 
committee have determined to remain neutral regarding 
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the offer and the merger. In evaluating the Siliconix position, you should be 
aware that there exist conflicts of interest among members of the Siliconix 
board. Not only does Vishay own approximately 80.4% of the outstanding Siliconix 
stock, but four of the seven members of the Siliconix board have affiliations 
with Vishay and King Owyang, president and chief executive officer of Siliconix, 
holds options to purchase Vishay stock. For this reason, the board of Siliconix 
designated a special committee of its directors to consider, evaluate and make a 
recommendation concerning Vishay's initial proposal to acquire all of Siliconix. 
Members of the special committee have no present relationships with Vishay, but 
in the past, they have had significant ties to Vishay. See "Interests of Certain 
Persons" on page 48. 
 
 
  RISKS RELATED TO VISHAY'S BUSINESS GENERALLY 
 
VISHAY'S BUSINESS IS CYCLICAL AND CURRENT SOFTNESS IN THE ELECTRONIC COMPONENT 
INDUSTRY MAY CONTINUE AND MAY BECOME MORE PRONOUNCED. 
 
     Vishay and others in the electronic and semiconductor component industry 
have recently experienced softness in product demand on a global basis, 
resulting in order cancellations and deferrals. This softness is primarily 
attributable to a slowing of growth in the personal computer and cell phone 
product markets. This slowdown may continue and may become more pronounced. Such 
a slowdown in demand, as well as recessionary trends in the global economy in 
general or in specific countries or regions where we sell the bulk of our 
products, such as the U.S., Germany, France or the Pacific Rim, makes it more 
difficult for us to predict our future sales, which also makes it more difficult 
to manage our operations, and could adversely impact our results of operations. 
In the past, adverse economic trends that resulted in a slowdown in demand for 
electronic components materially and adversely impacted Vishay's results of 
operations. A decrease in the current demand for Vishay's products or an 
increase in supply due to the expansion of production capacity by Vishay's 
competitors could cause a significant drop in average sales prices, which could, 
in turn, cause a reduction in Vishay's gross margins and operating profits. In 
addition, at the initial stage of a business cycle increased efforts by 
distributors to sell inventory remaining from the prior cycle may cause average 
selling prices to decrease. Vishay's published first quarter 2001 operating 
results and those of its competitors can be viewed as being reflective of these 
industry trends. Although both Vishay and Siliconix operate in the electronic 
components industry, their businesses differ and the effects of the current 
slowdown on their operations and prospects may not be the same. 
 
TO REMAIN SUCCESSFUL, VISHAY MUST CONTINUE TO INNOVATE. 
 
     Vishay's future operating results are dependent on its ability to 
continually develop, introduce and market new and innovative products, to modify 
existing products to respond to technological change and to customize certain 
products to meet customer requirements. There are numerous risks inherent in 
this process, including the risks that Vishay will be unable to anticipate the 
direction of technological change or that Vishay will be unable to develop and 
market new products and applications in a timely fashion to satisfy customer 
demands. If this occurs, Vishay could lose customers and experience adverse 
effects on its financial condition, results of operation and prospects. 
Siliconix has had a history of successful product innovation, including in the 
past year. 
 
IN THE PAST VISHAY HAS GROWN THROUGH ACQUISITIONS BUT THIS MAY NOT CONTINUE. 
 
     Vishay's long-term historical growth in revenues and net earnings has 
resulted in large part from its strategy of expansion through acquisitions. 
However, we cannot assure you that Vishay will identify or succeed in 
consummating transactions with suitable acquisition candidates in the future. 
From time to time, when Vishay is in the process of pursuing a strategic 
acquisition, Vishay or the acquisition target may feel compelled in order to 
comply with applicable law or for other reasons to announce the potential 
acquisition or Vishay's desire to enter into a certain market prior to the 
parties' entering into formal agreements. If an acquisition is announced and 
then not consummated, Vishay's credibility in the financial markets could 
suffer. 
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     If Vishay were to undertake a substantial acquisition for cash, the 
acquisition would likely need to be financed in part through bank borrowings or 
the issuance of public or private debt. This would decrease Vishay's ratio of 
earnings to fixed charges and adversely affect other leverage criteria. Under 
our existing credit facility we are required to secure any borrowings by pledges 
of our stock interest in, and obtain certain guarantees from, certain of our 
significant subsidiaries. In addition, this credit facility restricts us from 
paying cash dividends on our capital stock, requires us to comply with other 
covenants including the application of specific financial ratios and requires us 
to obtain the lenders' consent for certain additional debt financing. We cannot 
assure you that the necessary acquisition financing would be available to Vishay 
when required on acceptable terms. If Vishay were to undertake an acquisition 
for equity, the acquisition may have a dilutive effect on the interests of the 
holders of Vishay common stock. 
 
VISHAY'S RESULTS ARE SENSITIVE TO RAW MATERIAL AVAILABILITY, QUALITY AND COST. 
 
     Many of Vishay's products require the use of raw materials which are 
produced in only a limited number of regions around the world or are available 
from only a limited number of suppliers. Vishay's results of operations may be 
adversely affected if Vishay has difficulty obtaining these raw materials, the 
quality of available raw materials deteriorates or there are significant price 
increases for these raw materials. For example, the prices for tantalum and 
palladium, two raw materials we use in our capacitors, are subject to 
fluctuation. For periods in which the prices of these raw materials are rising, 
we may be unable to pass on the increased cost to our customers and thereby 
experience decreased margins for the products in which they are used. For 
periods in which the prices are declining, we may be required to write down our 
inventory carrying cost of these raw materials which, depending on the extent of 
the difference between market price and our carrying cost, could have a material 
adverse effect on our net earnings. In addition, from time to time there have 
been short-term market shortages of these raw materials. While these shortages 
have not historically adversely affected our ability to increase production of 
products containing these raw materials, they have historically resulted in 
higher raw material costs for us. We cannot assure that any such market 
shortages in the future would not adversely affect our ability to increase 
production, particularly during periods of growing demand for our products. 
 
     Vishay is a major consumer of the world's annual production of tantalum, a 
material used in the manufacture of tantalum capacitors. There are currently 
three major suppliers that process tantalum ore into capacitor grade tantalum 
powder. Vishay believes that in the long term there exist sufficient tantalum 
ore reserves and a sufficient number of tantalum processors to satisfy demand. 
The market prices of tantalum ore are currently declining. Depending on the 
extent of this trend, we could be required to write down the carrying cost of 
our inventory of tantalum ore, which could have a material adverse effect on our 
net earnings. 
 
     Palladium, a metal used to produce multi-layer ceramic capacitors, is 
currently found primarily in South Africa and Russia. Palladium is a commodity 
product that is subject to price volatility. The price of palladium fluctuated 
in the range of approximately $201 to $970 per troy ounce during the three years 
ended December 31, 2000. Since that time, the price of palladium has been as 
high as $1,110 per troy ounce and as of May 25, 2001, it was approximately $660 
per troy ounce. 
 
VISHAY FACES INTENSE COMPETITION IN ITS BUSINESS. 
 
     Vishay's business is highly competitive worldwide, with low transportation 
costs and few import barriers. Vishay competes principally on the basis of 
product quality and reliability, availability, customer service, technological 
innovation, timely delivery and price. The electronics components industry has 
become increasingly concentrated and globalized in recent years and Vishay's 
major competitors, some of which are larger than Vishay, have significant 
financial resources and technological capabilities. 
 
VISHAY'S BACKLOG IS SUBJECT TO CUSTOMER CANCELLATION. 
 
     Many of the orders that comprise Vishay's backlog may be canceled by 
customers without penalty. Customers may on occasion double and triple order 
components from multiple sources to ensure timely 
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delivery when backlog is particularly long. Customers often cancel orders when 
business is weak and inventories are excessive, a phenomenon that Vishay has 
experienced in the current economic slowdown. Therefore, Vishay cannot be 
certain the amount of its backlog does not exceed the level of orders that will 
ultimately be delivered. Vishay's results of operations could be adversely 
impacted if customers were to cancel a material portion of orders in Vishay's 
backlog. 
 
VISHAY MAY NOT HAVE ADEQUATE FACILITIES TO SATISFY FUTURE INCREASES IN DEMAND 
FOR ITS PRODUCTS. 
 
     Vishay's business is cyclical and in periods of a rising economy may 
experience intense demand for its products. During such periods, Vishay may have 
difficulty expanding its manufacturing to satisfy demand. Factors which could 
limit such expansion include delays in procurement of manufacturing equipment, 
shortages of skilled personnel and capacity constraints at Vishay's facilities. 
If Vishay is unable to meet its customers' requirements and its competitors 
sufficiently expand production, Vishay could lose customers and/or market share. 
This could have an adverse effect on Vishay's financial condition, results of 
operations and prospects. 
 
FUTURE CHANGES IN VISHAY'S ENVIRONMENTAL LIABILITY AND COMPLIANCE OBLIGATIONS 
MAY HARM VISHAY'S ABILITY TO OPERATE OR INCREASE COSTS. 
 
     Vishay's manufacturing operations, products and/or product packaging are 
subject to environmental laws and regulations governing air emissions, 
wastewater discharges, the handling, disposal and remediation of hazardous 
substances, wastes and certain chemicals used or generated in Vishay's 
manufacturing processes, employee health and safety labelling or other 
notifications with respect to the content or other aspects of Vishay's 
processes, products or packaging, restrictions on the use of certain materials 
in or on design aspects of Vishay's products or product packaging and 
responsibility for disposal of products or product packaging. More stringent 
environmental regulations may be enacted in the future, and Vishay cannot 
presently determine the modifications, if any, in Vishay's operations that any 
such future regulations might require, or the cost of compliance with these 
regulations. In order to resolve liabilities at various sites, Vishay has 
entered into various administrative orders and consent decrees, some of which 
may, under certain conditions, be reopened or subject to renegotiation. 
 
  RISKS RELATED TO VISHAY'S OPERATIONS OUTSIDE THE UNITED STATES 
 
VISHAY DERIVES A SUBSTANTIAL AMOUNT OF ITS REVENUES FROM OUTSIDE THE UNITED 
STATES. 
 
     Approximately 56% of Vishay's revenues during 2000 were derived from sales 
to customers outside the United States. Vishay's operating results could be 
adversely affected by currency exchange rate fluctuations, regional inflation, 
changes in monetary policy and tariffs, changes in local laws and regulations in 
jurisdictions other than the U.S., international trade restrictions, 
intergovernmental disputes, local laws that increase labor costs and reduction 
or cancellation of government grants, tax benefits or other incentives. 
 
VISHAY OBTAINS SUBSTANTIAL BENEFITS BY OPERATING IN ISRAEL, BUT THESE BENEFITS 
MAY NOT CONTINUE. 
 
     Vishay has increased its operations in Israel over the past several years. 
The low tax rates in Israel applicable to earnings of Vishay's operations in 
that country, compared to the rates in the U.S., have had the effect of 
increasing Vishay's net earnings. In addition, Vishay has taken advantage of 
certain incentive programs in Israel, which take the form of grants designed to 
increase employment in Israel. Any significant increase in the Israeli tax rates 
or reduction or elimination of the Israeli grant programs that have benefited 
Vishay could have an adverse impact on Vishay's results of operations. See Note 
1 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in Vishay's 2000 Annual Report on 
Form 10-K incorporated by reference in this prospectus for a description of 
Vishay's accounting policy for grants received by certain subsidiaries from 
governments outside the United States. 
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VISHAY ATTEMPTS TO IMPROVE PROFITABILITY BY OPERATING IN COUNTRIES IN WHICH 
LABOR COSTS ARE LOW, BUT THE SHIFT OF OPERATIONS TO THESE REGIONS MAY ENTAIL 
CONSIDERABLE EXPENSE. 
 
     Vishay's strategy is aimed at achieving significant production cost savings 
through the transfer and expansion of manufacturing operations to and in 
countries with lower production costs, such as Israel, Mexico, Portugal, the 
Czech Republic, Taiwan and the People's Republic of China. In this process, 
Vishay may experience under-utilization of certain plants and factories in high 
labor cost regions and capacity constraints in plants and factories located in 
low labor cost regions. This may result initially in production inefficiencies 
and higher costs. Such costs include those associated with compensation in 
connection with work force reductions and plant closings in the higher labor 
cost regions, and start-up expenses, manufacturing and construction delays, and 
increased depreciation costs in connection with the initiation or expansion of 
production in lower labor cost regions. For example, during the first quarter of 
2001 restructuring costs were $6.0 million as a result of Vishay's accelerated 
effort to streamline operations in response to the continued weakness in the 
electronic components market at the time, and we estimate that additional 
restructuring costs during 2001 will be approximately $30 million. 
 
     As Vishay implements transfers of certain of its operations it may 
experience strikes or other types of labor unrest as a result of lay-offs or 
termination of Vishay's employees in high labor cost countries. 
 
  RISKS RELATED TO VISHAY'S CAPITAL STRUCTURE 
 
THE HOLDERS OF CLASS B COMMON STOCK HAVE VOTING CONTROL OF VISHAY. 
 
 
     Vishay has two classes of common stock: common stock and Class B common 
stock. The holders of common stock are entitled to one vote for each share held, 
while the holders of Class B common stock are entitled to 10 votes for each 
share held. Currently, the holders of the Class B common stock hold 54.1% of the 
voting power of Vishay. This includes 41.3% of the total voting power owned or 
controlled by Dr. Felix Zandman, the Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive 
Officer of Vishay. As a result, the holders of Class B common stock are able to 
cause the election of the entire board of directors of Vishay. The holders of 
the Class B common stock may also be able to approve other action as 
stockholders without obtaining the votes of other stockholders of Vishay. 
 
 
THE EXISTENCE OF THE CLASS B COMMON STOCK MAY DEPRIVE OTHER STOCKHOLDERS OF A 
PREMIUM VALUE FOR THEIR SHARES IN A TAKEOVER. 
 
     The effective control of Vishay by holders of the Class B common stock may 
make Vishay less attractive as a target for a takeover proposal. It may also 
render more difficult or discourage a merger proposal or proxy contest for the 
removal of the incumbent directors, even if such actions were favored by all 
stockholders of Vishay other than the holders of the Class B common stock. 
Accordingly, this may deprive the holders of common stock of an opportunity they 
might otherwise have to sell their shares at a premium over the prevailing 
market price in connection with a merger or acquisition of Vishay with or by 
another company. 
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                          FORWARD LOOKING INFORMATION 
 
     Certain statements contained in or incorporated by reference into this 
document are "forward looking statements." These forward looking statements 
generally can be identified by use of statements that include phrases such as 
"believe," "expect," "anticipate," "intend," "plan," "foresee," "likely," "will" 
or other similar words or phrases. Similarly, statements that describe our 
objectives, plans or goals are or may be forward looking statements. All forward 
looking statements involve risks and uncertainties. In particular, any 
statements regarding the benefits of the offer and the merger, as well as 
expectations with respect to future business performance, operating efficiencies 
and cost savings, are subject to known and unknown risks, uncertainties and 
contingencies, many of which are beyond the control of Vishay and Siliconix, 
which may cause actual results, performance or achievements to differ materially 
from anticipated results, performance or achievements. Factors that might affect 
such forward looking statements include, among other things: 
 
     - the ability to fully integrate Siliconix into Vishay's operations, 
 
     - overall economic and business conditions, 
 
     - the demand for Vishay's and Siliconix's goods and services, 
 
     - competitive factors in the industries in which Vishay and Siliconix 
       compete, 
 
     - changes in government regulation, 
 
     - changes in tax requirements, including tax rate changes, new tax laws and 
       revised tax law interpretations, 
 
     - developments in and results of litigation, including the stockholder 
       actions commenced after announcement of Vishay's initial proposal to 
       acquire the publicly held shares of Siliconix, 
 
     - interest rate fluctuations, foreign currency rate fluctuations and other 
       capital market conditions, 
 
     - economic and political conditions in international markets, including 
       governmental changes and restrictions on the ability to transfer capital 
       across borders, 
 
     - the timing, impact and other uncertainties of pending and future 
       acquisitions by Vishay; and 
 
     - the ability to achieve anticipated synergies and other cost savings in 
       connection with such future acquisitions. 
 
     These factors and the risk factors described in the previous section are 
not necessarily all of the important factors that could cause actual results, 
performance or achievements to differ materially from those expressed in any of 
our forward looking statements. Other unknown or unpredictable factors also 
could have material adverse effects on our future results, performance or 
achievements. The forward looking statements included in this document are made 
only as of the date of this document, and we do not have any obligation to 
publicly update any forward looking statements to reflect subsequent events or 
circumstances. We cannot assure you that projected results or events will be 
achieved or will occur. 
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                SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA OF VISHAY AND SILICONIX 
 
     The following information is being provided to assist you in analyzing the 
financial aspects of the offer and the merger. The information for Vishay for 
the three months ended March 31, 2001 and 2000 was derived from the unaudited 
Consolidated Financial Statements included in Vishay's Quarterly Report on Form 
10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2001. The data presented for 
Vishay for the three months ended March 31, 2001 and 2000 are unaudited but, in 
the opinion of Vishay's management, include all adjustments, consisting of 
normal recurring adjustments, necessary for the fair presentation of such data. 
Vishay's results for the three months ended March 31, 2001 are not necessarily 
indicative of the results to be expected for the fiscal year ending December 31, 
2001. The information for Vishay for each of the five years in the period ended 
December 31, 2000 was derived from the audited Consolidated Financial Statements 
included in Vishay's Annual Reports on Form 10-K. You should be aware that 
Vishay's financial statements reflect its ownership interest in Siliconix. 
 
     The information for Siliconix for the three months ended March 31, 2001 and 
April 2, 2000 was derived from the unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements 
included in Siliconix's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period 
ended March 31, 2001. The data presented for Siliconix for the three months 
ended March 31, 2001 and April 2, 2000 are unaudited but, in the opinion of 
Siliconix's management, include all adjustments, consisting of normal recurring 
adjustments, necessary for the fair presentation of such data. Siliconix's 
results for the three months ended March 31, 2001 are not necessarily indicative 
of the results to be expected for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2001. The 
information for Siliconix for each of the five years in the period ended 
December 31, 2000 was derived from the audited Consolidated Financial Statements 
included in Siliconix's Annual Reports on Form 10-K. 
 
     The information should be read in conjunction with the historical financial 
statements and related notes contained in the annual, quarterly and other 
reports filed by Vishay and Siliconix with the SEC. See "Where You Can Find More 
Information" on page 1. 
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                  SELECTED HISTORICAL FINANCIAL DATA OF VISHAY 
 
 
 
                                    (UNAUDITED) 
                                 AS OF AND FOR THE 
                                   THREE MONTHS 
                                  ENDED MARCH 31,          AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 
                                -------------------   ---------------------------------------------------- 
                                  2001       2000       2000     1999(1)    1998(2)    1997(3)    1996(4) 
                                --------   --------   --------   --------   --------   --------   -------- 
                                                 (IN MILLIONS, EXCEPT PER SHARE AMOUNTS) 
                                                                              
INCOME STATEMENT DATA: 
Net sales.....................  $  558.5   $  538.9   $2,465.1   $1,760.1   $1,572.7   $1,125.2   $1,098.0 
Interest expense..............       2.9       12.5       25.2       53.3       49.0       18.8       17.4 
Earnings before income taxes 
  and minority interest.......     119.5      103.9      690.2      134.7       42.6       89.6       70.8 
Income taxes..................      26.9       23.5      148.2       36.9       30.6       34.2       17.7 
Minority interest.............       2.5        6.2       24.2       14.5        3.8        2.1        0.5 
Net earnings..................      90.1       74.3      517.9       83.2        8.2       53.3       52.6 
Basic earnings per share(5)...      0.65       0.57       3.83       0.66       0.07       0.42       0.41 
Diluted earnings per 
  share(5)....................      0.65       0.56       3.77       0.65       0.07       0.42       0.41 
Weighted average shares 
  outstanding -- basic(5).....     137.7      130.0      135.3      126.7      126.7      126.7      126.6 
Weighted average shares 
  outstanding -- diluted(5)...     138.9      132.7      137.5      128.2      126.8      126.9      126.7 
BALANCE SHEET DATA: 
Total assets..................  $2,933.0              $2,783.7   $2,323.8   $2,462.7   $1,719.6   $1,558.5 
Long-term debt................     253.0                 140.5      656.9      814.8      347.5      229.9 
Working capital...............   1,230.4               1,057.2      604.2      650.5      455.1      434.2 
Stockholders' equity..........   1,902.9               1,833.9    1,013.6    1,002.5      959.6      945.2 
 
 
- ------------------------- 
(1) The sale of Nicolitch, S.A. and a tax rate change in Germany reduced net 
    earnings by $14,562,000 ($0.11 per share). 
 
(2) Includes the results from March 1, 1998 of TEMIC Semiconductor GmbH and 
    special charges after taxes of $55,335,000 ($0.44 per share). 
 
(3) Includes the results from July 1, 1997 of Lite-On Power Semiconductor 
    Corporation and special charges after taxes of $27,692,000 ($0.22 per 
    share). 
 
(4) Includes restructuring expenses of $38,030,000 ($0.21 per share). 
 
(5) Adjusted to reflect a three-for-two stock split distributed on June 9, 2000, 
    a five-for-four stock split distributed on June 22, 1999 and 5% stock 
    dividends paid on June 11, 1998, June 9, 1997 and June 7, 1996. 
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                SELECTED HISTORICAL FINANCIAL DATA OF SILICONIX 
 
 
 
                                           (UNAUDITED) 
                                          AS OF AND FOR 
                                            THE THREE 
                                           MONTHS ENDED 
                                       --------------------    AS OF AND FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 
                                       MARCH 31,   APRIL 2,   ------------------------------------------- 
                                         2001        2000      2000     1999     1998      1997     1996 
                                       ---------   --------   ------   ------   ------    ------   ------ 
                                                        (IN MILLIONS, EXCEPT PER SHARE) 
                                                                               
INCOME STATEMENT DATA: 
Net sales............................   $ 88.1      $114.5    $473.1   $383.3   $282.3    $321.6   $268.9 
Operating income.....................     12.5        35.0     137.2     92.2      5.4(1)   44.0     31.9 
Net income...........................     10.2        26.7     107.6     66.1      .74      33.0     26.0 
Net income (basic and diluted)(2)....     0.34        0.90      3.60     2.21     0.02      1.10     0.87 
Shares used to compute basic and 
  diluted net income per share(2)....     29.9        29.9      29.9     29.9     29.9      29.9     29.9 
BALANCE SHEET DATA: 
Total assets.........................   $459.2                $503.9   $346.7   $317.3    $281.5   $238.7 
Working capital......................    203.7                 190.1     96.9     53.7      50.2     38.2 
Total long-term debt, including 
  related party......................      1.9                   1.8      1.7     51.8      38.5     39.4 
Stockholders' equity.................    334.1                 323.8    216.3    150.1     149.6    116.6 
 
 
- ------------------------- 
(1) Included in operating income for 1998 is a restructuring charge of 
    $19,751,000 relating to the acquisition on March 2, 1998 of the 
    approximately 80.4% interest in Siliconix by Vishay TEMIC. 
 
(2) Net income per share and average shares outstanding have been adjusted to 
    give effect to the three-for-one split of Siliconix's common stock effected 
    on February 29, 2000. 
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                              RECENT DEVELOPMENTS 
 
     On April 2, 2001, Vishay announced a proposal to acquire General 
Semiconductor, Inc., which is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the 
symbol "SEM." Under the proposal, Vishay would exchange one share of Vishay 
common stock for every two shares of General Semiconductor. Vishay made its 
proposal to General Semiconductor through a letter which was sent by Vishay to 
General Semiconductor's President and Chief Executive Officer, Ronald A. 
Ostertag. General Semiconductor has rejected publicly the Vishay proposal. 
 
     On April 25, 2001, Siliconix filed a patent infringement lawsuit against 
General Semiconductor. The suit was filed in the United States District Court 
for the Northern District of California and alleged that certain General 
Semiconductor products infringe two patents held by Siliconix. 
 
 
     On June 4, 2001, Vishay completed the private offering of a series of 
zero-coupon convertible subordinated notes due 2021, known as Liquid Yield 
Option(TM) Notes (LYONs), having a yield to maturity of 3.0%. The LYONs were 
issued at an issue price of $551.26 per LYON (55.126% of the principal amount at 
maturity). The gross proceeds from the offering were approximately $303.2 
million ($353.5 million if an over-allotment option is exercised in full). 
Vishay intends to use the proceeds of the offering to retire existing debt and 
for general corporate purposes. The LYONs will be convertible into approximately 
9.7 million shares of Vishay common stock (11.3 million shares if the 
over-allotment option is fully exercised). 
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                       COMPARATIVE PER SHARE INFORMATION 
 
     The following table presents the Vishay and Siliconix historical and pro 
forma combined and Siliconix pro forma equivalent per share data as of and for 
the three months ended March 31, 2001 and as of and for the twelve months ended 
December 31, 2000. The information presented should be read in conjunction with 
the historical financial statements and related notes thereto of Vishay and 
Siliconix and the selected historical financial data including the notes 
thereto, each incorporated in or included elsewhere in this prospectus. 
Comparative pro forma data have been included for comparative purposes only and 
do not (i) purport to be indicative of (I) the results of operations or 
financial position which actually would have been obtained if the offer and the 
merger had been completed at the beginning of the period or as of the date 
indicated, or (II) the results of operations or financial position which may be 
obtained in the future or (ii) take into account Vishay's LYONs offering or the 
shares of Vishay common stock issuable upon conversion of the LYONs. See "Recent 
Developments" on page 20. 
 
 
 
                                                                     VISHAY AND SILICONIX        SILICONIX 
                                       VISHAY         SILICONIX           UNAUDITED             EQUIVALENT 
                                     HISTORICAL       HISTORICAL      PRO FORMA COMBINED    UNAUDITED PRO FORMA
                                   PER SHARE DATA   PER SHARE DATA   PER SHARE DATA(1)(2)    PER SHARE DATA(1) 
                                   --------------   --------------   --------------------   -------------------
                                                                                 
THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2001 
  (UNAUDITED) 
Income from continuing operations 
  per share of common stock: 
  Basic..........................      $ 0.65           $ 0.34              $ 0.62                $ 0.93 
  Diluted........................        0.65             0.34                0.61                  0.92 
Cash dividends per share of 
  common stock...................         N/A              N/A                 N/A                   N/A 
Book value per share of common 
  stock(3).......................       13.80            11.18               12.98                 19.47 
YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2000 
Income from continuing operations 
  per share of common stock: 
  Basic..........................      $ 3.83           $ 3.60              $ 3.66                $ 5.49 
  Diluted........................        3.77             3.60                3.61                  5.42 
Cash dividends per share of 
  common stock...................         N/A              N/A                 N/A                   N/A 
Book value per share of common 
  stock(3).......................       13.30            10.84               12.57                 18.86 
 
 
- ------------------------- 
(1) The unaudited pro forma combined income and book value per share of common 
    stock are based on Siliconix stockholders receiving 1.5 shares of Vishay 
    common stock for each share of Siliconix common stock. The Siliconix 
    equivalent unaudited pro forma per share data are calculated by multiplying 
    the unaudited pro forma combined per share data by 1.5. 
 
(2) Reflects the historical operations of Vishay and Siliconix adjusted to 
    reflect the impact of purchase accounting by Vishay and the issuance of 
    Vishay common stock in the offer and the merger (assumed to be 8,773,560 
    shares of Vishay common stock). 
 
(3) Book value per share of common stock is computed by dividing stockholders' 
    equity by the number of shares of common stock outstanding as of March 31, 
    2001 and December 31, 2000, respectively. Pro forma book value per share is 
    computed by dividing pro forma stockholders' equity by the pro forma number 
    of shares of common stock outstanding as of March 31, 2001 and December 31, 
    2000, respectively. 
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                            COMPARATIVE MARKET VALUE 
 
     The following table sets forth: 
 
 
     - the closing prices per share and aggregate market value of Vishay common 
       stock and of Siliconix common stock on the New York Stock Exchange and on 
       the Nasdaq National Market, respectively, on February 21, 2001, the last 
       trading day prior to the public announcement of Vishay's initial cash 
       offer, on May 24, 2001, the last trading day prior to the public 
       announcement of this proposed offer, and on June 20, 2001, the last 
       trading day prior to the date of this prospectus; and 
 
 
     - the equivalent price per share and equivalent market value of Siliconix 
       common stock, based on the exchange ratio. 
 
 
 
 
                                                    VISHAY         SILICONIX        SILICONIX 
                                                  HISTORICAL       HISTORICAL     EQUIVALENT(1) 
                                                --------------    ------------    -------------- 
                                                                          
On February 21, 2001 
  Closing price per share of common stock.....          $17.75          $26.13            $26.63 
  Market value of common stock(2).............  $2,448,605,861    $780,739,315      $795,678,835 
On May 24, 2001 
  Closing price per share of common stock.....          $25.81          $32.85            $38.72 
  Market value of common stock(2).............  $3,559,592,732    $981,526,464    $1,156,916,429 
On June 20, 2001 
  Closing price per share of common stock.....          $19.46          $30.28            $29.19 
  Market value of common stock(2).............  $2,684,239,055    $904,737,331      $872,169,178 
 
 
 
- ------------------------- 
(1) The Siliconix equivalent data corresponds to an exchange ratio of 1.5 shares 
    of Vishay common stock for each share of Siliconix common stock. 
 
 
(2) Market value based on 137,949,626 shares of Vishay common stock (including 
    Class B common stock on an as-converted basis) and 29,879,040 shares of 
    Siliconix common stock outstanding as of February 21, 2001, 137,915,255 
    shares of Vishay common stock (including Class B common stock on an 
    as-converted basis) and 29,879,040 shares of Siliconix common stock 
    outstanding as of May 24, 2001, and 137,936,231 shares of Vishay common 
    stock (including Class B common stock on an as-converted basis) and 
    29,879,040 shares of Siliconix common stock outstanding as of June 20, 2001, 
    excluding shares held in treasury or by subsidiaries. 
 
 
 
     The market prices of shares of Vishay common stock and Siliconix common 
stock are subject to fluctuation. The actual value of the Vishay shares you 
receive in the offer may differ from the values illustrated. You are urged to 
obtain current market quotations. See the risk factor entitled "The number of 
Vishay shares that you receive in the offer will be based upon a fixed exchange 
ratio. The value of the Vishay shares at the time you receive them could be less 
than at the time you tender your Siliconix shares" on page 11. 
 
 
                                        22 



   28 
 
                          COMPARATIVE PER SHARE PRICES 
 
VISHAY 
 
     Vishay common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the 
symbol "VSH." The following table sets forth the high and low sales prices per 
share of Vishay common stock, as reported on the New York Stock Exchange for the 
quarterly periods presented below. The prices for the Vishay common stock have 
been adjusted to reflect a three-for-two stock split distributed on June 9, 
2000, a five-for-four stock split distributed on June 22, 1999 and a 5% stock 
dividend paid on June 11, 1998. 
 
 
 
 
                                                                  VISHAY 
                                                               COMMON STOCK 
                                                             ---------------- 
                                                              HIGH      LOW 
                                                             ------    ------ 
                                                                  
1999: 
First Quarter..............................................  $ 8.27    $ 5.90 
Second Quarter.............................................   14.04      7.80 
Third Quarter..............................................   17.50     12.04 
Fourth Quarter.............................................   21.33     14.17 
2000: 
First Quarter..............................................  $40.88    $18.58 
Second Quarter.............................................   62.63     35.00 
Third Quarter..............................................   44.75     26.00 
Fourth Quarter.............................................   31.75     13.88 
2001: 
First Quarter..............................................  $22.75    $13.75 
Second Quarter (through June 20, 2001).....................   27.98     17.15 
 
 
 
     See "Comparative Market Value" on page 22 for recent Vishay common stock 
price information. Stockholders are urged to obtain current market quotations. 
See also the risk factor entitled "The number of Vishay shares that you receive 
in the offer will be based upon a fixed exchange ratio. The value of the Vishay 
shares at the time you receive them could be less than at the time you tender 
your Siliconix shares" on page 11. 
 
     Vishay has not declared any cash dividends on its common stock and has no 
present intention of doing so. In addition, Vishay has entered into a credit 
agreement that restricts the payment of cash dividends. 
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SILICONIX 
 
     Siliconix common stock is quoted on the Nasdaq National Market under the 
symbol "SILI." The prices per share reflected in the table below represent the 
range of low and high sales prices of Siliconix common stock as reported on the 
Nasdaq National Market for the quarters presented below. The prices for the 
Siliconix common stock reflect the three-for-one stock split effected on 
February 29, 2000. 
 
 
 
 
                                                                SILICONIX 
                                                              COMMON STOCK 
                                                            ----------------- 
                                                             HIGH       LOW 
                                                            -------    ------ 
                                                                  
1999: 
First Quarter.............................................  $  8.08    $ 6.58 
Second Quarter............................................    14.17      6.38 
Third Quarter.............................................    17.36     12.17 
Fourth Quarter............................................    48.33     15.08 
2000: 
First Quarter.............................................  $144.50    $39.38 
Second Quarter............................................    95.75     51.50 
Third Quarter.............................................    72.19     44.25 
Fourth Quarter............................................    46.50     19.69 
2001: 
First Quarter.............................................  $ 33.00    $20.00 
Second Quarter (through June 20, 2001)....................    37.54     28.19 
 
 
 
     See "Comparative Market Value" on page 22 for recent Siliconix common stock 
price information. Stockholders are urged to obtain current market quotations. 
See also the risk factor entitled "The number of Vishay shares that you receive 
in the offer will be based upon a fixed exchange ratio. The value of the Vishay 
shares at the time you receive them could be less than at the time you tender 
your Siliconix shares" on page 11. 
 
     Siliconix has not declared any cash dividends on its common stock and has 
no present intention to do so. 
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                            BACKGROUND OF THE OFFER 
 
     The following discussion presents background information concerning the 
offer and the short-form merger. Certain information on the actions of 
Siliconix's management, the special committee of the Siliconix board of 
directors and the Siliconix board of directors, and the advisors to Siliconix 
and its board and the special committee has been obtained from Siliconix. 
 
EVENTS LEADING TO THE OFFER 
 
     Vishay, through Vishay TEMIC, owns approximately 80.4% of the outstanding 
shares of Siliconix common stock. Vishay acquired its interest in Siliconix from 
a division of the microelectronics consortium of Daimler-Benz AG, a German 
corporation, on March 2, 1998. In the transaction, Vishay acquired 8,010,000 of 
Siliconix's shares (pre-split) and TEMIC Semiconductor GmbH, a producer of 
discrete active electronic components, for a combined purchase price of 
$549,889,000 in cash. The acquisition agreement allocated approximately 
$234,667,000 of the combined purchase price to the acquisition of the Siliconix 
stock. 
 
     Upon consummation of the sale by Daimler-Benz to Vishay of the controlling 
interest in Siliconix, the three representatives of Daimler-Benz on Siliconix's 
board of directors resigned and three designees of Vishay, each of whom was a 
Vishay employee, were appointed to the board in their place. 
 
     On February 16, 2000, the stockholders of Siliconix approved a 
three-for-one split of Siliconix common stock which was effected on February 29, 
2000, as a result of which the number of shares held by Vishay TEMIC was 
increased to 24,030,000, although its percentage interest remained unchanged. 
 
     Since Vishay TEMIC's acquisition of its interest in Siliconix, Siliconix's 
products have been marketed by Vishay's worldwide sales organization under the 
Siliconix brand name, and Siliconix's results of operations and other financial 
information have been consolidated in Vishay's financial statements. 
 
     On June 16, 2000, Siliconix's chief financial officer resigned, and William 
Clancy, Vishay's controller, became the acting chief accounting officer of 
Siliconix. 
 
     Vishay has from time to time considered increasing the size of its interest 
in Siliconix in a manner that would allow all other stockholders an equal 
opportunity to dispose of their shares. On occasion, representatives of Vishay 
have informally mentioned the possibility of such an offer to members of the 
board of Siliconix. With the recent slowing of growth in the technology sector 
and the accompanying pressure on the stock price of Siliconix, Vishay felt that 
stockholders might react favorably to an acquisition proposal by Vishay in which 
Vishay would acquire their shares at a premium to current market prices. 
Accordingly, at its meeting on February 19, 2001, Vishay's board of directors 
authorized its management to contact Siliconix's board of directors to discuss a 
possible tender offer for any and all shares not already owned by Vishay. 
 
 
     On February 22, 2001, Vishay sent a letter to Siliconix's board of 
directors proposing to purchase the shares through a tender offer at a price of 
$28.82 per share in cash. Vishay did not retain any financial advisor to perform 
a valuation of Siliconix in connection with its proposal or otherwise with 
respect to the offer. Simultaneously with the letter, Vishay issued a press 
release disclosing the offer and its material terms to the public. The following 
is the text of Vishay's letter to the Siliconix board: 
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February 22, 2001 
 
Mr. Glyndwr Smith 
Chairman of the Board of Directors 
Siliconix incorporated 
2201 Laurelwood Road 
Santa Clara, California 95054 
Attention: Board of Directors 
 
Gentlemen: 
 
     We are proposing to purchase any and all outstanding shares of common stock 
of Siliconix incorporated not already owned by Vishay Intertechnology, Inc. at a 
price of $28.82 per share in cash. The purchase would be made through a tender 
offer, subject to customary conditions, in accordance with the rules of the 
Securities and Exchange Commission. 
 
     Alternatively, we could offer to exchange the Siliconix shares for shares 
of common stock of Vishay. Depending upon whether such exchange would be 
tax-free to the Siliconix stockholders, we would expect that the value per share 
of Siliconix in the exchange would be somewhat less than the cash price. 
 
     If we hold at least 90 percent of the outstanding Siliconix shares 
following completion of our offer, we may effect a "short-form" merger of 
Siliconix with a Vishay subsidiary under Delaware law. If such a merger takes 
place promptly after the offer, the consideration given to stockholders in the 
merger would be the same as the consideration received by tendering stockholders 
in the offer. 
 
     We are not requesting that you enter into any agreement with respect to the 
offer or pay any sort of break-up or similar fee in the event that the offer is 
not consummated, including because of a higher offer from a subsequent bidder. 
Our offer would not foreclose any other person from making a higher offer for 
the shares that we do not already own. 
 
     We recognize that a majority of the board of directors of Siliconix is 
either affiliated with Vishay or serves with Siliconix management. We request 
the opportunity to discuss our offer with a special committee of independent, 
non-management Siliconix directors who are unaffiliated with Vishay. We only 
expect to proceed with our offer if the special committee, after consultations 
with its financial and legal advisors, concludes that the offer is fair to 
Siliconix stockholders. In addition, we could also determine not to proceed with 
the offer if in our sole judgment changes in economic, business or market 
conditions make the offer unadvisable. 
 
     Please call me at (610) 644-1300 at your earliest convenience to discuss 
this matter. We look forward to hearing from you. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Avi D. Eden 
Vice Chairman 
 
     On February 26, 2001, Siliconix's board of directors met by conference call 
to consider Vishay's proposal and to designate a special committee responsible 
for evaluating and negotiating the proposal. At that meeting, the board 
increased the authorized number of directors of Siliconix from six to eight and 
appointed Timothy V. Talbert to fill one of two newly-created vacancies on the 
board. The board of directors also established the special committee and named 
Mr. Talbert and another Siliconix director, Mark B. Segall, as the committee's 
two members. Neither Mr. Talbert nor Mr. Segall has any current interest in or 
affiliation with Siliconix or Vishay, other than as directors of Siliconix and 
the ownership for over ten years of 2,014 shares of Vishay stock by Mr. Talbert 
and his wife in individual retirement accounts. However, both Messrs. Talbert 
and Segall have had material relationships with Vishay in the 
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past. The Siliconix board did not name any other members of the full board to 
the special committee because, of its five other members, three (Lori Lipcaman, 
Everett Arndt and Glyndwr Smith) are management employees of Vishay, one 
(Michael Rosenberg) is a consultant to Vishay, and the fifth (King Owyang) is 
the president and chief executive officer of Siliconix and holds options to 
purchase 102,500 shares of Vishay common stock. See "Interests of Certain 
Persons" on page 48. 
 
     The Siliconix board of directors authorized and directed the special 
committee to assess Vishay's February 22, 2001 proposal. The full board also 
authorized the special committee to consider possible alternatives to the Vishay 
proposal. The board further authorized the special committee to communicate and, 
as the committee considered appropriate, negotiate directly with Vishay 
concerning the terms and conditions of Vishay's proposal. The special committee 
was also authorized to hire an investment banking firm and a law firm to provide 
the committee with financial and legal advice in performing these tasks. 
 
     On February 27, 2001, Siliconix sent a letter to Vishay acknowledging its 
receipt of the offer and informing Vishay of the formation of the special 
committee, which Siliconix announced to the public through the issuance of a 
press release on March 1, 2000. The following is the text of Siliconix's letter 
to Vishay: 
 
February 27, 2001 
 
Avi Eden, Esq. 
Vice Chairman 
Vishay Intertechnology, Inc. 
63 Lincoln Highway 
Malvern, PA 19355 
 
Dear Mr. Eden: 
 
The Siliconix Board of Directors has received your letter of February 22, 2001, 
in which you disclosed a proposal by Vishay Intertechnology, Inc. to purchase 
all of the shares of Siliconix incorporated that it does not already own for 
$28.82 in cash or, alternatively, for an undetermined number of shares of Vishay 
stock for each share of Siliconix stock. 
 
The Siliconix Board has appointed a special committee of independent, 
non-management Siliconix directors who are unaffiliated with Vishay. This 
committee will evaluate your offer thoroughly and objectively and will advise 
the Siliconix Board accordingly. We will communicate our position to you 
thereafter. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Glyndwr Smith 
Chairman, Siliconix incorporated 
 
     The Siliconix special committee subsequently engaged the investment banking 
firm of Lehman Brothers Inc. as its financial advisor and the law firm of Heller 
Ehrman White & McAuliffe LLP as its legal counsel. 
 
     Over the next several weeks the special committee met on various occasions 
with its financial and legal advisors to discuss the Vishay proposal, the 
business and prospects of Siliconix and trends in the electronic components 
industry generally. Lehman Brothers conducted various financial diligence 
investigations of Siliconix during this period and Heller Ehrman conducted 
various legal investigations. 
 
     On April 5, 2001, the members of the special committee, together with their 
financial and legal advisors, met in New York City with representatives of 
Vishay and its legal advisor. The parties discussed the cash price that had been 
proposed by Vishay as well as structuring issues and other non-price terms of 
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the Vishay offer. The special committee and its financial advisor expressed the 
view that, despite the slow economy, the state of the semiconductor industry and 
the depressed stock market, they believed that $28.82 was not a fair price for 
the Siliconix shares. The parties agreed to resume their discussion after Lehman 
Brothers had completed its valuation work on Siliconix and the special committee 
had had an opportunity to review that work. 
 
     Lehman Brothers continued its work during the following weeks and 
communicated with the special committee to convey the results of its valuation 
analysis. 
 
     On May 2, 2001, the members of the special committee, together with their 
financial and legal advisors, again met in New York City with representatives of 
Vishay and its legal advisor. The special committee and its financial advisor 
reiterated their view that the $28.82 per share price that had been proposed by 
Vishay was inadequate. Vishay's representatives indicated that Vishay was 
prepared to offer a higher price but only in a transaction in which the 
consideration consisted primarily or exclusively of Vishay common stock. The 
parties then discussed this proposal, including a possible exchange ratio, 
possible adjustments to the exchange ratio depending on the price levels of 
Vishay stock, structuring issues and other non-cash terms of the offer. Although 
no agreement was reached on these issues, Lehman Brothers was directed to 
commence a diligence analysis of Vishay in order to form a view as to the value 
of Vishay stock as consideration in the offer. 
 
 
     In deciding to change its proposal from a cash offer to a stock offer, 
Vishay representatives reasoned that certain members of Vishay's senior 
management had questioned the value to Vishay of purchasing the 19.6% of 
Siliconix that Vishay did not already own; that at $28.82 per share Vishay would 
be paying almost as much for 19.6% of Siliconix as it had paid for 80.4% of 
Siliconix three years earlier; that management was therefore unwilling to 
recommend to the Vishay board a cash transaction at a price per share in excess 
of $28.82; but that management was prepared to recommend a share exchange at a 
ratio which would provide greater value per share of Siliconix stock but would 
not increase the cost of the transaction to Vishay based upon the price of 
Vishay's stock at the time Vishay first proposed to acquire all of Siliconix 
stock that it did not already own. 
 
 
 
     Following the May 2 meeting, counsel for Vishay and the special committee 
exchanged drafts of and comments upon a form of merger agreement between Vishay 
and Siliconix providing for a stock-for-stock transaction. 
 
 
 
     Based upon the prices of Vishay stock during the period prior to the 
announcement of the offer, the $28.82 cash offer was the equivalent of 
approximately 9 million shares of Vishay common stock, or 1.5 shares of Vishay 
common stock for each share of publicly traded Siliconix common stock. The 
1.5 ratio multiplied by the prices for Vishay common stock in the range of 
approximately $24 to $28 during the week before the announcement of the offer on 
May 25, 2001 would have yielded a premium to the cash offer price, which Vishay 
believed would provide a basis for further consideration by the special 
committee. 
 
 
     Thereafter, as a result of movements in the stock market and Vishay's 
perception of a continuing deterioration in the electronic components market 
generally and in the space in which Siliconix operates in particular, Vishay 
formed a view that it was prepared to offer to acquire the publicly held stock 
of Siliconix in a stock-for-stock exchange offer without a merger agreement and 
without the advance approval of the special committee or favorable 
recommendation of the Siliconix board. 
 
 
     On May 23, 2001, Vishay informed the special committee that it was 
considering making an exchange offer for Siliconix stock at the ratio of 1.5 
shares of Vishay common stock for each share of Siliconix common stock without 
first obtaining the special committee's approval. On May 24, 2001, the board of 
directors of Vishay met and determined to proceed with the offer. 
 
 
     On May 25, 2001, Vishay placed an advertisement in the Wall Street Journal 
and issued a press release announcing the commencement of the offer. 
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EVENTS OCCURRING AFTER THE COMMENCEMENT OF THE OFFER 
 
     On May 25, 2001, Vishay made a written request pursuant to Rule 14d-5(a) of 
the Exchange Act for Siliconix's stockholder list and security position 
listings. 
 
     On May 30, 2001, Vishay announced the private offering of a series of 
zero-coupon convertible subordinated notes due 2021, known as LYONs. See "Recent 
Developments" on page 20. Following the announcement of the offer and of the 
LYONs offering, the Vishay stock price experienced a marked decline, from an 
NYSE closing price of $25.81 on the day prior to the commencement of the offer 
to a closing price of $20.60 on May 31, 2001. 
 
     Following commencement of the offer, representatives of Vishay and of the 
Siliconix's special committee held informal discussions concerning the offer. 
During those discussions, the representatives of the special committee noted the 
decline in Vishay's stock price. Those representatives expressed the view that 
the special committee would not be likely to recommend the offer at the then 
current price levels of Vishay stock, which at such levels provided value of 
less than $34 per Siliconix share. 
 
 
     On June 8, 2001, Siliconix disseminated and filed with the SEC a 
solicitation/recommendation statement, in which it disclosed that the Siliconix 
board and the special committee were taking no position with respect to the 
offer and the merger. 
 
 
CERTAIN LITIGATION 
 
 
     In February and March 2001, several purported class action complaints were 
filed in the Court of Chancery in and for New Castle County, Delaware and the 
Superior Court of the State of California against Vishay, Siliconix and the 
directors of Siliconix in connection with Vishay's announced proposal to 
purchase all issued and outstanding shares of Siliconix common stock not already 
owned by Vishay. The California class actions also name as defendants the 
directors of Vishay. The class actions, filed on behalf of all Siliconix 
stockholders other than Vishay, allege, among other things, that Vishay's $28.82 
per share cash proposal was unfair and a breach of fiduciary duty. The actions 
seek injunctive relief, damages and other relief. 
 
 
     One of the Delaware class actions brought on behalf of all minority 
stockholders of Siliconix was filed on March 8, 2001, by Raymond L. Fitzgerald, 
allegedly a beneficial owner of over 137,000 shares of Siliconix common stock. 
This action claims that Vishay, Siliconix and six of the seven Siliconix 
directors breached their fiduciary duties to deal fairly with, and to pay a fair 
price to, the minority stockholders of Siliconix. This suit also contains 
derivative claims against Vishay on behalf of Siliconix alleging self-dealing 
and waste because Vishay purportedly usurped Siliconix's intellectual property 
and inventions, appropriated Siliconix's separate corporate identity and 
obtained a below-market loan from Siliconix. 
 
     Mr. Fitzgerald makes claims relating to, among other things, (i) the 
alleged unfair price and timing of the transaction proposed in Vishay's February 
22, 2001 letter to the Siliconix board, (ii) the alleged unfair process employed 
by Vishay in pursuing the proposed transaction, including, in particular, the 
formation of, according to Mr. Fitzgerald, a sham and unempowered special 
committee by the Siliconix board of directors in an effort to mislead minority 
stockholders of Siliconix, (iii) alleged conflicts of interest of the special 
committee, (iv) alleged materially misleading statements or omissions made by 
Vishay and Siliconix with respect to the proposed transaction, and (v) Vishay's 
purported pattern over the years of enriching itself at the expense of Siliconix 
and its minority stockholders. 
 
     Mr. Fitzgerald has alleged that the special committee is not independent 
because, among other things, one of its two members, Mr. Mark Segall, should not 
be considered "unaffiliated" with Vishay. The complaint notes that until 1999, 
Mr. Segall was a partner with the law firm of Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel 
LLP during which time he represented Vishay as its corporate counsel and 
participated in the transaction in which Vishay first acquired its interest in 
Siliconix, and that Mr. Segall is listed as Vishay's representative, attorney or 
required recipient of any notice on certain of Vishay's SEC filings and 
corporate documents. The complaint also alleges that Mr. Segall acted as a 
representative of Vishay after his 
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departure from Kramer Levin. Mr. Fitzgerald has alleged that the special 
committee has been given no real bargaining power in the proposed transaction. 
 
     On May 2, 2001, Mr. Fitzgerald filed a request for admissions requesting 
certain admissions or denials relating to relationships between Mr. Timothy V. 
Talbert, Mr. Segall and Vishay. On May 11, 2001, Mr. Fitzgerald filed a motion 
to consolidate, and requested that he be named the lead plaintiff in the 
lawsuits in Delaware that have been filed in connection with the proposed 
transaction. On May 22, 2001, the Court of Chancery consolidated the Delaware 
actions under the caption "In re Siliconix Incorporated Shareholders 
Litigation." Mr. Fitzgerald's motion to be named lead plaintiff was initially 
opposed by other plaintiffs in the Delaware actions, and on May 24, 2001, 
plaintiff Griffin Portfolio Management Corp. also moved to be appointed as lead 
plaintiff. On May 30, 2001, plaintiffs Fitzgerald and Griffin Portfolio 
Management Corp. informed the court that they had agreed that Mr. Fitzgerald 
would be the sole lead plaintiff and counsel for Mr. Fitzgerald and Griffin 
Portfolio Management Corp. would be co-lead counsel for plaintiff and the 
proposed class. 
 
 
     On or about May 31, 2001, plaintiff Fitzgerald served an amended complaint, 
an application for a preliminary injunction against proceeding with or taking 
steps to give effect to the offer or the contemplated short-form merger, a 
motion to expedite proceedings and additional discovery requests. The amended 
complaint names as additional defendants Vishay TEMIC Semiconductor Acquisition 
Holdings Corp., Mr. Talbert and Dr. Zandman. In addition to his prior 
allegations, plaintiff claims, among other things, that in connection with the 
proposed offer and short-form merger, defendants have allegedly violated (i) 
their duty to deal fairly from a timing and process perspective with the 
minority stockholders of Siliconix, (ii) their duties of loyalty and candor, and 
(iii) Vishay's obligation to pay a fair price to the Siliconix minority 
stockholders. Plaintiff alleges, among other things, that Vishay has unfairly 
timed the proposed transaction to take advantage of the purported temporarily 
and artificially depressed market price for Siliconix stock. Plaintiff also 
contends that defendants breached fiduciary duties of candor and full disclosure 
by purportedly misleading the minority stockholders in connection with the 
alleged sham nature of the special committee, the timing of the proposed 
transactions, the prospects for and value of Siliconix and the prospects for and 
value of Vishay. Plaintiff further alleges that defendants have breached their 
purported fiduciary duty to pay a fair price in connection with the offer and 
short-form merger in that the proposed consideration is allegedly below the 
going concern value of Siliconix and what could be obtained in an arms' length, 
third party transaction. 
 
 
 
     Following expedited discovery and briefing, on June 15, 2001, the court 
heard argument on Mr. Fitzgerald's motion for a preliminary injunction to enjoin 
the offer. On June 19, 2001, the court issued an order denying the motion. 
 
 
 
     Vishay has moved to dismiss the amended complaint in the Delaware action. 
On April 9, 2001, Vishay and those defendants that had been served moved for a 
stay of the California actions. That motion is presently returnable on June 29, 
2001. 
 
 
 
     Copies of various complaints filed in connection with the transaction 
proposed in Vishay's February 22, 2001 letter to the Siliconix board, including 
the ones filed by Mr. Fitzgerald and Griffin Portfolio Management Corp., as well 
as Mr. Fitzgerald's amended complaint filed after the commencement of the offer, 
are attached as exhibits to the registration statement. Also attached as an 
exhibit is the Court of Chancery's June 19, 2001 opinion. See also "Interests of 
Certain Persons" on page 48. 
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                POSITION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF SILICONIX 
 
 
 
     As set forth in Siliconix's a solicitation/recommendation statement 
disseminated and filed with the SEC on June 8, 2001, the Siliconix board and the 
special committee of the Siliconix board are taking no position with respect to 
the offer and the merger. 
 
 
 
     Information about the recommendation of the Siliconix board of directors 
and the special committee is more fully set forth in Siliconix's 
Solicitation/Recommendation Statement on Schedule 14D-9, which was mailed to 
Siliconix stockholders on or about June 8, 2001. 
 
 
                        REASONS OF VISHAY FOR THE OFFER 
 
     At meetings of Vishay's board of directors held on February 19, 2001 and on 
May 24, 2001, Vishay's directors determined that the acquisition of the 
Siliconix shares that Vishay does not own was in keeping with its corporate 
strategy of complementing its internal growth with acquisitions that are likely 
to benefit from cost reductions and synergies when combined with Vishay's 
existing operations. 
 
     In reaching its decision to make the offer, Vishay's board of directors 
considered the following material factors, among others: 
 
     - the expectation that Siliconix's business could be further integrated 
       with the business of Vishay, which would enhance prospects for both 
       companies; 
 
     - the belief of Vishay's management that there are opportunities for 
       reduction of Siliconix corporate costs, possible elimination of 
       facilities of the combined company and potential cost reductions for 
       purchased materials and services; 
 
 
     - the belief of Vishay's management that by acquiring all of Siliconix, 
      Vishay could achieve synergies by consolidating the management of 
      Siliconix's plants with those of Vishay and by unifying and optimizing 
      cash management; 
 
 
     - the recent softening of the market for electronic components, as 
       evidenced by first quarter results across the industry, and the 
       particular need in this environment to focus on cost-cutting, operational 
       efficiencies and product synergies; 
 
     - the prospects that the current downturn in the electronic component 
       industry would extend into the third quarter of 2001, and possibly 
       beyond, and that, as the 80.4% owner of Siliconix, Vishay stands to be 
       most affected by a falling off in the operating results of Siliconix; 
 
     - stockholder allegations made from time to time, which Vishay believes are 
       unfounded but which nonetheless have diverted management attention, that 
       Vishay has used its position as controlling stockholder of Siliconix to 
       usurp rights and opportunities of Siliconix to the detriment of 
       Siliconix's minority stockholders; and 
 
     - Vishay's history of long-term growth through acquisitions, including its 
       substantial experience integrating acquired businesses with existing 
       operations and thereby achieving synergies and cost savings. 
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             OTHER FACTORS TO CONSIDER BEFORE TENDERING YOUR SHARES 
 
     In determining whether or not to tender your Siliconix shares in the offer, 
you should consider the following factors, in addition to the risk factors and 
other factors identified in this document. See "Risk Factors" beginning on page 
11: 
 
Vishay Business Considerations 
 
     - Combining the business and operations of Vishay and Siliconix should 
       result in operational efficiencies and cost savings that Vishay believes 
       could not be achieved by Siliconix on a stand-alone basis. Vishay 
       believes that these efficiencies and savings could be realized in 
       administrative, human resources, information technology, purchasing, 
       research and development, strategic planning and other corporate 
       functions without impairing Siliconix's core operations. 
 
     - Vishay should have broader access to capital markets and greater 
       borrowing capacity than Siliconix, which could be used to finance 
       acquisitions and capital expansion at Siliconix that may be foreclosed to 
       Siliconix as an independent public company that is majority-owned by 
       Vishay. 
 
     - Because of the greater breadth of Vishay's operations and product lines, 
       Vishay should experience less volatility in revenues and earnings than 
       Siliconix, which has a much narrower product and operational base. 
 
Vishay Stock and Market Considerations 
 
     - Stockholders of Vishay have an ownership interest in a larger and more 
       diversified company than Siliconix. 
 
     - Vishay is actively covered by a number of members of the analyst 
       community. Siliconix has no independent analyst coverage. 
 
     - The market for Siliconix stock is relatively illiquid compared to the 
       market in Vishay stock, with the average daily trading volume for Vishay 
       stock being over twenty times as great as the average daily volume for 
       Siliconix stock. 
 
     - Because Vishay owns approximately 80.4% of the outstanding Siliconix 
       stock, a sale of Siliconix in which stockholders would realize an 
       acquisition premium is unlikely and cannot occur without the consent of 
       Vishay. 
 
Siliconix Business Considerations 
 
     - Siliconix has already acted to cut costs and reduce operating expenses in 
       order to maintain profitability in the current adverse economic 
       environment. 
 
     - Siliconix owns a valuable and extensive portfolio of intellectual 
       property, and has a long tradition of innovative product development. 
       Siliconix introduced 119 new products in 2000 alone. 
 
     - Siliconix had its best year ever in 2000, with record earnings of $107.6 
       million. 
 
Siliconix Stock and Market Considerations 
 
     - Siliconix has traded as high as $88.06 in the last 52 weeks, and has 
       already recovered from its 52 week low of $16.94. 
 
     - Siliconix stock price and operating performance can be expected to 
       rebound further with improvements in the United States and world economy 
       and when the inventory corrections in Siliconix's major markets have run 
       their course. 
 
     - Historically, Siliconix has recovered from adverse economic conditions 
       ahead of corresponding improvements in Vishay's business generally. 
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     - As a Vishay stockholder, your interest in the performance and prospects 
       of Siliconix will be indirect and in proportion to your relative holdings 
       of Vishay stock. Accordingly, you may not realize the same financial 
       benefit of future appreciation in the enterprise value of Siliconix that 
       you would if you remained a Siliconix stockholder. 
 
     - Siliconix stock has often traded historically at higher price to earnings 
       multiples than the stock of Vishay. 
 
     - Because Vishay owns approximately 80.4% of the outstanding Siliconix 
       stock, there can be no effective "market check" on the Vishay offer. It 
       is highly unlikely that any third party would bid for Siliconix in these 
       circumstances. 
 
Certain Allegations Against Vishay 
 
     - It is alleged in the current litigation described in "Certain Litigation" 
       beginning on page 29, that Vishay has usurped for itself patented 
       technology actually developed by employees of Siliconix. 
 
     - It has further been alleged that Vishay has caused Siliconix to lend 
       funds to Vishay at rates that are below the rates that Siliconix could 
       obtain from third party borrowers under similar circumstances. 
 
     - It has further been alleged that Vishay has usurped for itself the 
       corporate identity of Siliconix by causing the name Vishay to appear 
       prominently at Siliconix's headquarters, on the business cards of 
       Siliconix employees and in other contexts in which Siliconix is 
       mentioned. 
 
     - In the past, there have been claims that Vishay obtains products for 
       resale from Siliconix at below market transfer prices. 
 
     - There have also been claims that by awarding Vishay stock options to 
       Siliconix employees and management, Vishay incentivizes these Siliconix 
       personnel to act in the interests of Vishay rather than Siliconix. 
 
     Vishay denies these claims and allegations. 
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                              FINANCIAL FORECASTS 
 
     As part of its business planning cycles, the management of each of 
Siliconix and Vishay from time to time have prepared internal financial 
forecasts regarding its anticipated future operations. In the course of the 
discussions described in "Background of the Offer," Vishay and Siliconix 
provided these internal forecasts to each other and to Siliconix's special 
committee's financial advisor. 
 
     The internal financial forecasts regarding Siliconix prepared by 
Siliconix's management reflected the following forecasted information (in 
thousands, except per share amounts): 
 
 
 
                 CALENDAR YEAR                     SALES      EBITDA    NET INCOME    EPS 
                 -------------                    --------   --------   ----------   ----- 
                                                                          
2001............................................  $325,000   $ 78,700    $ 29,000    $0.99 
2002............................................   460,000    159,600      92,500     3.10 
2003............................................   545,000    184,200     111,600     3.74 
2004............................................   630,000    209,500     130,900     4.38 
2005............................................   720,000    234,100     151,400     5.07 
 
 
     The internal financial forecasts regarding Vishay prepared by Vishay's 
management reflected the following forecasted information, exclusive of 
restructuring charges (in thousands, except per share amounts): 
 
 
 
                 CALENDAR YEAR                     SALES       EBITDA    NET INCOME    EPS 
                 -------------                   ----------   --------   ----------   ----- 
                                                                           
2001...........................................  $1,880,000   $437,000    $215,000    $1.55 
2002...........................................   1,927,000    399,000     181,000     1.30 
 
 
     The above forecasts of Siliconix and Vishay were prepared for internal 
budgeting and planning purposes only and not with a view to public disclosure or 
compliance with published guidelines of the SEC or the guidelines established by 
the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants regarding projections or 
forecasts. While presented with numerical specificity, the forecasts are based 
upon a variety of assumptions relating to the business of Siliconix and Vishay 
and are inherently subject to significant uncertainties and contingencies that 
are beyond the control of the management of Siliconix and Vishay. These include 
the impact of general economic and business conditions, the competitive 
environment in which each operates and other factors. See "Forward Looking 
Information" on page 16. Accordingly, actual results may differ materially from 
those forecasted. 
 
     The inclusion of the forecasts herein should not be regarded as a 
representation by Siliconix or Vishay or any other person that such forecasts 
are or will prove to be correct. By including the projections of Siliconix in 
this document, Vishay does not adopt those projections. As a matter of course, 
neither Siliconix nor Vishay makes public projections or forecasts of its 
anticipated financial position or results of operations. Except to the extent 
required under applicable securities laws, neither Siliconix nor Vishay intends 
to make publicly available any update or other revisions to any of the forecasts 
to reflect circumstances existing after the date of preparation of such 
forecasts. 
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                                   THE OFFER 
 
     We are offering to exchange 1.5 shares of Vishay common stock for each 
outstanding share of Siliconix common stock which is validly tendered and not 
properly withdrawn on or prior to the expiration date of the offer, subject to 
the terms and conditions described in this prospectus and the related letter of 
transmittal. 
 
     The term "expiration date" means 12:00 midnight, New York City time, on 
Friday, June 22, 2001, unless we extend the period of time for which the offer 
is open, in which case the term "expiration date" means the latest time and date 
on which the offer, as so extended, expires. 
 
     You will not receive any fractional shares of Vishay common stock in the 
offer or the merger. In lieu of any fractional share, you will receive cash 
equal to the product of such fractional share, after combining all fractional 
shares to which you would otherwise be entitled, and the closing price of Vishay 
common stock as reported on the NYSE on the expiration date of the offer. 
 
     If you are the record owner of your shares and you tender your shares 
directly to the exchange agent, you will not be obligated to pay any charges or 
expenses of the exchange agent or any brokerage commissions. If you own your 
shares through a broker or other nominee, and your broker tenders the shares on 
your behalf, your broker may charge you a fee for doing so. You should consult 
your broker or nominee to determine whether any charges will apply. 
 
     Our obligation to exchange Vishay shares for Siliconix shares in the offer 
is subject to several conditions referred to below under "Conditions of the 
Offer." 
 
TIMING OF THE OFFER 
 
     Our offer is scheduled to expire at 12:00 midnight, New York City time, on 
Friday, June 22, 2001. For more information, see the discussion under 
"Extension, Termination and Amendment" below. 
 
EXTENSION, TERMINATION AND AMENDMENT 
 
     We expressly reserve the right, in our sole discretion, at any time or from 
time to time to extend the period of time during which our offer remains open, 
and we can do so by giving oral or written notice of such extension to the 
exchange agent. If we decide to extend our offer, we will make an announcement 
to that effect no later than 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the next business 
day after the previously scheduled expiration date. We are not making any 
assurance that we will exercise our right to extend our offer, although we 
currently intend to do so until all conditions have been satisfied or, where 
permissible, waived. During any such extension, all Siliconix shares previously 
tendered and not withdrawn will remain subject to the offer, subject to your 
right to withdraw your Siliconix shares prior to the expiration date. 
 
     Subject to the SEC's applicable rules and regulations, we also reserve the 
right, in our sole discretion, at any time or from time to time, to delay our 
acceptance for exchange or our exchange of any Siliconix shares pursuant to our 
offer, regardless of whether we previously accepted Siliconix shares for 
exchange, or to terminate our offer and not accept for exchange or exchange any 
Siliconix shares not previously accepted for exchange or exchanged, upon the 
failure of any of the conditions of the offer to be satisfied or, where 
permissible, waived, or otherwise to amend the offer in any respect (except as 
described below), by giving oral or written notice of such delay, termination or 
amendment to the exchange agent and by making a public announcement. We will 
follow any extension, delay, termination or amendment, as promptly as 
practicable, with a public announcement. In the case of an extension, any such 
announcement will be issued no later than 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the 
next business day after the previously scheduled expiration date. Subject to 
applicable law (including Rules 14d-4(c) and 14d-6(d) under the Exchange Act, 
which require that any material change in the information published, sent or 
given to the stockholders in connection with the offer be promptly sent to 
stockholders in a manner reasonably designed to inform stockholders of such 
change) and without limiting the manner in which we may choose to make any 
public announcement, we assume no obligation to publish, advertise or otherwise 
communicate any such public announcement other than by making a release to the 
Dow Jones News Service. 
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     We expressly reserve the right, at any time and from time to time, to 
modify the terms and conditions of the offer, except that the minimum condition, 
the registration statement effectiveness condition and the listing condition may 
not be modified or waived. 
 
     If we make a material change in the terms of the offer or the information 
concerning the offer, or if we waive a material condition of the offer, we will 
extend the offer to the extent required under the Exchange Act. If, prior to the 
expiration date, we change the consideration offered to you, that change will 
apply to all holders whose Siliconix shares are accepted for exchange pursuant 
to the offer. If at the time notice of that change is first published, sent or 
given to you, the offer is scheduled to expire at any time earlier than the 
tenth business day from and including the date that the notice is first so 
published, sent or given, we will extend the offer until the expiration of that 
ten business-day period. For purposes of the offer, a "business day" means any 
day other than a Saturday, Sunday or federal holiday and consists of the time 
period from 12:01 a.m. through 12:00 midnight, New York City time. 
 
EXCHANGE OF SILICONIX SHARES; DELIVERY OF VISHAY COMMON STOCK 
 
     Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the offer (including, if 
the offer is extended or amended, the terms and conditions of the extension or 
amendment), we will accept for exchange Siliconix shares validly tendered and 
not properly withdrawn as promptly as permitted to do so under applicable law 
and will exchange Vishay common stock for the shares of Siliconix common stock 
promptly thereafter. In all cases, exchange of Siliconix shares tendered and 
accepted for exchange pursuant to the offer will be made only after timely 
receipt by the exchange agent of certificates for those Siliconix shares (or a 
timely confirmation of a book-entry transfer of those Siliconix shares in the 
exchange agent's account at The Depository Trust Company), a properly completed 
and duly executed letter of transmittal (or a manually signed facsimile of that 
document), and any other required documents, or you must comply with the 
guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in "Guaranteed Delivery" beginning on 
page 38. 
 
     For purposes of the offer, we will be deemed to have accepted for exchange 
Siliconix shares validly tendered and not properly withdrawn when, as and if we 
notify the exchange agent of our acceptance of the tenders of those Siliconix 
shares pursuant to the offer. The exchange agent will deliver shares of Vishay 
common stock in exchange for Siliconix shares pursuant to the offer and cash 
instead of a fraction of a share of Vishay common stock (as specified in this 
document) as soon as practicable after receipt of our notice. The exchange agent 
will act as agent for tendering stockholders for the purpose of receiving Vishay 
common stock and cash to be paid instead of a fraction of a share of Vishay 
common stock and transmitting such stock and cash to you. You will not receive 
any interest on any cash that we pay you, even if there is a delay in making the 
exchange. 
 
     If we do not accept any tendered Siliconix shares for exchange pursuant to 
the terms and conditions of the offer for any reason, or if certificates are 
submitted for more Siliconix shares than are tendered, we will return 
certificates for such unexchanged Siliconix shares without expense to the 
tendering stockholder. In the case of Siliconix shares tendered by book-entry 
transfer of such Siliconix shares into the exchange agent's account at DTC 
pursuant to the procedures set forth below under the discussion entitled 
"Procedure for Tendering Shares," those Siliconix shares will be credited to an 
account maintained within DTC, as soon as practicable following expiration or 
termination of the offer. 
 
     If we increase the consideration offered to Siliconix stockholders in the 
offer prior to the expiration date, such increased consideration will be given 
to all stockholders whose Siliconix shares are tendered pursuant to the offer, 
whether or not such Siliconix shares were tendered or accepted for exchange 
prior to such increase in consideration. 
 
CASH INSTEAD OF FRACTIONAL SHARES OF VISHAY COMMON STOCK 
 
     We will not issue certificates representing a fraction of a share of Vishay 
common stock pursuant to the offer or the merger. Instead, each tendering 
stockholder who would otherwise be entitled to a fraction of a share of Vishay 
common stock, after combining all fractional shares to which such stockholder 
would otherwise be entitled, will receive cash in an amount equal to the product 
obtained by multiplying (i) the 
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fraction of a share of Vishay common stock to which the holder would otherwise 
be entitled by (ii) the closing price of Vishay common stock as reported on the 
NYSE on the expiration date of the offer. 
 
PROCEDURE FOR TENDERING SHARES 
 
     For you to validly tender Siliconix shares pursuant to our offer, (a) a 
properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal (or manually executed 
facsimile of that document), along with any required signature guarantees, or an 
agent's message in connection with a book-entry transfer, and any other required 
documents, must be transmitted to and received by the exchange agent at one of 
its addresses set forth on the back cover of this prospectus, and certificates 
for tendered Siliconix shares must be received by the exchange agent at such 
address or those Siliconix shares must be tendered pursuant to the procedures 
for book-entry tender set forth below (and a book-entry confirmation of receipt 
of such tender received), in each case before the expiration date, or (b) you 
must comply with the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth below. 
 
     The term "agent's message" means a message, transmitted by DTC to, and 
received by, the exchange agent and forming a part of a book-entry confirmation, 
which states that DTC has received an express acknowledgment from the 
participant in DTC tendering the Siliconix shares which are the subject of the 
book-entry confirmation, that the participant has received and agrees to be 
bound by the terms of the letter of transmittal and that we may enforce that 
agreement against the participant. 
 
     The exchange agent will establish an account with respect to the Siliconix 
shares at DTC for purposes of the offer within two business days after the date 
of this prospectus, and any financial institution that is a participant in DTC 
may make book-entry delivery of the Siliconix shares by causing DTC to transfer 
such Siliconix shares into the exchange agent's account in accordance with DTC's 
procedure for the transfer. However, although delivery of Siliconix shares may 
be effected through book-entry at DTC, the letter of transmittal (or a manually 
signed facsimile thereof), with any required signature guarantees, or an agent's 
message in connection with a book-entry transfer, and any other required 
documents, must, in any case, be transmitted to and received by the exchange 
agent at one of its addresses set forth on the back cover of this prospectus 
prior to the expiration date of the offer, or the guaranteed delivery procedures 
described below must be followed. 
 
     Signatures on all letters of transmittal must be guaranteed by an eligible 
institution, except in cases in which Siliconix shares are tendered either by a 
registered holder of Siliconix shares who has not completed the box entitled 
"Special Issuance Instructions" or the box entitled "Special Delivery 
Instructions" on the letter of transmittal or for the account of an eligible 
institution. By "eligible institution," we mean a bank, broker, dealer, credit 
union, savings association or other entity which is a member in good standing of 
a recognized Medallion Program approved by the Securities Transfer Association 
Inc., including the Securities Transfer Agent's Medallion Program (STAMP), the 
Stock Exchange Medallion Program (SEMP) and the New York Stock Exchange 
Medallion Signature Program (MSP) or any other "eligible guarantor institution," 
as that term is defined in Rule 17Ad-15 under the Exchange Act. 
 
     If the certificates for Siliconix shares are registered in the name of a 
person other than the person who signs the letter of transmittal, or if 
certificates for unexchanged Siliconix shares are to be issued to a person other 
than the registered holder(s), the certificates must be endorsed or accompanied 
by appropriate stock powers, in either case signed exactly as the name or names 
of the registered owner or owners appear on the certificates, with the 
signature(s) on the certificates or stock powers guaranteed in the manner we 
have described above. 
 
     THE METHOD OF DELIVERY OF SILICONIX SHARE CERTIFICATES AND ALL OTHER 
REQUIRED DOCUMENTS, INCLUDING DELIVERY THROUGH DTC, IS AT YOUR OPTION AND RISK, 
AND THE DELIVERY WILL BE DEEMED MADE ONLY WHEN ACTUALLY RECEIVED BY THE EXCHANGE 
AGENT. IF DELIVERY IS BY MAIL, WE RECOMMEND REGISTERED MAIL WITH RETURN RECEIPT 
REQUESTED, PROPERLY INSURED. IN ALL CASES, YOU SHOULD ALLOW SUFFICIENT TIME TO 
ENSURE TIMELY DELIVERY. 
 
     TO PREVENT BACKUP FEDERAL INCOME TAX WITHHOLDING WITH RESPECT TO CASH IN 
LIEU OF A FRACTION OF A SHARE OF VISHAY COMMON STOCK RECEIVED PURSUANT TO THE 
OFFER, YOU MUST PROVIDE THE EXCHANGE AGENT WITH 
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YOUR CORRECT TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER AND CERTIFY THAT YOU ARE NOT SUBJECT 
TO BACKUP WITHHOLDING OF FEDERAL INCOME TAX BY COMPLETING THE SUBSTITUTE FORM 
W-9 INCLUDED IN THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL. SOME STOCKHOLDERS (INCLUDING, AMONG 
OTHERS, ALL CORPORATIONS AND SOME FOREIGN INDIVIDUALS) ARE NOT SUBJECT TO BACKUP 
WITHHOLDING. IN ORDER FOR A FOREIGN INDIVIDUAL TO QUALIFY AS AN EXEMPT 
RECIPIENT, THE STOCKHOLDER MUST SUBMIT A FORM W-8BEN, SIGNED UNDER PENALTIES OF 
PERJURY, ATTESTING TO THAT INDIVIDUAL'S EXEMPT STATUS. ADDITIONAL INFORMATION 
REGARDING BACKUP WITHHOLDING IS PROVIDED IN THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL. 
 
WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS 
 
     Siliconix shares tendered pursuant to the offer may be withdrawn at any 
time prior to the applicable expiration date and, unless we have previously 
accepted them pursuant to the offer, may also be withdrawn at any time after 
July 23, 2001. 
 
     For your withdrawal to be effective, the exchange agent must receive from 
you a written, telex or facsimile transmission notice of withdrawal at one of 
its addresses set forth on the back cover of this prospectus, and your notice 
must include your name, address, social security number, the certificate 
number(s) and the number of Siliconix shares to be withdrawn as well as the name 
of the registered holder, if it is different from that of the person who 
tendered those Siliconix shares. If Siliconix shares have been tendered pursuant 
to the procedures for book-entry tender discussed under "Procedure for Tendering 
Shares," any notice of withdrawal must specify the name and number of the 
account at DTC to be credited with the withdrawn Siliconix shares and must 
otherwise comply with DTC's procedures. If certificates have been delivered or 
otherwise identified to the exchange agent, the name of the registered holder 
and the serial numbers of the particular certificates evidencing the Siliconix 
shares withdrawn must also be furnished to the exchange agent, as stated above, 
prior to the physical release of the certificates. We will decide all questions 
as to the form and validity (including time of receipt) of any notice of 
withdrawal, in our sole discretion, and our decision shall be final and binding. 
 
     An eligible institution must guarantee all signatures on the notice of 
withdrawal unless the Siliconix shares have been tendered for the account of an 
eligible institution. 
 
     Neither we, the exchange agent, the information agent nor any other person 
will be under any duty to give notification of any defects or irregularities in 
any notice of withdrawal or will incur any liability for failure to give any 
notification. Any Siliconix shares properly withdrawn will be deemed not to have 
been validly tendered for purposes of our offer. However, you may retender 
withdrawn Siliconix shares by following one of the procedures discussed under 
"Procedure for Tendering Shares" or "Guaranteed Delivery" at any time prior to 
the expiration date. 
 
GUARANTEED DELIVERY 
 
     If you wish to tender Siliconix shares pursuant to the offer and your 
certificates are not immediately available or you cannot deliver the 
certificates and all other required documents to the exchange agent prior to the 
expiration date or cannot complete the procedure for book-entry transfer on a 
timely basis, your Siliconix shares may nevertheless be tendered, so long as all 
of the following conditions are satisfied: 
 
     - you make your tender by or through an eligible institution; 
 
     - a properly completed and duly executed notice of guaranteed delivery, 
       substantially in the form made available by us, is received by the 
       exchange agent as provided below on or prior to the expiration date; and 
 
     - the certificates for all tendered Siliconix shares (or a confirmation of 
       a book-entry transfer of such securities into the exchange agent's 
       account at DTC as described above), in proper form for transfer, together 
       with a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal (or a 
       manually signed facsimile thereof), with any required signature 
       guarantees (or, in the case of a book-entry transfer, an agent's message) 
       and all other documents required by the letter of transmittal are 
       received by the exchange agent within three Nasdaq National Market 
       trading days after the date of execution of such notice of guaranteed 
       delivery. 
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     You may deliver the notice of guaranteed delivery by hand or transmit it by 
facsimile transmission or mail to the exchange agent and you must include a 
guarantee by an eligible institution in the form set forth in that notice. 
 
     In all cases, we will exchange Siliconix shares tendered and accepted for 
exchange pursuant to our offer only after timely receipt by the exchange agent 
of certificates for Siliconix shares (or timely confirmation of a book-entry 
transfer of those Siliconix shares into the exchange agent's account at DTC as 
described above), a properly completed and duly executed letter(s) of 
transmittal (or a manually signed facsimile(s) thereof), or an agent's message 
in connection with a book-entry transfer, and any other required documents. 
 
EFFECT OF TENDER 
 
     By executing a letter of transmittal as set forth above, you irrevocably 
appoint our designees as your attorneys-in-fact and proxies, each with full 
power of substitution, to the full extent of your rights with respect to your 
Siliconix shares tendered and accepted for exchange by us and with respect to 
any and all other Siliconix shares and other securities issued or issuable in 
respect of the Siliconix shares on or after May 25, 2001. That appointment is 
effective, and voting rights will be affected, when and only to the extent that 
we deposit shares of Vishay common stock for Siliconix shares that you have 
tendered with the exchange agent. All such proxies shall be considered coupled 
with an interest in the tendered Siliconix shares and therefore shall not be 
revocable. Upon the effectiveness of such appointment, all prior proxies that 
you have given will be revoked, and you may not give any subsequent proxies 
(and, if given, they will not be deemed effective). Our designees will, with 
respect to the Siliconix shares for which the appointment is effective, be 
empowered, among other things, to exercise all of your voting and other rights 
as they, in their sole discretion, deem proper at any annual, special or 
adjourned meeting of Siliconix's stockholders or otherwise. We reserve the right 
to require that, in order for Siliconix shares to be deemed validly tendered, 
immediately upon our exchange of those Siliconix shares, we must be able to 
exercise full voting rights with respect to such Siliconix shares. 
 
     We will determine questions as to the validity, form, eligibility 
(including time of receipt) and acceptance for exchange of any tender of 
Siliconix shares, in our sole discretion, and our determination shall be final 
and binding. We reserve the absolute right to reject any and all tenders of 
Siliconix shares that we determine are not in proper form or the acceptance of 
or exchange for which may, in the opinion of our counsel, be unlawful. No tender 
of Siliconix shares will be deemed to have been validly made until all defects 
and irregularities in tenders of Siliconix shares have been cured or waived. 
Neither we, the exchange agent, the information agent nor any other person will 
be under any duty to give notification of any defects or irregularities in the 
tender of any Siliconix shares or will incur any liability for failure to give 
any such notification. Our interpretation of the terms and conditions of our 
offer (including the letter of transmittal and instructions thereto) will be 
final and binding. 
 
     The tender of Siliconix shares pursuant to any of the procedures described 
above will constitute a binding agreement between us and you upon the terms and 
subject to the conditions of the offer. 
 
MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES 
 
     The following discussion is a summary of the material U.S. federal income 
tax consequences of the exchange of Siliconix common stock for Vishay common 
stock in the offer and, if consummated, merger. The discussion which follows is 
based on the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, treasury 
regulations promulgated thereunder, administrative rulings and pronouncements 
and judicial decisions as of the date hereof, all of which are subject to 
change, possibly with retroactive effect. Any such change could alter the tax 
consequences discussed in this document. The discussion below is also based on 
representations made by Vishay and Vishay TEMIC. If any of these representations 
is inaccurate, the tax consequences of the offer and merger could differ from 
those described in this document. 
 
     The discussion below is for general information only and, except where 
specifically noted, does not address the effects of any state, local or non-U.S. 
tax laws. In addition, the discussion below relates to 
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persons who hold Siliconix common stock and will hold Vishay common stock as 
capital assets. The tax treatment of a Siliconix stockholder may vary depending 
upon such stockholder's particular situation, and certain stockholders may be 
subject to special rules not discussed below, including for example, partners of 
partnerships that hold Siliconix common stock or will hold Vishay common stock, 
insurance companies, tax-exempt organizations, financial institutions, 
broker-dealers and individuals who received Siliconix common stock pursuant to 
the exercise of employee stock options or otherwise as compensation. In 
addition, this discussion does not address the tax consequences to any Siliconix 
stockholder who is a not a U.S. Holder or who exercises appraisal rights. 
 
     As used in this section, a "U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of 
Siliconix common stock who exchanges Siliconix common stock for Vishay common 
stock and who is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes: 
 
     - a citizen or resident of the U.S.; 
 
     - a corporation, partnership or other entity, other than a trust, created 
       or organized in or under the laws of the U.S. or any political 
       subdivision thereof; 
 
     - an estate whose income is subject to U.S. federal income tax regardless 
       of its source; or 
 
     - a trust: 
 
      1. if, in general, a court within the U.S. is able to exercise primary 
         supervision over its administration and one or more U.S. persons have 
         authority to control all of its substantial decisions, or 
 
      2. that has a valid election in effect under applicable U.S. treasury 
         regulations to be treated as a U.S. person. 
 
     In the opinion of Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP, based upon 
representations made by Vishay and Vishay TEMIC and on certain assumptions set 
forth in such opinion and as further qualified therein, (i) the exchange of 
Siliconix common stock for Vishay common stock in the offer and, if consummated, 
merger will constitute a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of 
the U.S. Internal Revenue Code and (ii) Vishay, Vishay TEMIC and Siliconix will 
each be a party to the reorganization. As a result: 
 
     - Siliconix stockholders will not recognize any income, gain or loss on the 
       exchange of Siliconix common stock for Vishay common stock in the offer 
       and/or merger (except for cash received in lieu of fractional shares); 
 
     - the tax basis to a Siliconix stockholder of the Vishay common stock 
       received in exchange for Siliconix common stock pursuant to the offer 
       and/or merger, including any fractional share interest in Vishay common 
       stock for which cash is received, will equal such Siliconix stockholder's 
       tax basis in the Siliconix common stock surrendered in exchange therefor; 
 
     - the holding period of a Siliconix stockholder for the Vishay common stock 
       received pursuant to the offer and/or merger will include the holding 
       period of the Siliconix common stock surrendered in exchange therefor; 
 
     - a Siliconix stockholder who receives cash in lieu of a fractional share 
       of Vishay common stock pursuant to the offer and/or merger will be 
       treated as having received such cash in redemption of such fractional 
       share interest and generally will recognize capital gain or loss on such 
       deemed exchange in an amount equal to the difference between the amount 
       of cash received and the basis of the Siliconix stock allocable to such 
       fractional share; and 
 
     - no income, gain or loss will be recognized by Vishay, Vishay TEMIC or 
       Siliconix as a result of the transfer to Siliconix stockholders of the 
       Vishay common stock provided by Vishay to Vishay TEMIC pursuant to the 
       offer and merger. 
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PURPOSE OF THE OFFER; THE MERGER; APPRAISAL RIGHTS 
 
     We are making the offer in order to acquire all of the outstanding shares 
of Siliconix common stock that we do not own. Our offer is conditioned on, among 
other things, the tender of at least a majority of the outstanding publicly held 
Siliconix shares. If that condition is satisfied and if the offer is 
consummated, we will own more than 90% of the outstanding common stock of 
Siliconix. Under Delaware law, this would allow us to effect a "short-form" 
merger of Siliconix with the subsidiary of Vishay holding the Siliconix shares 
without stockholder approval. We currently intend, as soon as practicable after 
consummation of the offer, to effect such a short-form merger, with the 
surviving company becoming a wholly-owned subsidiary of Vishay. To effect the 
merger, Vishay TEMIC would contribute all of the shares of Siliconix common 
stock to a wholly-owned subsidiary of Vishay TEMIC and that subsidiary would 
merge with and into Siliconix. 
 
     If the short-form merger takes place and you have not validly tendered your 
Siliconix shares in the offer, your shares will be exchanged for the same 
consideration per Siliconix share you own that you would have received, without 
interest, if you had tendered your shares in the offer, unless you properly 
perfect your appraisal rights under Delaware law. 
 
     Although we currently intend to effect the short-form merger following 
consummation of the offer, we are not required to do so and there are 
circumstances in which we may determine not to effect the merger. These 
circumstances include if a court prevented us from effecting the merger or if we 
deemed it advisable not to effect the merger in order to settle litigation or 
avoid litigation risks. If we determine not to effect the short-form merger 
following consummation of the offer, we could still do so at a later time. In 
that case, the value of the per share consideration received by stockholders in 
the merger could be less than or greater than the value of the consideration 
received in the offer. 
 
     If we were to consummate the offer but not effect the short-form merger, 
the liquidity of and market for the remaining publicly held Siliconix shares, 
and the rights of the holders of those shares, could be adversely affected. The 
Siliconix common stock is currently listed on the Nasdaq National Market System. 
Depending upon the number of Siliconix shares purchased in the offer, the 
Siliconix common stock may no longer meet the requirements for continued listing 
and may be delisted from the Nasdaq National Market System. It is possible that 
the Siliconix common stock would continue to trade in the over-the-counter 
market and that price quotations would be reported by other sources. The extent 
of the public market for the Siliconix stock and the availability of such 
quotations would, however, depend upon the number of holders of the Siliconix 
stock remaining at such time, the interests in maintaining a market in the 
Siliconix stock on the part of securities firms, the possible termination of 
registration of the Siliconix stock under the Exchange Act, as described below, 
and other factors. 
 
     The Siliconix common stock is currently registered under the Exchange Act. 
This registration may be terminated upon application of Siliconix to the SEC if 
there are fewer than 300 holders of record of the Siliconix stock. The 
termination of the registration of the Siliconix common stock under the Exchange 
Act would substantially reduce the information required to be furnished by 
Siliconix to its stockholders and to the SEC. It would also make certain of the 
provisions of the Exchange Act, such as the short-swing profit recovery 
provisions of Section 16(b), the requirement of furnishing a proxy statement in 
connection with stockholders' meetings, the related requirement of an annual 
report to stockholders, and the requirements of Rule 13e-3 with respect to going 
private transactions, no longer applicable. 
 
     The shares of Siliconix common stock are currently "margin securities" 
under the regulations of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System. 
This has the effect, among other things, of allowing brokers to extend credit on 
the Siliconix common stock as collateral. Depending on factors similar to those 
described above regarding listing and market quotations, it is possible the 
Siliconix stock would no longer constitute "margin securities" for purposes of 
the Federal Reserve Board's margin regulations. If registration of the Siliconix 
common stock under the Exchange Act were terminated, the Siliconix stock would 
no longer be "margin securities." 
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  APPRAISAL RIGHTS 
 
     Under Delaware law, Siliconix stockholders do not have appraisal rights in 
connection with the offer. The following summarizes provisions of Delaware law 
regarding appraisal rights that would be applicable in the event of a short-form 
merger. This discussion is qualified in its entirety by reference to Section 262 
of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which contains the Delaware appraisal 
statute. A copy of this provision is attached to this document as Annex A. If 
you fail to take any action required by Delaware law, your rights to an 
appraisal will be waived or terminated. 
 
  Notification of Merger's Effectiveness 
 
     Either before the effective time of the merger or within ten days 
thereafter, Siliconix will send notice of the effectiveness of the merger and 
the availability of appraisal rights to each Siliconix stockholder (other than 
Vishay or its subsidiaries). 
 
  Electing Appraisal Rights 
 
     To exercise appraisal rights, the record holder of Siliconix common stock 
must within 20 days after the date of mailing of such notice deliver a written 
demand for appraisal to Siliconix. This demand must reasonably inform Siliconix 
of the identity of the holder of record and that the stockholder demands 
appraisal of his, her or its shares of Siliconix common stock. 
 
     A demand for appraisal must be delivered to: Corporate Secretary, Siliconix 
incorporated, 2201 Laurelwood Road, Santa Clara, California 95054. 
 
  Only Record Holders May Demand Appraisal Rights 
 
     Only a record holder of Siliconix common stock is entitled to demand 
appraisal rights. The demand must be executed by or for the record holder, fully 
and correctly, as the holder's name appears on the holder's stock certificates. 
 
     - If the Siliconix common stock is owned of record in a fiduciary capacity, 
       such as by a trustee, guardian or custodian, the demand should be 
       executed in that capacity. 
 
     - If the Siliconix common stock is owned of record by more than one person, 
       as in a joint tenancy or tenancy in common, the demand should be executed 
       by or for all owners. 
 
     - An authorized agent, including one of two or more joint owners, may 
       execute the demand for appraisal for a holder of record. The agent must 
       identify the owner or owners of record and expressly disclose the fact 
       that, in executing the demand, the agent is acting as agent for the owner 
       or owners of record. 
 
     - A holder of record, such as a broker, who holds common stock as nominee 
       for beneficial owners, may exercise a holder's right of appraisal with 
       respect to common stock held for all or less than all of such beneficial 
       owners. In that case, the written demand should set forth the number of 
       shares of common stock covered by the demand. If no number of shares of 
       common stock is expressly mentioned, the demand will be presumed to cover 
       all shares of common stock standing in the name of the record holder. 
 
  Court Petition Must Be Filed 
 
     Within 120 days after the effective time of the merger, the surviving 
corporation in the merger or any stockholder who has satisfied the foregoing 
conditions may file a petition in the Delaware Court of Chancery demanding a 
determination of the fair value of the Siliconix common stock. Stockholders 
seeking to exercise appraisal rights should initiate all necessary action to 
perfect its rights within the time periods prescribed by Delaware law. 
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  Appraisal Proceeding by Delaware Court 
 
     If a petition for an appraisal is timely filed, after a hearing on the 
petition, the Delaware Court of Chancery will determine which of the 
stockholders are entitled to appraisal rights. The court will appraise the 
common stock owned by the stockholders and determine its fair value. In 
determining fair value, the court may consider a number of factors including 
market values of Siliconix's stock, asset values and other generally accepted 
valuation considerations, but will exclude any element of value arising from the 
accomplishment and expectation of the merger. The court will also determine the 
amount of interest, if any, to be paid upon the value of the common stock to the 
stockholders entitled to appraisal. 
 
     The value determined by the court for Siliconix common stock could be more 
than, less than, or the same as the merger consideration, but the form of the 
consideration payable as a result of the appraisal proceeding would be cash. The 
court may also order that all or a portion of any stockholder's expenses 
incurred in connection with an appraisal proceeding, including reasonable 
attorney's fees and expenses and reasonable fees and expenses of experts 
utilized in the appraisal proceeding, be charged against the value of all common 
stock entitled to appraisal. 
 
  Effect of Appraisal Demand on Voting and Right to Dividends 
 
     Any stockholder who has duly demanded an appraisal in compliance with 
Delaware law will not, after the effective time of the merger, be entitled to 
vote the shares subject to the demand for any purpose. The shares subject to the 
demand will not be entitled to dividends or other distributions, other than 
those payable or deemed to be payable to stockholders of record as of a date 
prior to the effective time. 
 
  Loss, Waiver or Withdrawal of Appraisal Rights 
 
     Holders of Siliconix common stock lose the right to appraisal if no 
petition for appraisal is filed within 120 days after the effective time of the 
merger. A stockholder will also lose the right to an appraisal by delivering to 
the surviving corporation a written withdrawal of such stockholder's demand for 
an appraisal. In addition, any attempt to withdraw that is made more than 60 
days after the effective time requires the written approval of the surviving 
corporation. If appraisal rights are not perfected or a demand for appraisal 
rights is timely withdrawn, a stockholder will be entitled to receive the 
consideration otherwise payable pursuant to the merger, without interest. The 
number of shares of Vishay common stock, and cash in lieu of a fraction of a 
share of Vishay common stock, delivered to such stockholder will be based on the 
same exchange ratio utilized in the offer and the merger, regardless of the 
market price of Vishay shares at the time of delivery. 
 
  Dismissal of Appraisal Proceeding 
 
     If an appraisal proceeding is timely instituted, such proceeding may not be 
dismissed as to any stockholder who has perfected a right of appraisal without 
the approval of the court. 
 
CONDITIONS OF THE OFFER 
 
 
     The offer is subject to a number of conditions, which are described below. 
These conditions, other than those involving receipt of necessary government 
approvals, must be satisfied or, where permissible, waived prior to the 
expiration date of the offer for the offer to be consummated: 
 
 
  Minimum Condition 
 
     There must be validly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the 
expiration of the offer a number of Siliconix shares which constitutes at least 
a majority of the total number of outstanding Siliconix shares of common stock 
(excluding those shares held by Vishay or its subsidiaries) on a fully diluted 
basis as of the date that we accept the Siliconix shares pursuant to the offer. 
Based on information available to Vishay, the number of Siliconix shares needed 
to satisfy the minimum condition as of the date of this document is 2,924,521. 
 
                                        43 



   49 
 
  Registration Statement Effectiveness Condition 
 
     The registration statement on Form S-4 of which this prospectus is a part 
must have become effective under the Securities Act and not be the subject of 
any stop order or proceedings seeking a stop order. 
 
  Listing Condition 
 
     The Vishay common stock issuable in the offer must have been approved for 
listing on the New York Stock Exchange, subject to official notice of issuance. 
 
  Other Conditions of the Offer 
 
     The offer is also subject to the conditions that, at the time of the 
expiration date of the offer, none of the following shall have occurred and be 
continuing which, in our good faith judgment, regardless of the circumstances, 
makes it inadvisable to proceed with the offer: 
 
          1. there shall be in effect an injunction, order, decree, judgment or 
     ruling by a governmental authority of competent jurisdiction or a statute, 
     rule, regulation or order shall have been promulgated or shall have been 
     enacted by a governmental authority of competent jurisdiction which in any 
     such case (i) restrains or prohibits the making or consummation of the 
     offer or the consummation of the merger, (ii) prohibits or restricts our or 
     any of our subsidiaries' or affiliates' ownership or operation of any 
     portion of Siliconix's business or assets, or which would substantially 
     deprive us and/or our affiliates or subsidiaries of the benefit of 
     ownership of Siliconix's business or assets, or compels us (or any of our 
     affiliates or subsidiaries) to dispose of or hold separate any portion of 
     Siliconix's business or assets or which would substantially deprive us 
     and/or our affiliates or subsidiaries of the benefit of ownership of 
     Siliconix's business or assets, (iii) imposes material limitations on our 
     ability to acquire, hold or exercise full rights of ownership of the 
     Siliconix shares, including, the right to vote Siliconix shares, or (iv) 
     imposes any material limitations on our ability and/or our affiliate's or 
     subsidiaries' ability to control in any material respect the business and 
     operations of Siliconix; or 
 
          2. there shall have been instituted, pending or threatened any 
     litigation or other legal action by or before any court or other 
     governmental authority seeking to restrain or prohibit the making or 
     consummation of the offer or the consummation of the merger or to impose 
     any other restriction, prohibition or limitation referred to in the above 
     paragraph 1 or to impose any liability on Vishay, Siliconix or their 
     affiliates in respect thereof; or 
 
          3. there shall have occurred (i) any general suspension of, or 
     limitation on prices for, trading in the Siliconix common stock on Nasdaq 
     or the trading of the Vishay common stock on the NYSE, (ii) a declaration 
     of a banking moratorium or any general suspension of payments in respect of 
     banks in the United States or (iii) in the case of any of the foregoing 
     existing at the time of the commencement of our offer, a material 
     acceleration or worsening thereof; or 
 
          4. the tax opinion of Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP to the 
     effect that the offer and merger will be treated as a tax free 
     reorganization for U.S. federal income tax purposes filed as an exhibit to 
     the registration statement shall be withdrawn; or 
 
          5. any change, development, effect or circumstance shall have occurred 
     or be threatened that would reasonably be expected to have a material 
     adverse effect on Siliconix; or 
 
          6. Siliconix shall have filed for bankruptcy or another person shall 
     have filed a bankruptcy petition against Siliconix which is not dismissed 
     within two business days. 
 
 
     The conditions to the offer are for our sole benefit and may be waived by 
us, in whole or in part at any time and from time to time prior to the 
expiration date of the offer, in our sole discretion, other than the minimum 
condition, the registration statement effectiveness condition or the listing 
condition described above. Our failure to exercise any of the foregoing rights 
shall not be deemed a waiver of any right and each right shall be deemed an 
ongoing right which may be asserted at any time and from time to time prior to 
the expiration date of the offer. 
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CERTAIN LEGAL MATTERS AND REGULATORY APPROVALS 
 
     General. Except as set forth herein, we are not aware of any license or 
regulatory permit that appear to be material to the business of Siliconix and 
its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, that might be materially adversely affected 
by our acquisition of Siliconix shares, or of any filing approval or other 
action by or with any governmental entity or administrative or regulatory agency 
that would be required for our acquisition or ownership of Siliconix shares. 
Should any such approval or other action be required, we presently contemplate 
that such approval or other action will be sought. While, except as otherwise 
described in this prospectus, we do not presently intend to delay the acceptance 
for payment of, or payment for, shares tendered pursuant to the offer pending 
the outcome of any such matter, there can be no assurance that any such approval 
or other action, if needed, would be obtained or would be obtained without 
substantial conditions or that failure to obtain any such approval or other 
action might not result in consequences adverse to Siliconix's business or that 
certain parts of Siliconix's business might not have to be disposed of, or other 
substantial conditions complied with, in the event that such approvals were not 
obtained or such other actions were not taken or in order to obtain any such 
approval or other action. We intend to make all required filings under the 
Exchange Act. 
 
     State Takeover Laws. A number of states have adopted takeover laws and 
regulations which purport, to varying degrees, to be applicable to attempts to 
acquire securities of corporations which are incorporated in such states or 
which have substantial assets, stockholders, principal executive offices or 
principal places of business therein. We have not attempted to comply with any 
state takeover statutes in connection with the offer. We reserve the right to 
challenge the validity or applicability of any state law allegedly applicable to 
the offer, and nothing in this prospectus nor any action taken in connection 
herewith is intended as a waiver of that right. In the event that it is asserted 
that one or more takeover statutes apply to the offer, and it is not determined 
by an appropriate court that such statute or statutes do not apply or are 
invalid as applied to the offer, as applicable, we may be required to file 
certain documents with, or receive approvals from, the relevant state 
authorities, and we might be unable to accept for payment or purchase shares 
tendered pursuant to the offer or be delayed in continuing or consummating the 
offer. In such case, we may not be obligated to accept for purchase, or pay for, 
any shares tendered. See "Other Conditions of the Offer" above. 
 
     Siliconix is incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware. In 
general, Section 203 of the DGCL prevents an "interested stockholder" (including 
a person who owns or has the right to acquire 15% or more of a corporation's 
outstanding voting stock) from engaging in a "business combination" (defined to 
include mergers and certain other actions) with a Delaware corporation for a 
period of three years following the time such person becomes an interested 
stockholder unless, among other exceptions, the "business combination" is 
approved by the board of directors of such corporation prior to such time. 
Vishay has held its interest in Siliconix for more than three years, so Section 
203 of the DGCL should not apply to this offer or the merger. 
 
     Non-U.S. Approvals. We are unaware of any requirement for the filing of 
information with, or the obtaining of the approval or consent of, governmental 
authorities in any non-U.S. jurisdiction that is applicable to the offer or the 
merger. 
 
CERTAIN EFFECTS OF THE OFFER 
 
     Effects on the Market. We intend to cause the delisting of the Siliconix 
shares from Nasdaq following consummation of the offer and the short-form 
merger. See "Purpose of the Offer; The Merger; Appraisal Rights" for a 
discussion of the possibility that the Siliconix common stock could be delisted 
from Nasdaq if the offer is consummated but the merger is not effected. 
 
     Exchange Act Registration. The shares of Siliconix common stock are 
currently registered under the Exchange Act. If the offer and the merger are 
consummated, we will terminate registration of the Siliconix shares under the 
Exchange Act. See "Purpose of the Offer; The Merger; Appraisal Rights" for a 
discussion of the possibility that the Siliconix common stock could be 
deregistered under the Exchange Act if the offer is consummated but the merger 
is not effected. 
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     Financing of the Offer. The securities required to consummate the offer 
come from Vishay's authorized but unissued shares. Vishay's fees and expenses in 
connection with the offer are estimated to be approximately $300,000, including 
the SEC filing fee and the fees of the information agent, the exchange agent, 
the financial printer, counsel, auditors and other professionals. We will obtain 
all of such funds from Vishay's available capital resources. 
 
     Going Private Transactions. The SEC has adopted Rule 13e-3 under the 
Exchange Act which is applicable to certain "going private" transactions and 
which may under certain circumstances be applicable to the purchase of Siliconix 
shares pursuant to an offer in which Vishay seeks to acquire the remaining 
shares not held by Vishay or its subsidiaries. Rule 13e-3 requires, among other 
things, that certain financial information concerning the target and certain 
information relating to the fairness of the proposed transaction and the 
consideration offered to minority stockholders in such transaction be filed with 
the SEC and disclosed to stockholders prior to consummation of the transaction. 
We believe that Rule 13e-3 will not be applicable to the offer and the merger 
pursuant to Rule 13e-3(g)(2) under the Exchange Act, because the stockholders of 
Siliconix will be receiving common stock of Vishay that is registered under the 
Exchange Act and listed on the NYSE. 
 
     Plans for Siliconix. Siliconix's products are currently marketed through 
Vishay's worldwide distribution system. Following the consummation of the offer 
and the merger, we expect to initiate a review of Siliconix and its assets, 
corporate structure, capitalization, operations, properties, policies, 
management and personnel. As a result of this review, we may determine to make 
changes in the business of Siliconix to better organize, integrate and 
coordinate the activities of Siliconix and Vishay. We may in the future also 
consider transactions such as the disposition or acquisition of material assets, 
alliances, joint ventures, other forms of co-operation with third parties or 
other extraordinary transactions affecting Siliconix or its operations. 
 
RELATIONSHIPS WITH SILICONIX 
 
     In considering whether to tender your shares in the offer, you should be 
aware of certain transactions between Vishay and Siliconix since the end of 1997 
in addition to those referred to above in "Background of the Offer." 
 
     At December 31, 1997, Siliconix owed $34,570,000 to Daimler-Benz Capital, 
Inc., then an affiliated company. After the acquisition of approximately 80.4% 
of Siliconix's outstanding common stock by Vishay in March 1998, this 
indebtedness was assigned to Vishay. It bore interest at a floating rate equal 
to Vishay's cost of funds, approximately 6.25% per annum, and was paid in full 
in 1999. 
 
     Effective May 1998, Siliconix signed a revolving intercompany promissory 
note payable to Vishay establishing a $35,000,000 revolving credit facility. 
Under the note, Siliconix may borrow up to $35,000,000 from time to time from 
Vishay for general corporate purposes. Amounts borrowed bore interest at a 
floating rate equal to Vishay's cost of funds, approximately 6.25% per annum. 
The maximum amount outstanding under this note was $14,300,000, which amount was 
paid in full in 1999. There is currently no amount outstanding under the note. 
 
     Effective May 1998, Siliconix borrowed $16,000,000 from Vishay. The purpose 
of this loan was to enable Siliconix Technology C.V., an affiliated limited 
partnership, to purchase 40% of the outstanding equity interest in Shanghai 
Simconix Co. Ltd. from the Shanghai Institute of Metallurgy. Shanghai Simconix 
is a joint venture between Siliconix and the Shanghai Institute of Metallurgy 
that performs assembly and test services for Siliconix in Shanghai, China. This 
indebtedness bore interest at a floating rate equal to Vishay's cost of funds, 
approximately 6.25% per annum. This indebtedness was paid in full in 1999. 
 
     Effective December 1999, Vishay signed a revolving intercompany promissory 
note payable to Siliconix establishing a $75,000,000 revolving credit facility. 
Under the note, Vishay may borrow up to $75,000,000 from time to time from 
Siliconix for general corporate purposes. Amounts borrowed bear interest at a 
floating rate equal to Siliconix's cost of funds, currently 7.5% per annum. We 
believe that this 
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is a higher rate of return for Siliconix than Siliconix could obtain from most 
traditional short-term investments. The maximum amount outstanding under this 
note was $37,000,000, which was paid in full in 2000. 
 
     Except as set forth in this prospectus, neither we nor, to the best of our 
knowledge, any of our directors, executive officers or other affiliates (a) has 
any contract, arrangement, understanding or relationship with any other person 
with respect to any securities of Siliconix, including, but not limited to, any 
contract, arrangement, understanding or relationship concerning the transfer or 
the voting of any securities of Siliconix, joint ventures, loan or option 
arrangements, puts or calls, guaranties of loans, guaranties against loss, or 
the giving or withholding of proxies, (b) has engaged in contacts, negotiations 
or transactions with Siliconix or its affiliates concerning a merger, 
consolidation, acquisition, tender offer or other acquisition of securities, 
election of directors or a sale or other transfer of a material amount of assets 
or (c) has had any other transaction with Siliconix or any of its executive 
officers, directors or affiliates that would require disclosure under the rules 
and regulations of the SEC applicable to the offer. Except for the shares of 
Siliconix common stock that we own as disclosed in this prospectus, neither we 
nor any of our affiliates beneficially own any Siliconix shares or have effected 
any transaction in the shares within the past 60 days. 
 
ACCOUNTING TREATMENT 
 
     The merger will be accounted for at historical costs, with the exception of 
the Siliconix minority interest which will be accounted for under the purchase 
method of accounting in accordance with United States generally accepted 
accounting principles. Accordingly, the cost to acquire the Siliconix minority 
interest in excess of its carrying value will be allocated on a pro rata basis 
to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their fair values, with 
any excess being allocated to goodwill. A final determination of the intangible 
asset lives and required purchase accounting adjustments, including the 
allocation of the purchase price to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed 
based on their respective fair values, has not yet been made. 
 
     The acquisition of the Siliconix common stock would not be considered 
material to Vishay and, accordingly, Vishay is not required to include pro forma 
financial information in this prospectus, except as provided in "Comparative Per 
Share Information" on page 21. 
 
FEES AND EXPENSES 
 
     We have retained MacKenzie Partners, Inc. as information agent in 
connection with the offer. The information agent may contact holders of 
Siliconix shares by mail, telephone, telex, telegraph and personal interview and 
may request brokers, dealers and other nominee stockholders to forward material 
relating to the offer to beneficial owners of Siliconix shares. We will pay the 
information agent customary fees for these services in addition to reimbursing 
the information agent for its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses. We have agreed 
to indemnify the information agent against certain liabilities and expenses in 
connection with the offer, including certain liabilities under the U.S. federal 
securities laws. 
 
     In addition, we have retained American Stock Transfer & Trust Company as 
the exchange agent. We will pay the exchange agent reasonable and customary fees 
for its services in connection with the offer, will reimburse the exchange agent 
for its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses and will indemnify the exchange agent 
against certain liabilities and expenses, including certain liabilities under 
the U.S. federal securities laws. 
 
     Except as set forth above, we will not pay any fees or commissions to any 
broker, dealer or other person for soliciting tenders of Siliconix shares 
pursuant to the offer. We will reimburse brokers, dealers, commercial banks and 
trust companies and other nominees, upon request, for customary clerical and 
mailing expenses incurred by them in forwarding offering materials to their 
customers. 
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                          INTERESTS OF CERTAIN PERSONS 
 
     In considering whether to tender your shares in the offer, you should be 
aware of interests of certain persons as described below in connection with the 
offer and the merger. 
 
     Each of Mr. Everett Arndt, Ms. Lori Lipcaman and Mr. Glyndwr Smith, 
directors of Siliconix, are management employees of Vishay and Michael 
Rosenberg, also a director of Siliconix, has been an independent consultant to 
Vishay since 1992. 
 
     Until 1999, Mr. Mark Segall, a director of Siliconix and member of the 
special committee, was a partner with the law firm of Kramer Levin Naftalis & 
Frankel LLP during which time he represented Vishay as its corporate counsel and 
represented Vishay in the transaction in which it first acquired its interest in 
Siliconix. In addition, Mr. Segall was listed as Vishay's representative, 
attorney or required recipient of any notice on various of Vishay's SEC filings 
and corporate documents. 
 
     Mr. Timothy V. Talbert, a director of Siliconix and member of the special 
committee, was employed by Manufacturers Bank during the mid-1980s. During his 
tenure with the bank, Mr. Talbert provided many banking services to Vishay and 
served as relationship manager for Vishay. Also while with the bank, Mr. Talbert 
helped arrange financing for one of Vishay's acquisitions and worked personally 
with Dr. Felix Zandman, the chief executive officer of Vishay, in connection 
with such acquisition. Mr. Talbert and his wife have held 2,014 shares of Vishay 
stock in individual retirement accounts for over ten years. 
 
     Siliconix does not maintain a stock option plan or stock purchase plan of 
its own. Certain Siliconix executive officers have received options to purchase 
Vishay common stock under Vishay's 1998 Stock Option Plan or other plans. King 
Owyang, the president and chief executive officer of Siliconix, owns options to 
purchase 102,500 shares of Vishay common stock. 
 
     The cost savings and possible financial improvements resulting from a 
combination of Siliconix and Vishay could benefit Siliconix's management, who 
might receive increased compensation, and the directors of Siliconix affiliated 
with Vishay, by virtue of the benefits of the transaction to Vishay. 
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           COMPARISON OF RIGHTS OF HOLDERS OF SILICONIX COMMON STOCK 
                       AND HOLDERS OF VISHAY COMMON STOCK 
 
     Because Siliconix and Vishay are both organized under the laws of the State 
of Delaware, the differences in the rights of a Siliconix stockholder and the 
rights of a Vishay stockholder arise solely from differences in the 
organizational documents of Siliconix and Vishay, rather than from differences 
of law. The following summary highlights material differences between the 
current rights of holders of Vishay common stock and holders of Siliconix common 
stock. This summary does not purport to be a complete discussion of the 
certificates of incorporation and by-laws of Siliconix and Vishay and is 
qualified in its entirety by reference to these documents. Copies of each 
company's certificate of incorporation and by-laws have been filed with the SEC 
and will be sent to holders of Siliconix common stock upon request. See "Where 
You Can Find More Information" on page 1. 
 
 
 
                  SILICONIX                                       VISHAY 
                  ---------                                       ------ 
                                             
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                     BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                       Size of Board 
The by-laws of Siliconix provide that the      The by-laws of Vishay provide that the number 
number of directors shall be eight.            of directors shall be not less than three nor 
                                               more than fifteen, except that, where all the 
                                               shares of stock of the corporation are owned 
                                               beneficially and of record by less than three 
                                               stockholders, the number of directors may be 
                                               less than three but not less than the number 
                                               of such stockholders. Subject to the 
                                               foregoing limitation, the number of directors 
                                               may be fixed from time to time by action of 
                                               the stockholders or of the directors, or, if 
                                               the number is not fixed, the number shall be 
                                               three. The number of directors may be 
                                               increased or decreased by action of the 
                                               stockholders or the directors. 
                                           Quorum 
The by-laws of Siliconix provide that, except  The by-laws of Vishay provide that a majority 
as otherwise provided by applicable law, the   of the whole Board shall constitute a quorum 
certificate of incorporation or the by-laws,   except when a vacancy or vacancies prevents 
a majority of the directors shall constitute   such majority, whereupon a majority of the 
a quorum.                                      directors in office shall constitute a 
                                               quorum, provided that such majority shall 
                                               constitute at least one-third of the whole 
                                               board. 
                                    Removal of Directors 
The by-laws of Siliconix provide that, at a    The by-laws of Vishay provide that any or all 
special meeting of stockholders, the board of  of the directors may be removed for cause or 
directors or any individual director may be    without cause by the stockholders. Directors 
removed from office, with or without cause,    may be removed for cause by the board of 
and a new director or directors elected by a   directors. 
vote of stockholders holding a majority of 
the outstanding shares entitled to vote at an 
election of directors. 
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                  SILICONIX                                       VISHAY 
                  ---------                                       ------ 
                                             
                                 Filling of Board Vacancies 
The by-laws of Siliconix provide that, except  The by-laws of Vishay provide that vacancies 
as otherwise provided in the certificate of    may be filled by the vote of a majority of 
incorporation, vacancies and newly created     the remaining directors then in office, 
directorships resulting from any increase in   although less than a quorum, or by the sole 
the authorized number of directors may be      remaining director. 
filled by a majority of the directors then in 
office, although less than a quorum, or by a 
sole remaining director, and each director so 
elected shall hold office for the unexpired 
portion of the term of the director whose 
place shall be vacant and until his successor 
shall have been duly elected and qualified. 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                   STOCKHOLDERS MEETINGS 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                 Calling a Special Meeting 
The by-laws of Siliconix provide that special  The by-laws of Vishay provide that special 
meetings of stockholders may be called, for    meetings of stockholders may be called by the 
any purpose or purposes at any time, by the    directors or by any officer instructed by the 
president, the board of directors or any       directors to call the meeting. 
holder or holders of shares entitled to cast 
no less than 10% of the votes at such 
meeting. 
                                    Quorum Requirements 
The by-laws of Siliconix provide that, except  The by-laws of Vishay provide that, except as 
as otherwise provided by applicable law, the   otherwise provided by applicable law or the 
certificate of incorporation or the by-laws,   by-laws, the holders of a majority of the 
the presence, in person or by proxy, of the    outstanding shares of stock entitled to vote 
holders of a majority of the outstanding       shall constitute a quorum at a meeting of 
stock entitled to vote shall constitute a      stockholders. 
quorum at all meetings of stockholders. Any 
shares, the voting of which at any meeting 
has been enjoined, or which for any reason 
cannot be voted at such meeting, shall not be 
counted to determine a quorum at such 
meeting. 
                                Certain Voting Requirements 
The by-laws of Siliconix provide that, except  The by-laws of Vishay provide that in the 
as otherwise provided by applicable law, the   election of directors, a plurality of votes 
certificate of incorporation or the by-laws,   shall elect. Any other action shall be 
all action taken by a majority of the voting   authorized by a majority of the votes cast 
power represented at any meeting at which a    except as otherwise provided by the 
quorum is present shall be valid and binding   certificate of incorporation or applicable 
upon the corporation.                          law. 
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                  SILICONIX                                       VISHAY 
                  ---------                                       ------ 
                                             
                           Stockholder Action by Written Consent 
The by-laws of Siliconix provide that, unless  Under the certificate of incorporation and 
otherwise provided in the certificate of       the by-laws of Vishay, any action required to 
incorporation, any action required by statute  be taken, or any action which may be taken, 
to be taken at any annual or special meeting   at any meeting of stockholders, may be taken 
of the stockholders, or any action which may   without a meeting, without prior notice and 
be taken at any annual or special meeting of   without a vote, if a consent in writing, 
the stockholders, may be taken without a       setting forth the action so taken, shall be 
meeting, without prior notice and without a    signed by the holders of the outstanding 
vote, if a consent in writing, setting forth   stock having not less than the minimum number 
the action so taken, shall be signed by the    of votes that would be necessary to authorize 
holders of outstanding stock having not less   or take such action at a meeting at which all 
than the minimum number of votes that would    shares entitled to vote thereon were present 
be necessary to authorize or take such action  and voted. Prompt notice of the taking of the 
at a meeting at which all shares entitled to   corporate action without a meeting by less 
vote thereon were present and voted. Prompt    than unanimous written consent shall be given 
notice of the taking of the corporate action   to those stockholders who have not consented 
without a meeting by less than unanimous       in writing. 
written consent shall be given to those 
stockholders who have not consented in 
writing. 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
AMENDMENTS TO ORGANIZATIONAL DOCUMENTS 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                Certificate of Incorporation 
The certificate of incorporation of Siliconix  The certificate of incorporation of Vishay 
provides that the corporation reserves the     provides that any provisions therein may be 
right to amend, alter, change or repeal any    amended, altered or repealed and any other 
provision contained in the certificate of      provisions authorized under applicable law 
incorporation, in the manner prescribed by     may be added or inserted as allowed by such 
applicable law, and all rights conferred upon  law, and all rights conferred upon 
stockholders by the certificate of             stockholders by the certificate of 
incorporation are granted subject to that      incorporation are granted subject to such 
reservation.                                   provision. 
                                          By-laws 
The by-laws of Siliconix provide that such     The by-laws of Vishay provide that the power 
by-laws may be repealed, altered or amended    to amend, alter and repeal such by-laws and 
or new by-laws adopted by the stockholders.    to adopt new by-laws shall be vested in the 
The certificate of incorporation and by-laws   board of directors; provided, that the board 
of Siliconix provide that the board of         of directors may delegate such power, in 
directors shall also have the authority to     whole or in part, to the stockholders; and 
repeal, alter or amend the by-laws, subject    provided, further, that any by-law, other 
to the power of the stockholders to change or  than an initial by-law, which provides for 
repeal the by-laws.                            the election of directors by classes for 
                                               staggered terms shall be adopted by the 
                                               stockholders. 
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                  SILICONIX                                       VISHAY 
                  ---------                                       ------ 
                                             
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                            CERTAIN ARRANGEMENTS WITH CREDITORS 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
The certificate of incorporation of Siliconix  The certificate of incorporation of Vishay 
does not contain a comparable provision.       provides that whenever a compromise or 
                                               arrangement is proposed between Vishay and 
                                               its creditors or any class of them and/or 
                                               between Vishay and its stockholders or any 
                                               class of them, any court of equitable 
                                               jurisdiction within the State of Delaware 
                                               may, on the application in a summary way of 
                                               Vishay or of any creditor or stockholder 
                                               thereof or on the application of any receiver 
                                               or receivers appointed for Vishay under the 
                                               provisions of Section 291 of the General 
                                               Corporation Law of the State of Delaware or 
                                               on the application of trustees in dissolution 
                                               or of any receiver or receivers appointed for 
                                               Vishay under the provisions of Section 279 of 
                                               the General Corporation Law of the State of 
                                               Delaware order a meeting of the creditors or 
                                               class of creditors, and/or the stockholders 
                                               or class of stockholders of Vishay, as the 
                                               case may be, to be summoned in such manner as 
                                               the said court directs. If a majority in 
                                               number representing three-fourths in value of 
                                               the creditors or class of creditors, and/or 
                                               of the stockholders or class of stockholders 
                                               of Vishay, as the case may be, agree to any 
                                               compromise or arrangement and to any 
                                               reorganization of Vishay as a consequence of 
                                               such compromise or arrangement, the said 
                                               compromise or arrangement and the said 
                                               reorganization shall, if sanctioned by the 
                                               court to which the said application has been 
                                               made, be binding on all the creditors or 
                                               class of creditors, and/or on all the 
                                               stockholders or class of stockholders, of 
                                               Vishay, as the case may be, and also on 
                                               Vishay. 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                       CAPITALIZATION 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                      Authorized Stock 
The certificate of incorporation of Siliconix  The aggregate number of shares of capital 
authorizes the issuance of 100,000,000 shares  stock which Vishay has authority to issue is 
of common stock, par value $0.01. At June 20,  171,000,000 shares: 150,000,000 shares of 
2001, 29,879,040 shares of Siliconix common    common stock, par value $.10 per share, and 
stock were outstanding. Siliconix common       20,000,000 shares of Class B common stock, 
stock is traded on the Nasdaq National         par value $.10 per share, and 1,000,000 
Market.                                        shares of preferred stock, par value $1.00 
                                               per share. No shares of preferred stock have 
                                               been issued. At June 20, 2001, there were 
                                               122,429,597 shares of common stock and 
                                               15,506,634 shares of Class B common stock 
                                               outstanding. 
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                  SILICONIX                                       VISHAY 
                  ---------                                       ------ 
                                             
                                               After any required payment on shares of 
                                               preferred stock, holders of common stock and 
                                               Class B common stock are entitled to receive, 
                                               and share ratably, on a per share basis, all 
                                               dividends and other distributions declared by 
                                               the board of directors of Vishay. In the 
                                               event of a stock dividend or stock split, 
                                               holders of common stock will receive shares 
                                               of common stock and holders of Class B common 
                                               stock will receive shares of Class B common 
                                               stock. Neither the common stock nor the Class 
                                               B common stock may be split, divided or 
                                               combined unless the other is split, divided 
                                               or combined equally. 
                                               Every holder of common stock is entitled to 
                                               one vote for each share of common stock held, 
                                               and every holder of Class B common stock is 
                                               entitled to 10 votes for each share of Class 
                                               B common stock held. The common stock and the 
                                               Class B common stock vote together as one 
                                               class on all matters subject to stockholder 
                                               approval, except as set forth in the 
                                               following sentence. The approval of the 
                                               holders of a majority of the outstanding 
                                               shares of common stock and of Class B common 
                                               stock, each voting separately as a class, is 
                                               required to authorize issuances of additional 
                                               shares of Class B common stock other than in 
                                               connection with stock splits and stock 
                                               dividends. 
                                               Shares of Class B common stock are 
                                               convertible into shares of common stock on a 
                                               one-to-one basis at any time at the option of 
                                               the holder thereof. The Class B common stock 
                                               is not transferable except to the holder's 
                                               spouse, certain of such holder's relatives, 
                                               certain trusts established for the benefit of 
                                               the holder, such holder's spouse or 
                                               relatives, corporations and partnerships 
                                               beneficially owned and controlled by the 
                                               holder, such holder's spouse or relatives, 
                                               charitable organizations and the holder's 
                                               estate. Upon any transfer made in violation 
                                               of those restrictions, shares of Class B 
                                               common stock will be automatically converted 
                                               into shares of common stock on a one-for-one 
                                               basis. Shares of Class B common stock will 
                                               also be deemed automatically converted into 
                                               shares of common stock if the number of 
                                               outstanding shares of Class B common stock 
                                               falls below 300,000 shares (as adjusted for 
                                               stock splits or stock dividends). 
                                               The common stock is listed on the New York 
                                               Stock Exchange. There is no public market for 
                                               shares of Company's Class B common stock. No 
                                               shares of preferred stock are currently 
                                               outstanding. 
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                                 LEGAL MATTERS 
 
     The validity of the Vishay common stock to be delivered to Siliconix 
stockholders in connection with the offer and the merger will be passed upon by 
Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP, counsel to Vishay. 
 
     Certain legal matters in connection with the federal income tax 
consequences of the offer and the merger will be passed upon for Vishay by 
Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP. 
 
                                    EXPERTS 
 
     The consolidated financial statements of Vishay Intertechnology, Inc. 
appearing in Vishay's Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 
2000, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors, as set forth 
in their report thereon included therein and incorporated herein by reference. 
Such consolidated financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in 
reliance upon such report given on the authority of such firm as experts in 
accounting and auditing. 
 
     The consolidated financial statements of Siliconix incorporated appearing 
in Siliconix's Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2000, 
have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors, as set forth in 
their report thereon included therein and incorporated herein by reference. Such 
consolidated financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in 
reliance upon such report given on the authority of such firm as experts in 
accounting and auditing. 
 
                                 MISCELLANEOUS 
 
     The offer is being made solely by this prospectus and the related letter of 
transmittal and is being made to holders of all outstanding Siliconix shares 
(other than Vishay and its subsidiaries). We are not aware of any jurisdiction 
where the making of the offer is prohibited by any administrative or judicial 
action pursuant to any valid state statute. If we become aware of any valid 
state statute prohibiting the making of the offer or the acceptance of shares 
pursuant thereto, we will make a good faith effort to comply with any such state 
statute. If, after such good faith effort, we cannot comply with any such state 
statute, the offer will not be made to (nor will tenders be accepted from or on 
behalf of) the holders of shares in such state. In any jurisdiction where the 
securities, blue sky or other laws require the offer to be made by a licensed 
broker or dealer, the offer shall be deemed to be made on our behalf by one or 
more registered brokers or dealers licensed under the laws of such jurisdiction. 
 
     NO PERSON HAS BEEN AUTHORIZED TO GIVE ANY INFORMATION OR MAKE ANY 
REPRESENTATION ON BEHALF OF VISHAY, VISHAY TEMIC OR SILICONIX NOT CONTAINED IN 
THIS PROSPECTUS OR IN THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, AND IF GIVEN OR MADE, SUCH 
INFORMATION OR REPRESENTATION MUST NOT BE RELIED UPON AS HAVING BEEN AUTHORIZED. 
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                                   SCHEDULE I 
 
                       CERTAIN INFORMATION CONCERNING THE 
                   DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF VISHAY 
 
     The following table sets forth the name, current business address, present 
principal occupation or employment, and material occupations, positions, offices 
or employment for the past five years of each director and executive officer of 
Vishay. Unless otherwise indicated, positions held shown in the following table 
are positions with Vishay. Except as set forth below, each such person is a 
citizen of the United States of America. None of the listed persons, during the 
past five years, has been convicted in a criminal proceeding (excluding traffic 
violations or similar misdemeanors) or was a party to a civil proceeding of a 
judicial or administrative body of competent jurisdiction as a result of which 
such person was or is subject to a judgment, decree or final order enjoining 
future violations of, or prohibiting activities subject to, federal or state 
securities laws or finding any violation of such laws. Except as otherwise 
noted, the current business address for each person listed below is c/o Vishay 
Intertechnology, Inc., 63 Lincoln Highway, Malvern, Pennsylvania 19355-2121. 
 
 
 
                                          PRESENT PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION OR EMPLOYMENT, 
  NAME AND POSITION HELD                    FIVE-YEAR EMPLOYMENT HISTORY AND ADDRESS 
  ----------------------                  ------------------------------------------- 
                                 
Felix Zandman..............        Dr. Zandman, a founder of Vishay, has been the Chief 
Chairman of the Board,             Executive Officer and a Director of Vishay since its 
Chief Executive Officer and        inception. Dr. Zandman had been President of Vishay from 
Director                           its inception until March 1998, when Dr. Gerald Paul was 
                                   appointed President of Vishay. Dr. Zandman has been 
                                   Chairman of the Board since March 1989. 
Avi D. Eden................        Mr. Eden has been a Director and General Counsel of Vishay 
Vice-Chairman of the Board,        since June 1988, and has been Vice-Chairman of the Board 
Executive Vice President,          and Executive Vice President of Vishay since August 1996. 
General Counsel and 
Director 
Gerald Paul................        Dr. Paul has served as a Director of Vishay since May 1993 
President, Chief Operating         and has been Chief Operating Officer of Vishay since 
Officer and Director               August 1996. In March 1998, Dr. Paul was appointed 
                                   President of Vishay. He was President of Vishay Electronic 
                                   Components, Europe from January 1994 to August 1996. Dr. 
                                   Paul has been Managing Director of Draloric Electronic 
                                   GmbH, an affiliate of Vishay, since January 1991. Dr. Paul 
                                   has been employed by Draloric since February 1978. 
Richard N. Grubb...........        Mr. Grubb has been Executive Vice President of Vishay 
Executive Vice President,          since August 1996, and a Director, Treasurer and Chief 
Treasurer, Chief Financial         Financial Officer of Vishay since May 1994. He was Vice 
Officer and Director               President of Vishay from May 1994 to August 1996. Mr. 
                                   Grubb has been associated with Vishay in various 
                                   capacities since 1972. 
Robert A. Freece...........        Mr. Freece has been a Director of Vishay since 1972 and 
Senior Vice President and          Senior Vice President since May 1994. He was a Vice 
Director                           President of Vishay from 1972 until May 1994. 
Eliyahu Hurvitz............        Mr. Hurvitz has been President and Chief Executive Officer 
Director                           of Teva Pharmaceutical Industries Ltd. for more than the 
                                   past five years. He has been a Director of Vishay since 
                                   1994. Mr. Hurvitz's business address is c/o Teva 
                                   Pharmaceutical Industries Ltd., 5 Basel Street, Box 3190, 
                                   Petah Tiqua 49131 Israel. 
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                                          PRESENT PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION OR EMPLOYMENT, 
  NAME AND POSITION HELD                    FIVE-YEAR EMPLOYMENT HISTORY AND ADDRESS 
  ----------------------                  ------------------------------------------- 
                                 
Edward B. Shils............        Mr. Shils is a consultant. He is a Director -- Wharton 
Director                           Entrepreneurial Center and George W. Taylor Professor 
                                   Emeritus of Entrepreneurial Studies, The Wharton School, 
                                   University of Pennsylvania. He has been a Director of 
                                   Vishay since 1981. Mr. Shils' business address is Suite 
                                   2030 -- First Union Building, 123 South Broad Street, 
                                   Philadelphia, PA 19109. 
Ziv Shoshani...............        Mr. Shoshani has been Executive Vice 
Executive Vice President           President -- Specialty Products Division of Vishay since 
and Director                       2000, including responsibility for oversight of the 
                                   Measurements Group Division. Prior to that, Mr. Shoshani 
                                   served in various capacities including Senior Vice 
                                   President Precision Resistors, Worldwide Foil Resistors 
                                   Manager, Plant Manager -- Holon, Israel, and Quality 
                                   Control Manager -- Holon. He has been employed by Vishay 
                                   since 1995 and was elected Director in May 2001. 
Luella B. Slaner...........        Ms. Slaner has been an investor for more than the past 
Director                           five years. She has been a Director of Vishay since 1989. 
Mark I. Solomon............        Mr. Solomon has been the chairman of CMS Companies for 
Director                           more than the past five years. He has been a Director of 
                                   Vishay since 1993. Mr. Solomon's business address is c/o 
                                   CMS Companies, 1926 Arch Street, Philadelphia, PA 
                                   19103-1484. 
William J. Spires..........        Mr. Spires has been a Vice President and Secretary of 
Vice President and                 Vishay since 1981. Mr. Spires has been Vice 
Secretary                          President -- Industrial Relations since 1980 and has been 
                                   employed by Vishay since 1970. 
Jean-Claude Tine...........        Mr. Tine has been an investor for more than the past five 
Director                           years. He has been a Director of Vishay since 1988. Mr. 
                                   Tine's address is 6 Round Point des Champs Elysees, 75008 
                                   Paris, France. 
Marc Zandman...............        Mr. Zandman has been Vice President -- Corporate Marketing 
Vice President and Director        of Vishay since January 2001. He has been President, 
                                   Vishay Israel Limited since 1998. Prior to that, Mr. 
                                   Zandman served in various capacities including Executive 
                                   Vice President of Vishay Israel Limited from 1997 to 1998 
                                   and Vice President from 1996 to 1997. He has been employed 
                                   by Vishay since 1984 and was elected Director in May 2001. 
Ruta Zandman...............        Mrs. Zandman has been employed by Vishay as a Public 
Director                           Relations Associate in the Investor Relations Department 
                                   since 1993 and was elected Director in May 2001. 
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                                  SCHEDULE II 
 
                       CERTAIN INFORMATION CONCERNING THE 
   DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF VISHAY TEMIC SEMICONDUCTOR ACQUISITION 
                                 HOLDINGS CORP. 
 
     The following table sets forth the name, current business address, present 
principal occupation or employment, and material occupations, positions, offices 
or employment for the past five years of each director and executive officer of 
Vishay TEMIC. Unless otherwise indicated, positions held shown in the following 
table are positions with Vishay TEMIC. Except as set forth below, each such 
person is a citizen of the United States of America. None of the listed persons, 
during the past five years, has been convicted in a criminal proceeding 
(excluding traffic violations or similar misdemeanors) or was a party to a civil 
proceeding of a judicial or administrative body of competent jurisdiction as a 
result of which such person was or is subject to a judgment, decree or final 
order enjoining future violations of, or prohibiting activities subject to, 
federal or state securities laws or finding any violation of such laws. The 
current business address for each person listed below is c/o Vishay 
Intertechnology, Inc., 63 Lincoln Highway, Malvern, Pennsylvania 19355-2121. 
 
 
 
                                             PRESENT PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION OR EMPLOYMENT 
       NAME AND POSITION HELD                     AND FIVE-YEAR EMPLOYMENT HISTORY 
       ----------------------                ------------------------------------------ 
                                           
Felix Zandman                                                   * 
President and Director 
 
Avi D. Eden                                                     * 
Vice President and Director 
 
Richard N. Grubb                                                * 
Vice President, Chief 
Financial Officer and Director 
 
William J. Spires                                               * 
Vice President and Secretary 
 
William M. Clancy                            Mr. Clancy has been the Corporate 
Assistant Secretary                          Controller of Vishay Intertechnology, Inc. 
                                             for more than the past five years. 
 
 
* See Schedule I. 
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                                    ANNEX A 
 
        SECTION 262 OF GENERAL CORPORATION LAW OF THE STATE OF DELAWARE 
 
SEC. 262 APPRAISAL RIGHTS. 
 
     (a) Any stockholder of a corporation of this State who holds shares of 
stock on the date of the making of a demand pursuant to subsection (d) of this 
section with respect to such shares, who continuously holds such shares through 
the effective date of the merger or consolidation, who has otherwise complied 
with subsection (d) of this section and who has neither voted in favor of the 
merger or consolidation nor consented thereto in writing pursuant to sec. 228 of 
this title shall be entitled to an appraisal by the Court of Chancery of the 
fair value of the stockholder's shares of stock under the circumstances 
described in subsections (b) and (c) of this section. As used in this section, 
the word "stockholder" means a holder of record of stock in a stock corporation 
and also a member of record of a nonstock corporation; the words "stock" and 
"share" mean and include what is ordinarily meant by those words and also 
membership or membership interest of a member of a nonstock corporation; and the 
words "depository receipt" mean a receipt or other instrument issued by a 
depository representing an interest in one or more shares, or fractions thereof, 
solely of stock of a corporation, which stock is deposited with the depository. 
 
     (b) Appraisal rights shall be available for the shares of any class or 
series of stock of a constituent corporation in a merger or consolidation to be 
effected pursuant to sec. 251 (other than a merger effected pursuant to 
sec. 251(g) of this title), sec. 252, sec. 254, sec. 257, sec. 258, sec. 263 or 
sec. 264 of this title: 
 
          (1) Provided, however, that no appraisal rights under this section 
     shall be available for the shares of any class or series of stock, which 
     stock, or depository receipts in respect thereof, at the record date fixed 
     to determine the stockholders entitled to receive notice of and to vote at 
     the meeting of stockholders to act upon the agreement of merger or 
     consolidation, were either (i) listed on a national securities exchange or 
     designated as a national market system security on an interdealer quotation 
     system by the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. or (ii) held 
     of record by more than 2,000 holders; and further provided that no 
     appraisal rights shall be available for any shares of stock of the 
     constituent corporation surviving a merger if the merger did not require 
     for its approval the vote of the stockholders of the surviving corporation 
     as provided in subsection (f) of sec. 251 of this title. 
 
          (2) Notwithstanding paragraph (1) of this subsection, appraisal rights 
     under this section shall be available for the shares of any class or series 
     of stock of a constituent corporation if the holders thereof are required 
     by the terms of an agreement of merger or consolidation pursuant to 
     sections 251, 252, 254, 257, 258, 263 and 264 of this title to accept for 
     such stock anything except: 
 
             a. Shares of stock of the corporation surviving or resulting from 
        such merger or consolidation, or depository receipts in respect thereof; 
 
             b. Shares of stock of any other corporation, or depository receipts 
        in respect thereof, which shares of stock (or depository receipts in 
        respect thereof) or depository receipts at the effective date of the 
        merger or consolidation will be either listed on a national securities 
        exchange or designated as a national market system security on an 
        interdealer quotation system by the National Association of Securities 
        Dealers, Inc. or held of record by more than 2,000 holders; 
 
             c. Cash in lieu of fractional shares or fractional depository 
        receipts described in the foregoing subparagraphs a. and b. of this 
        paragraph; or 
 
             d. Any combination of the shares of stock, depository receipts and 
        cash in lieu of fractional shares or fractional depository receipts 
        described in the foregoing subparagraphs a., b. and c. of this 
        paragraph. 
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          (3) In the event all of the stock of a subsidiary Delaware corporation 
     party to a merger effected under sec. 253 of this title is not owned by the 
     parent corporation immediately prior to the merger, appraisal rights shall 
     be available for the shares of the subsidiary Delaware corporation. 
 
     (c) Any corporation may provide in its certificate of incorporation that 
appraisal rights under this section shall be available for the shares of any 
class or series of its stock as a result of an amendment to its certificate of 
incorporation, any merger or consolidation in which the corporation is a 
constituent corporation or the sale of all or substantially all of the assets of 
the corporation. If the certificate of incorporation contains such a provision, 
the procedures of this section, including those set forth in subsections (d) and 
(e) of this section, shall apply as nearly as is practicable. 
 
     (d) Appraisal rights shall be perfected as follows: 
 
          (1) If a proposed merger or consolidation for which appraisal rights 
     are provided under this section is to be submitted for approval at a 
     meeting of stockholders, the corporation, not less than 20 days prior to 
     the meeting, shall notify each of its stockholders who was such on the 
     record date for such meeting with respect to shares for which appraisal 
     rights are available pursuant to subsections (b) or (c) hereof that 
     appraisal rights are available for any or all of the shares of the 
     constituent corporations, and shall include in such notice a copy of this 
     section. Each stockholder electing to demand the appraisal of his shares 
     shall deliver to the corporation, before the taking of the vote on the 
     merger or consolidation, a written demand for appraisal of his shares. Such 
     demand will be sufficient if it reasonably informs the corporation of the 
     identity of the stockholder and that the stockholder intends thereby to 
     demand the appraisal of his shares. A proxy or vote against the merger or 
     consolidation shall not constitute such a demand. A stockholder electing to 
     take such action must do so by a separate written demand as herein 
     provided. Within 10 days after the effective date of such merger or 
     consolidation, the surviving or resulting corporation shall notify each 
     stockholder of each constituent corporation who has complied with this 
     subsection and has not voted in favor of or consented to the merger or 
     consolidation of the date that the merger or consolidation has become 
     effective; or 
 
          (2) If the merger or consolidation was approved pursuant to sec. 228 
     or sec. 253 of this title, each constituent corporation, either before the 
     effective date of the merger or consolidation or within ten days 
     thereafter, shall notify each of the holders of any class or series of 
     stock of such constituent corporation who are entitled to appraisal rights 
     of the approval of the merger or consolidation and that appraisal rights 
     are available for any or all shares of such class or series of stock of 
     such constituent corporation, and shall include in such notice a copy of 
     this section; provided that, if the notice is given on or after the 
     effective date of the merger or consolidation, such notice shall be given 
     by the surviving or resulting corporation to all such holders of any class 
     or series of stock of a constituent corporation that are entitled to 
     appraisal rights. Such notice may, and, if given on or after the effective 
     date of the merger or consolidation, shall, also notify such stockholders 
     of the effective date of the merger or consolidation. Any stockholder 
     entitled to appraisal rights may, within 20 days after the date of mailing 
     of such notice, demand in writing from the surviving or resulting 
     corporation the appraisal of such holder's shares. Such demand will be 
     sufficient if it reasonably informs the corporation of the identity of the 
     stockholder and that the stockholder intends thereby to demand the 
     appraisal of such holder's shares. If such notice did not notify 
     stockholders of the effective date of the merger or consolidation, either 
     (i) each such constituent corporation shall send a second notice before the 
     effective date of the merger or consolidation notifying each of the holders 
     of any class or series of stock of such constituent corporation that are 
     entitled to appraisal rights of the effective date of the merger or 
     consolidation or (ii) the surviving or resulting corporation shall send 
     such a second notice to all such holders on or within 10 days after such 
     effective date; provided, however, that if such second notice is sent more 
     than 20 days following the sending of the first notice, such second notice 
     need only to be sent to each stockholder who is entitled to appraisal 
     rights and who has demanded appraisal of such holder's shares in accordance 
     with this subsection. An affidavit of the secretary or assistant secretary 
     or of the transfer agent of the corporation that is required to give either 
     notice that such notice has been given shall, in the absence of fraud, be 
     prima facie evidence of the facts stated 
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     therein. For purposes of determining the stockholders entitled to receive 
     either notice, each constituent corporation may fix, in advance, a record 
     date that shall be not more than 10 days prior to the date the notice is 
     given, provided, that if the notice is given on or after the effective date 
     of the merger or consolidation, the record date shall be such effective 
     date. If no record date is fixed and the notice is given prior to the 
     effective date, the record date shall be the close of business on the next 
     day preceding the day on which the notice is given. 
 
     (e) Within 120 days after the effective date of the merger or 
consolidation, the surviving or resulting corporation or any stockholder who has 
complied with subsections (a) and (d) hereof and who is otherwise entitled to 
appraisal rights, may file a petition in the Court of Chancery demanding a 
determination of the value of the stock of all such stockholders. 
Notwithstanding the foregoing, at any time within 60 days after the effective 
date of the merger or consolidation, any stockholder shall have the right to 
withdraw his demand for appraisal and to accept the terms offered upon the 
merger or consolidation. Within 120 days after the effective date of the merger 
or consolidation, any stockholder who has complied with the requirements of 
subsections (a) and (d) hereof, upon written request, shall be entitled to 
receive from the corporation surviving the merger or resulting from the 
consolidation a statement setting forth the aggregate number of shares not voted 
in favor of the merger or consolidation and with respect to which demands for 
appraisal have been received and the aggregate number of holders of such shares. 
Such written statement shall be mailed to the stockholder within 10 days after 
his written request for such a statement is received by the surviving or 
resulting corporation or within 10 days after expiration of the period for 
delivery of demands for appraisal under subsection (d) hereof, whichever is 
later. 
 
     (f) Upon the filing of any such petition by a stockholder, service of a 
copy thereof shall be made upon the surviving or resulting corporation, which 
shall within 20 days after such service file in the office of the Register in 
Chancery in which the petition was filed a duly verified list containing the 
names and addresses of all stockholders who have demanded payment for their 
shares and with whom agreements as to the value of their shares have not been 
reached by the surviving or resulting corporation. If the petition shall be 
filed by the surviving or resulting corporation, the petition shall be 
accompanied by such a duly verified list. The Register in Chancery, if so 
ordered by the Court, shall give notice of the time and place fixed for the 
hearing of such petition by registered or certified mail to the surviving or 
resulting corporation and to the stockholders shown on the list at the addresses 
therein stated. Such notice shall also be given by 1 or more publications at 
least 1 week before the day of the hearing, in a newspaper of general 
circulation published in the City of Wilmington, Delaware or such publication as 
the Court deems advisable. The forms of the notices by mail and by publication 
shall be approved by the Court, and the costs thereof shall be borne by the 
surviving or resulting corporation. 
 
     (g) At the hearing on such petition, the Court shall determine the 
stockholders who have complied with this section and who have become entitled to 
appraisal rights. The Court may require the stockholders who have demanded an 
appraisal for their shares and who hold stock represented by certificates to 
submit their certificates of stock to the Register in Chancery for notation 
thereon of the pendency of the appraisal proceedings; and if any stockholder 
fails to comply with such direction, the Court may dismiss the proceedings as to 
such stockholder. 
 
     (h) After determining the stockholders entitled to an appraisal, the Court 
shall appraise the shares, determining their fair value exclusive of any element 
of value arising from the accomplishment or expectation of the merger or 
consolidation, together with a fair rate of interest, if any, to be paid upon 
the amount determined to be the fair value. In determining such fair value, the 
Court shall take into account all relevant factors. In determining the fair rate 
of interest, the Court may consider all relevant factors, including the rate of 
interest which the surviving or resulting corporation would have had to pay to 
borrow money during the pendency of the proceeding. Upon application by the 
surviving or resulting corporation or by any stockholder entitled to participate 
in the appraisal proceeding, the Court may, in its discretion, permit discovery 
or other pretrial proceedings and may proceed to trial upon the appraisal prior 
to the final determination of the stockholder entitled to an appraisal. Any 
stockholder whose name appears on the list filed by the surviving or resulting 
corporation pursuant to subsection (f) of this section and who has 
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submitted his certificates of stock to the Register in Chancery, if such is 
required, may participate fully in all proceedings until it is finally 
determined that he is not entitled to appraisal rights under this section. 
 
     (i) The Court shall direct the payment of the fair value of the shares, 
together with interest, if any, by the surviving or resulting corporation to the 
stockholders entitled thereto. Interest may be simple or compound, as the Court 
may direct. Payment shall be so made to each such stockholder, in the case of 
holders of uncertificated stock forthwith, and the case of holders of shares 
represented by certificates upon the surrender to the corporation of the 
certificates representing such stock. The Court's decree may be enforced as 
other decrees in the Court of Chancery may be enforced, whether such surviving 
or resulting corporation be a corporation of this State or of any state. 
 
     (j) The costs of the proceeding may be determined by the Court and taxed 
upon the parties as the Court deems equitable in the circumstances. Upon 
application of a stockholder, the Court may order all or a portion of the 
expenses incurred by any stockholder in connection with the appraisal 
proceeding, including, without limitation, reasonable attorney's fees and the 
fees and expenses of experts, to be charged pro rata against the value of all 
the shares entitled to an appraisal. 
 
     (k) From and after the effective date of the merger or consolidation, no 
stockholder who has demanded his appraisal rights as provided in subsection (d) 
of this section shall be entitled to vote such stock for any purpose or to 
receive payment of dividends or other distributions on the stock (except 
dividends or other distributions payable to stockholders of record at a date 
which is prior to the effective date of the merger or consolidation); provided, 
however, that if no petition for an appraisal shall be filed within the time 
provided in subsection (e) of this section, or if such stockholder shall deliver 
to the surviving or resulting corporation a written withdrawal of his demand for 
an appraisal and an acceptance of the merger or consolidation, either within 60 
days after the effective date of the merger or consolidation as provided in 
subsection (e) of this section or thereafter with the written approval of the 
corporation, then the right of such stockholder to an appraisal shall cease. 
Notwithstanding the foregoing, no appraisal proceeding in the Court of Chancery 
shall be dismissed as to any stockholder without the approval of the Court, and 
such approval may be conditioned upon such terms as the Court deems just. 
 
     (l) The shares of the surviving or resulting corporation to which the 
shares of such objecting stockholders would have been converted had they 
assented to the merger or consolidation shall have the status of authorized and 
unissued shares of the surviving or resulting corporation. 
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                      The Exchange Agent for the offer is: 
 
                    AMERICAN STOCK TRANSFER & TRUST COMPANY 
 
 
                                                           
           By Mail:                 By Overnight Delivery:            By Hand Delivery: 
        59 Maiden Lane                  59 Maiden Lane                  59 Maiden Lane 
      New York, NY 10038              New York, NY 10038              New York, NY 10038 
 
 
            Facsimile Transmission (for eligible institutions only): 
                                 (718) 234-5001 
 
                Confirm Receipt of Facsimile by Telephone Only: 
                                 (718) 921-8200 
 
     Questions and requests for assistance may be directed to the information 
agent at the address and telephone numbers listed below. Additional copies of 
this prospectus, the letter of transmittal and other tender offer materials may 
be obtained from the information agent as set forth below, and will be furnished 
promptly at our expense. Facsimile copies of the letter of transmittal, properly 
completed and duly executed, will be accepted. The letter of transmittal, 
certificates for shares and any other required documents should be sent or 
delivered by each stockholder of Siliconix or the stockholder's broker, dealer, 
commercial bank, trust company or other nominee to the exchange agent at one of 
its addresses set forth above. You may also contact your broker, dealer, 
commercial bank, trust company or other nominee for assistance concerning the 
offer. 
 
                    The Information Agent for the offer is: 
 
                        [MACKENZIE PARTNERS, INC. LOGO] 
                                156 Fifth Avenue 
                            New York, New York 10010 
                         (212) 929-5500 (Call Collect) 
                      E-mail: proxy@mackenziepartners.com 
                                       or 
                         CALL TOLL-FREE (800) 322-2885 
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                PART II. INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS 
 
 
 
ITEM 20. INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS 
 
 
 
     Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law provides that a 
corporation has the power to indemnify a director, officer, employee or agent of 
the corporation and certain other persons serving at the request of the 
corporation in related capacities against amounts paid and expenses incurred in 
connection with an action or proceeding to which he is or is threatened to be 
made a party by reason of such position, if such person shall have acted in good 
faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best 
interests of the corporation, and, in any criminal proceeding, if such person 
had no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful; provided that, in 
the case of actions brought by or in the right of the corporation, no 
indemnification shall be made with respect to any matter as to which such person 
shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation unless and only to the 
extent that the adjudicating court determines that such indemnification is 
proper under the circumstances. 
 
 
 
     Vishay's certificate of incorporation provides that every person who is or 
was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation shall be 
indemnified by the corporation against all judgments, payments in settlement, 
fines, penalties, and other reasonable costs and expenses resulting from any 
action, proceeding, investigation or claim which is brought or threatened by or 
in the right of Vishay or by anyone else by reason of such person being or 
having been a director, officer, employee or agent of Vishay or any act or 
omission of such person in such capacity. Such indemnification shall be 
available either if such person is wholly successful in defending such action or 
if, in the judgment of a court or the Board of Directors or in the opinion of 
independent legal counsel, such person acted in good faith in what he reasonably 
believed to be in the best interests of the corporation and was not adjudged 
liable to the corporation, and, in any criminal action, had no reasonable cause 
to believe that his action was unlawful. In the case of a derivative action, 
such indemnification shall not be made other than in respect of a court approved 
settlement or if, in the opinion of independent counsel, the person satisfied 
the standard of conduct specified in the prior sentence, the action was without 
substantial merit, the settlement was in the best interest of Vishay and the 
payment is permissible under applicable law. Directors may authorize the 
advancement of reasonable costs and expenses in connection with any such action 
to the extent permitted under Delaware law. 
 
 
 
     The Vishay certificate of incorporation further provides that no director 
shall have any personal liability to Vishay or to its stockholders for any 
monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty, to the extent permitted under the 
Delaware General Corporation Law. 
 
 
 
     Vishay maintains $55 million of insurance to reimburse the directors and 
officers of Vishay and its subsidiaries, for charges and expenses incurred by 
them for wrongful acts claimed against them by reason of their being or having 
been directors or officers of Vishay or any of its subsidiaries. Such insurance 
specifically excludes reimbursement of any director or officer for any charge or 
expense incurred in connection with various designated matters, including libel 
or slander, illegally obtained personal profits, profits recovered by Vishay 
pursuant to Section 16(b) of the Exchange Act and deliberate dishonesty. 
 
 
 
     The following documents are exhibits to the Registration Statement: 
 
 
ITEM 21. EXHIBITS 
 
 
 
 
EXHIBIT 
NUMBER                      DESCRIPTION OF DOCUMENT 
- -------                     ----------------------- 
        



 5.1*     Opinion of Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP regarding the 
          validity of the Vishay common stock registered hereunder. 
 8.1*     Tax Opinion of Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP. 
23.1*     Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors of 
          Vishay. 
23.2*     Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors of 
          Siliconix. 
23.3*     Consent of Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP (contained in 
          Exhibits 5.1 and 8.1). 
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EXHIBIT 
NUMBER                      DESCRIPTION OF DOCUMENT 
- -------                     ----------------------- 
        
24.1*     Power of Attorney. 
99.1*     Letter of Transmittal. 
99.2*     Form of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery. 
99.3*     Form of Letter from Vishay TEMIC to Brokers, Dealers, 
          Commercial Banks, Trust Companies and Other Nominees. 
99.4*     Form of Letter from Brokers, Dealers, Commercial Banks, 
          Trust Companies and Other Nominees to Clients. 
99.5*     Form of Guidelines for Certification of Taxpayer 
          Identification Number on Substitute Form W-9. 
99.6*     Summary Advertisement as published in The Wall Street 
          Journal on May 25, 2001. 
99.7*     Request from Vishay TEMIC for stockholder list of Siliconix 
          incorporated. 
99.8*     Complaint titled Robert C. Dickenson v. Vishay 
          Intertechnology Inc., Vishay TEMIC Semiconductor Acquisition 
          Holding Corp., Siliconix incorporated, King Owyang, Everett 
          Arndt, Lori Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg and Glyndwr Smith, 
          filed on February 23, 2001 in the Chancery Court of the 
          State of Delaware, County of New Castle. 
99.9*     Complaint titled Moshe Miller v. King Owyang, Everett Arndt, 
          Lori Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg, Mark Segall, Glyndwr 
          Smith, Siliconix incorporated and Vishay Intertechnology, 
          Inc., filed on February 23, 2001 in the Chancery Court of 
          the State of Delaware, County of New Castle. 
99.10*    Complaint titled Mathew Delaney v. Vishay Intertechnology, 
          Inc., Vishay TEMIC Semiconductor Acquisition Holding Corp., 
          Siliconix incorporated, King Owyang, Everett Arndt, Lori 
          Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg and Glyndwr Smith, filed on 
          February 23, 2001 in the Chancery Court of the State of 
          Delaware, County of New Castle. 
99.11*    Complaint titled Steven Goldstein v. Siliconix incorporated, 
          Vishay Intertechnology, Inc., Michael A. Rosenberg, Mark B. 
          Segall, King Owyang, Everett Arndt, Lori Lipcaman and 
          Glyndwr Smith, filed on February 23, 2001 in the Chancery 
          Court of the State of Delaware, County of New Castle. 
99.12*    Complaint titled Goldplate Investment Partners v. King 
          Owyang, Everett Arndt, Lori Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg, 
          Mark Segall, Glyndwr Smith, Siliconix incorporated and 
          Vishay Intertechnology, Inc., filed on February 23, 2001 in 
          the Chancery Court of the State of Delaware, County of New 
          Castle. 
99.13*    Complaint titled Barry Feldman v. Michael Rosenberg, Mark B. 
          Segall, King Owyang, Everett Arndt, Lori Lipcaman, Glyndwr 
          Smith, Vishay Intertechnology, Inc., and Siliconix 
          incorporated, filed on February 23, 2001 in the Chancery 
          Court of the State of Delaware, County of New Castle. 
99.14*    Complaint titled Robert Mullin v. Vishay Intertechnology, 
          Inc., Vishay TEMIC Semiconductor Acquisition Holding Corp., 
          Siliconix Holding incorporated, King Owyang, Everett Arndt, 
          Lori Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg and Glyndwr Smith, filed on 
          February 23, 2001 in the Chancery Court of the State of 
          Delaware, County of New Castle. 
99.15*    Complaint titled Mohammed Yassin V. King Owyang, Everett 
          Arndt, Lori Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg, Mark Segall, 
          Glyndwr Smith, Siliconix incorporated and Vishay 
          Intertechnology, Inc., filed on February 26, 2001 in the 
          Chancery Court of the State of Delaware, County of New 
          Castle. 
99.16*    Complaint titled Griffin Portfolio Management Corp. v. 
          Siliconix incorporated, Vishay Intertechnology, Inc., 
          Michael Rosenberg, Mark B. Segall, King Owyang Ph.D., 
          Everett Arndt, Lori Lipcaman and Glyndwr Smith, filed on 
          February 27, 2001 in the Chancery Court of the State of 
          Delaware, County of New Castle. 
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EXHIBIT 
NUMBER                      DESCRIPTION OF DOCUMENT 
- -------                     ----------------------- 
        
99.17*    Complaint titled Jonathan Rex v. King Owyang, Everett Arndt, 
          Lori Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg, Mark Segall, Glyndwr 
          Smith, Vishay Intertechnology, Inc., Felix Zandman, Avi 
          Eden, Gerald Paul, Richard N. Grubb, Robert A. Freece, 
          Eliyahu Hurvitz, Edward B. Shils, Luella B. Slaner, Mark I. 
          Solomon, Jean-Claude-Tine and Does 1 through 100, Inclusive, 
          filed on February 23, 2001 in the State Court of the State 
          of California, County of Santa Clara. 
99.18*    Complaint filed Crandon Capital Partners v. King Owyang, 
          Everett Arndt, Lori Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg, Mark 
          Segall, Glyndwr Smith, Siliconix incorporated and Vishay 
          Intertechnology, Inc. and Does 1 through 100, Inclusive, 
          filed on February 27, 2001 in the State Court of the State 
          of California, County of Santa Clara. 
99.19*    Complaint titled Raymond L. Fitzgerald v. Vishay 
          Intertechnology, Inc., Everett Arndt, Lori Lipcaman, King 
          Owyang, Michael Rosenberg, Mark Segall, Glyndwr Smith and 
          Siliconix incorporated, filed on March 8, 2001 in the 
          Chancery Court of the State of Delaware, County of New 
          Castle. 
99.20*    Press release of Vishay announcing commencement of the 
          offer, dated May 25, 2001. 
99.21*    Verified Amended Complaint titled In Re Siliconix 
          incorporated Shareholders Litigation, filed on May 31, 2001 
          in the Chancery Court of the State of Delaware, County of 
          New Castle. 
99.22     Memorandum Opinion In Re Siliconix incorporated Shareholders 
          Litigation ordered on June 19, 2001 by the Chancery Court of 
          the State of Delaware, County of New Castle. 
99.23     Press Release issued by Vishay on June 21, 2001. 
 
 
 
- --------------- 
* Previously filed. 
 
 
  ITEM 22. UNDERTAKINGS 
 
 
 
     The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes: 
 
 
 
          (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being 
     made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement: 
 
 
 
             (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the 
        Securities Act; 
 
 
 
             (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after 
        the effective date of this registration statement (or most recent 
        post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the 
        aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth 
        in this registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any 
        increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total 
        dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was 
        registered) and any deviation from the maximum aggregate offering price 
        may be reflected in the form of a prospectus filed with the SEC pursuant 
        to Rule 424(b) under the Securities Act, if in the aggregate, the 
        changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the 
        maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of 
        Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and 
 
 
 
             (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan 
        of distribution not previously disclosed in this registration statement 



        or any material change to such information in this registration 
        statement; 
 
 
 
          (2) That, for the purposes of determining any liability under the 
     Securities Act, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a 
     new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein and 
     the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the 
     initial bona fide offering thereof; and 
 
 
 
          (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment 
     any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the 
     termination of the offering. 
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     The Registrant undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability 
under the Securities Act, each filing of the Registrant's annual report pursuant 
to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act (and, where applicable, each 
filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of 
the Exchange Act) that is incorporated by reference in the registration 
statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the 
securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time 
shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof. 
 
 
 
     The Registrant undertakes that prior to any public offering of the 
securities registered hereunder through use of a prospectus which is a part of 
this registration statement, by any person or party who is deemed to be an 
underwriter within the meaning of Rule 145(c), such offering prospectus will 
contain the information called for by the applicable registration form with 
respect to reofferings by persons who may be deemed underwriters, in addition to 
the information called for by the other items of the applicable form. 
 
 
 
     The Registrant undertakes that every prospectus: (i) that is filed pursuant 
to the paragraph immediately preceding, or (ii) that purports to meet the 
requirements of Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act and is used in connection 
with an offering of securities subject to Rule 415, will be filed as a part of 
an amendment to the registration statement and will not be used until such 
amendment is effective, and that, for purposes of determining any liability 
under the Securities Act, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to 
be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and 
the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial 
bona fide offering thereof. 
 
 
 
     Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act 
may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the 
Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Registrant 
has been advised that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against 
public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, 
unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such 
liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of expenses incurred or 
paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Registrant in the 
successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such 
director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being 
registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter 
has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate 
jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public 
policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final 
adjudication of such issue. 
 
 
 
     The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes to respond to requests for 
information that is incorporated by reference into the prospectus pursuant to 
Item 4, 10(b), 11 or 13 of this form, within one business day of receipt of such 
request, and to send the incorporated documents by first class mail or other 
equally prompt means. This includes information contained in documents filed 
subsequent to the effective date of the registration statement through the date 
of responding to the request. 
 
 
 
     The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes to supply by means of a 
post-effective amendment all information concerning a transaction, and the 
company being acquired involved therein, that was not the subject of and 
included in the registration statement when it became effective. 
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                                   SIGNATURES 
 
 
     Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the Registrant 
certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the 
requirements for filing on Form S-4 and has duly caused this amendment to the 
registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto 
duly authorized, in the City of Malvern, State of Pennsylvania, on the 21st day 
of June, 2001. 
 
 
                                          VISHAY INTERTECHNOLOGY, INC. 
 
                                          By: /s/     FELIX ZANDMAN 
                                            ------------------------------------ 
                                                       Felix Zandman 
                                            Director, Chairman of the Board and 
                                                  Chief Executive Officer 
 
 
     Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this amendment 
to the registration statement has been signed by the following persons on June 
21, 2001 in the capacities indicated below. 
 
 
 
 
                  SIGNATURE                                        TITLE 
                  ---------                                        ----- 
                                             
By: /s/ FELIX ZANDMAN                               Director, Chairman of the Board and 
    -----------------------------------------             Chief Executive Officer 
    Felix Zandman                                      (Principal Executive Officer) 
 
By: /s/ AVI D. EDEN                                Director, Vice-Chairman of the Board, 
    -----------------------------------------            Executive Vice President 
    Avi D. Eden                                             and General Counsel 
 
By: /s/ GERALD PAUL*                                      Director, President and 
    -----------------------------------------             Chief Operating Officer 
    Gerald Paul 
 
By: /s/ RICHARD N. GRUBB*                           Director, Executive Vice President, 
    -----------------------------------------      Treasurer and Chief Financial Officer 
    Richard N. Grubb                           (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer) 
 
By: /s/ ROBERT A. FREECE*                                      Director and 
    -----------------------------------------              Senior Vice President 
    Robert A. Freece 
 
By: /s/ ELIYAHU HURVITZ*                                         Director 
    ----------------------------------------- 
    Eliyahu Hurvitz 
 
By: /s/ EDWARD B. SHILS*                                         Director 
    ----------------------------------------- 
    Edward B. Shils 
 
By: /s/ ZIV SHOSHANI*                                            Director 
    ----------------------------------------- 
    Ziv Shoshani 
 
By: /s/ LUELLA B. SLANER*                                        Director 
    ----------------------------------------- 
    Luella B. Slaner 
 
 
                                       II-5 



   73 
 
 
 
                  SIGNATURE                                        TITLE 
                  ---------                                        ----- 
                                             
 
By: /s/ MARK I. SOLOMON*                                         Director 
    ----------------------------------------- 
    Mark I. Solomon 
 
By: /s/ JEAN-CLAUDE TINE*                                        Director 
    ----------------------------------------- 
    Jean-Claude Tine 
 
By: /s/ MARC ZANDMAN*                                            Director 
    ----------------------------------------- 
    Marc Zandman 
 
By: /s/ RUTA ZANDMAN*                                            Director 
    ----------------------------------------- 
    Ruta Zandman 
 
 
*By: /s/ AVI D. EDEN 
     --------------------------------------------------------- 
     Avi D. Eden 
     Attorney-in-fact 
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                               INDEX TO EXHIBITS 
 
 
 
 
EXHIBIT 
NUMBER                      DESCRIPTION OF DOCUMENT 
- -------                     ----------------------- 
        
 5.1*     Opinion of Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP regarding the 
          validity of the Vishay common stock registered hereunder. 
 8.1*     Tax Opinion of Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP. 
23.1*     Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors of 
          Vishay. 
23.2*     Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors of 
          Siliconix. 
23.3*     Consent of Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP (contained in 
          Exhibits 5.1 and 8.1). 
24.1*     Power of Attorney. 
99.1*     Letter of Transmittal. 
99.2*     Form of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery. 
99.3*     Form of Letter from Vishay TEMIC to Brokers, Dealers, 
          Commercial Banks, Trust Companies and Other Nominees. 
99.4*     Form of Letter from Brokers, Dealers, Commercial Banks, 
          Trust Companies and Other Nominees to Clients. 
99.5*     Form of Guidelines for Certification of Taxpayer 
          Identification Number on Substitute Form W-9. 
99.6*     Summary Advertisement as published in The Wall Street 
          Journal on May 25, 2001. 
99.7*     Request from Vishay TEMIC for stockholder list of Siliconix 
          incorporated. 
99.8*     Complaint titled Robert C. Dickenson v. Vishay 
          Intertechnology Inc., Vishay TEMIC Semiconductor Acquisition 
          Holding Corp., Siliconix incorporated, King Owyang, Everett 
          Arndt, Lori Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg and Glyndwr Smith, 
          filed on February 23, 2001 in the Chancery Court of the 
          State of Delaware, County of New Castle. 
99.9*     Complaint titled Moshe Miller v. King Owyang, Everett Arndt, 
          Lori Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg, Mark Segall, Glyndwr 
          Smith, Siliconix incorporated and Vishay Intertechnology, 
          Inc., filed on February 23, 2001 in the Chancery Court of 
          the State of Delaware, County of New Castle. 
99.10*    Complaint titled Mathew Delaney v. Vishay Intertechnology, 
          Inc., Vishay TEMIC Semiconductor Acquisition Holding Corp., 
          Siliconix incorporated, King Owyang, Everett Arndt, Lori 
          Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg and Glyndwr Smith, filed on 
          February 23, 2001 in the Chancery Court of the State of 
          Delaware, County of New Castle. 
99.11*    Complaint titled Steven Goldstein v. Siliconix incorporated, 
          Vishay Intertechnology, Inc., Michael A. Rosenberg, Mark B. 
          Segall, King Owyang Ph.D., Everett Arndt, Lori Lipcaman and 
          Glyndwr Smith, filed on February 23, 2001 in the Chancery 
          Court of the State of Delaware, County of New Castle. 
99.12*    Complaint titled Goldplate Investment Partners v. King 
          Owyang, Everett Arndt, Lori Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg, 
          Mark Segall, Glyndwr Smith, Siliconix incorporated and 
          Vishay Intertechnology, Inc., filed on February 23, 2001 in 
          the Chancery Court of the State of Delaware, County of New 
          Castle. 
99.13*    Complaint titled Barry Feldman v. Michael Rosenberg, Mark B. 
          Segall, King Owyang, Everett Arndt, Lori Lipcaman, Glyndwr 
          Smith, Vishay Intertechnology, Inc., and Siliconix 
          incorporated, filed on February 23, 2001 in the Chancery 
          Court of the State of Delaware, County of New Castle. 
99.14*    Complaint titled Robert Mullin v. Vishay Intertechnology, 
          Inc., Vishay TEMIC Semiconductor Acquisition Holding Corp., 
          Siliconix incorporated, King Owyang, Everett Arndt, Lori 
          Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg and Glyndwr Smith, filed on 
          February 23, 2001 in the Chancery Court of the State of 
          Delaware, County of New Castle. 
99.15*    Complaint titled Mohammed Yassin V. King Owyang, Everett 
          Arndt, Lori Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg, Mark Segall, 
          Glyndwr Smith, Siliconix incorporated and Vishay 
          Intertechnology, Inc., filed on February 26, 2001 in the 
          Chancery Court of the State of Delaware, County of New 
          Castle. 
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 99.16*     Complaint titled Griffin Portfolio Management Corp. v. 
            Siliconix incorporated, Vishay Intertechnology, Inc., 
            Michael Rosenberg, Mark B. Segall, King Owyang Ph.D., 
            Everett Arndt, Lori Lipcaman and Glyndwr Smith, filed on 
            February 27, 2001 in the Chancery Court of the State of 
            Delaware, County of New Castle. 
 99.17*     Complaint titled Jonathan Rex v. King Owyang, Everett Arndt, 
            Lori Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg, Mark Segall, Glyndwr 
            Smith, Vishay Intertechnology, Inc., Felix Zandman, Avi 
            Eden, Gerald Paul, Richard N. Grubb, Robert A. Freece, 
            Eliyahu Hurvitz, Edward B. Shils, Luella B. Slaner, Mark I. 
            Solomon, Jean-Claude-Tine and Does 1 through 100, Inclusive, 
            filed on February 23, 2001 in the State Court of the State 
            of California, County of Santa Clara. 
 99.18*     Complaint filed Crandon Capital Partners v. King Owyang, 
            Everett Arndt, Lori Lipcaman, Michael Rosenberg, Mark 
            Segall, Glyndwr Smith, Siliconix incorporated and Vishay 
            Intertechnology, Inc. and Does 1 through 100, Inclusive, 
            filed on February 27, 2001 in the State Court of the State 
            of California, County of Santa Clara. 
 99.19*     Complaint titled Raymond L. Fitzgerald v. Vishay 
            Intertechnology, Inc., Everett Arndt, Lori Lipcaman, King 
            Owyang, Michael Rosenberg, Mark Segall, Glyndwr Smith and 
            Siliconix incorporated, filed on March 8, 2001 in the 
            Chancery Court of the State of Delaware, County of New 
            Castle. 
 99.20*     Press release of Vishay announcing commencement of the 
            offer, dated May 25, 2001. 
 99.21*     Verified Amended Complaint titled In Re Siliconix 
            incorporated Shareholders Litigation, filed on May 31, 2001 
            in the Chancery Court of the State of Delaware, County of 
            New Castle. 
 99.22      Memorandum Opinion In Re Siliconix incorporated Shareholders 
            Litigation ordered on June 19, 2001 by the Chancery Court of 
            the State of Delaware, County of New Castle. 
 99.23      Press Release issued by Vishay on June 21, 2001. 
 
 
 
- --------------- 
 
 * Previously filed. 
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                IN THE COURT OF CHANCERY OF THE STATE OF DELAWARE 
 
                          IN AND FOR NEW CASTLE COUNTY 
 
 
IN RE SILICONIX INCORPORATED       :        CONSOLIDATED 
SHAREHOLDERS LITIGATION            :        C.A. No. 18700 
 
 
                                MEMORANDUM OPINION 
 
                          Date Submitted: June 15, 2001 
                          Date Decided:   June 19, 2001 
 
 
Kevin G, Abrams, Esquire, Srinivas M, Raju, Esquire, J. Travis Laster, Esquire 
and Lisa R, Stark, Esquire of Richards, Layron & Finger, Wilmington, Delaware; 
Norman M. Monhait, Esquire of Rosenthal, Monhait, Gross & Goddess, P.A., 
Wilmington, Delaware; and Steven G. Schulman, Esquire, Daniel B. Scotti, 
Esquire, and U. Seth Ottensoser, Esquire of Milberg Weiss Bershad Hynes & 
Lerach LLP, New York, New York, Attorneys for Plaintiff, 
 
A. Gilchrist Sparks III, Esquire, R. Judson Scaggs, Jr., Esquire, Jessica 
Zeldin, Esquire, and Patricia R. Uhlenbrock, Esquire of Morris, Nichols, Arsht & 
Tunnell, Wilmington, Delaware; and Alan R. Friedman, Esquire, Jonathan M. 
Wagner, Esquire, Douglas Gray, Esquire, and Theresa A. Buckley, Esquire of 
Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP, New York, New York, Attorneys for Defendant 
Vishay Intertechnology, Inc. 
 
Robert K. Payson, Esquire, Stephen C. Norman, Esquire, Kevin R. Shannon, 
Esquire, Matthew E. Fischer, Esquire and Brian C. Ralston, Esquire of Potter, 
Anderson & Corroon, LLP, Wilmington, Delaware; and Norman J. Blears, Esquire, 
Michael L. Charlson, Esquire and Steven G. Mason, Esquire of Heller, Ehrman, 
White & McAuliffe, LLP, Menlo Park, California, Attorneys for Defendant Mark 
Segall. 
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Lawrence C. Ashby, Esquire, Richard D. Heins, Esquire, Philip Trainer, Jr., 
Esquire and Richard I. G. Jones, Jr., Esquire, of Ashby & Geddes, Wilmington, 
Delaware; and David Mark Balabanian, Esquire, Alfred C. Pfeiffer, Jr., Esquire, 
and Jason A. Yurasek, Esquire, of McCutchen Doyle Brown & Enersen, San 
Francisco, California, Attorneys for Defendants Everett Arndt, Lori Lipcaman, 
King Owyang, Michael Rosenberg and Glyndwr Smith. 
 
Lewis H. Lazarus, Esquire and Michael A. Weidinger, Esquire of Morris, James, 
Hitchens & Williams, LLP, Wilmington, Delaware; and Samuel R. Miller, Esquire, 
and Julie M. Kennedy, Esquire, of Folger, Levin & Kahn LLP, San Francisco, 
California, Attorneys for Defendant Siliconix incorporated. 
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                                 I. INTRODUCTION 
 
 
         Lead Plaintiff Raymond L. Fitzgerald ("Fitzgerald"), a shareholder in 
Defendant Siliconix incorporated ("Siliconix") brings this consolidated 
action,(1) inter alia, to challenge the stock-for-stock tender offer by 
Defendant Vishay Intertechnology, Inc. ("Vishay") through its wholly-owned 
subsidiary, Vishay TEMIC Semiconductor Acquisition Holdings Corp. 
("Acquisition") for the 19.6% equity interest in Siliconix that Acquisition does 
not already own.(2) 
 
         Fitzgerald has moved to enjoin preliminarily the tender, now scheduled 
to expire at midnight on June 22, 2001, because of alleged breaches by Vishay 
and the directors of Siliconix of their fiduciary duties to Siliconix 
shareholders. 
 
         In support of his motion, Fitzgerald makes these arguments. First, 
Fitzgerald alleges that the Defendants' disclosures to the minority shareholders 
contained material misrepresentations and omitted material facts. Second, he 
contends that the offered price is unfair; and, because of disclosure violations 
and the coercive nature of the tender proposal. Defendants cannot satisfy the 
burden therefore imposed upon them to demonstrate the fairness of the price. 
Finally, as a result of alleged repeated breaches of fiduciary duties and the 
oppressive 
 
- --------- 
(1)      Fitzgerald asserts (i) individual claims on behalf of himself and a 
         purported class comprised of the other Siliconix minority shareholders 
         and (ii) a derivative action on behalf of Siliconix. 
 
(2)      For simplicity, I will refer to Vishay and Acquisition collectively as 
         Vishay. 
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structure of the proposed tender, Fitzgerald argues that the tender must be 
judged by the entire fairness test, a standard, Fitzgerald asserts, that 
Defendants cannot satisfy. 
 
         Following expedited discovery and briefing, I heard argument on 
Fitzgerald's Motion for a Preliminary Injunction on June 15, 2001. I now 
conclude that, based on the current record, Fitzgerald has not demonstrated a 
reasonable probability of success on the merits of his claims. Accordingly, his 
motion for a preliminary injunction must be denied. 
 
                               II. FACTUAL HISTORY 
 
         A. THE PARTIES. 
 
         Fitzgerald has owned Siliconix stock since February 1991. His holdings 
have a market value in excess of $4 million. 
 
         Vishay, which is listed on the New York Stock Exchange, is a 
manufacturer of passive electronic components and semiconductor components. 
It owns 80.4% of the equity in Siliconix. 
 
         Siliconix is listed on the NASDAQ. It designs, markets, and 
manufactures power and analog semiconductor products, It is the leading 
manufacturer of power MOSFETS ("metal oxide semiconductor field effect 
transistors"), power integrated circuits, and analog signaling devices for 
computers, cell phones, fixed 
 
                                       2 



   5 
communications networks, automobiles, and other electrical systems. In March 
1998, Daimler-Benz sold its TEMIC semiconductor division, which included an 
80.4% equity interest in Siliconix, to Vishay. 
 
         Defendant Felix Zandman ("Zandman") is the chairman, chief executive 
officer, and controlling stockholder of Vishay. 
 
         Defendant King Owyang is a director, president, and chief executive 
officer of Siliconix. He was appointed to these positions by Vishay in 1998 
following Vishay's acquisition of its equity interest in Siliconix. 
 
         Defendants Mark Segall ("Segall") and Timothy Talbert ("Talbert") are 
directors of Siliconix and served on the Special Committee formed to evaluate a 
Vishay proposal to acquire the minority interests in Siliconix, 
 
         The other individual Defendants are directors of Siliconix and are 
either employees of Vishay or have an on-going close business relationship with 
Vishay. 
 
         B. BACKGROUND TO THE TENDERS. 
 
          Since acquiring its interest in Siliconix, Vishay has assisted in 
marketing Siliconix' products, and the company itself is frequently referred to 
as "Vishay Siliconix." Siliconix has been successful since Vishay's acquisition. 
The price of the stock, however, as with many technology stocks, has fluctuated 
greatly 
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during the last many months from a high of $165 in March 2000 to a low of under 
$17 in December 2000. Its profits have increased significantly, and it has been 
successful in developing and bringing to the market many new products. 
Nonetheless, the recent economic downturn has adversely affected Siliconix, 
particularly because of its dependence on the cell phone industry. For example, 
Siliconix' net sales in the first quarter of 2001 were $88.1 million; for the 
comparable period in 2000, its sales were $114.6 million. Over the same period, 
profits decreased by 65%. 
 
         Early this year, Vishay began to consider acquiring the remaining 
Siliconix stock that it did own. According to Vishay, it determined that it 
should evaluate opportunities to reduce costs and seek synergies that could be 
achieved through an acquisition of the minority Siliconix shares. Fitzgerald's 
view is that Vishay started to look seriously at acquiring Siliconix because its 
price was starting to rise from its December low and its prospects were 
improving. If Vishay did not act quickly, it would be forced to pay 
significantly more for the Siliconix minority interests.(3) 
 
 
 
- ----- 
 
(3)      The record also suggests that eliminating Fitzgerald, who had been an 
         active Siliconix shareholder and a vocal critic of Vishay, as a 
         stockholder was a factor in Vishay's decision to acquire the minority 
         interest in Siliconix. Registration Statement at 30. 
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         C. THE CASH TENDER OFFER. 
 
         On February 22, 2001, Vishay publicly announced a proposed, all-cash 
tender offer for the publicly-held Siliconix common stock at a price of $28.82 
per share. It also announced that if it obtained over 90% of the Siliconix 
stock, it would consider a short-form merger of Siliconix into a Vishay 
subsidiary for the same price. Vishay determined the price by applying a 10% 
premium to the then market price of Siliconix stock. Vishay made no effort to 
value Siliconix. Fitzgerald maintains that the tender offer price of $28.82 per 
share was grossly inadequate and asserts that the public announcement was an 
effort to keep the price artificially depressed. Among other factors, he points 
out that the price represented a 20.1 % discount from Siliconix' average closing 
price for the six-month period prior to the announcement of the cash tender 
offer. 
 
         D. APPOINTMENT OF THE SPECIAL COMMITTEE. 
 
          In its February 22, 2001 press release, Vishay requested the 
 opportunity to "dismiss its tender offer with a special committee of 
 independent, non-management Siliconix directors who are unaffiliated with 
 Vishay".(4) In response, the Siliconix board designated a Special Committee 
 consisting of directors Segall 
 
 
- -------- 
 
(4)      It is not disputed that all Siliconix directors, because of their deep 
         involvement with Vishay, suffered serious conflicts of interest (except 
         for directors Segall and Talbert, about whose independence there is 
         debate). 
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and Talbert. Both members of the Special Committee had done extensive work with 
Vishay. Segall had been its attorney until shortly before the tender. Talbert 
had been active in providing banking services to Vishay in the 1980s. Both were 
friends of Vishay management, including particularly Avi Eden ("Eden"), who was 
Vishay's principal representative for the Siliconix tender effort.(5) Talbert 
was appointed to the Siliconix board shortly before the February 22, 2001, 
announcement of the tender offer with the purpose, at Eden's suggestion, that he 
would also serve on the Special Committee. Members of the Special Committee were 
to be paid a separate $50,000 fee and there were discussions about a "special 
fee" to be determined later. The parties again differ as to whether this 
"special fee" was to provide a financial incentive for the Special Committee to 
agree with Vishay or whether it was simply a means of an after-the-fact check on 
whether the fee was commensurate with the effort involved. 
 
         Fitzgerald maintains that the actions of the Special Committee, 
throughout its existence, have constituted nothing more than a sham -- 
essentially two Vishay loyalists, supinely pursuing their engagement without 
vigor or effectiveness. 
 
 
 
 
- -------------- 
 
 
(5)      Talbert, with his wife, holds slightly over 2,000 shares of Vishay 
         stock. Segall's new employer participated as a member of the syndicate 
         that placed shares of Vishay common stock and received a fee from that 
         effort in the approximate amount of $30,000. 
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         The Defendants' version of the conduct of the Special Committee, as one 
would expect, is quite different. Its mandate was to take reasonable and 
necessary steps to evaluate the transaction and to negotiate with Vishay. 
 
         Following its appointment, the Special Committee sought outside 
professional assistance. After discussions with representatives of at least five 
investment banking firms, the Special Committee engaged Lehman Brothers 
("Lehman") as its financial advisor. After consulting with three prominent law 
firms, the Special Committee chose Heller, Ehrman, White & McAuliffe ("Heller 
Ehrman") to provide legal counsel. Neither Lehman nor Heller Ehrman had any 
relationship with Siliconix or Vishay. 
 
         Fitzgerald points out that Segall discussed the retention of both the 
financial expert and the legal advisor with Eden. Fitzgerald would have the 
Court believe that this was an opportunity for Eden to veto any of the advisors. 
The Special Committee, on the other hand, would have the Court believe that this 
was simply a double check on potential conflicts of interest.(6) Although I 
cannot 
 
- ----------- 
 
(6) Segall Declaration at Paragraph 5. 
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resolve this dispute, I do accept that both Lehman and Heller Ehrman were 
independent.(7) 
 
         The Special Committee met regularly with its advisors. Although 
recognizing that Vishay could not be compelled to sell its stake in Siliconix 
and that Vishay could commence a unilateral offer at any time, nonetheless, 
according to the Defendants, the Special Committee attempted to evaluate 
Vishay's February cash tender proposal and to negotiate the best terms, 
including price, that it could obtain for the minority shareholders. 
 
         On April 5, 2001, the Special Committee and its advisors met with 
Vishay. The Special Committee expressed the view that $22.82 per share was not 
a fair price for Siliconix. The parties agreed to resume their discussions after 
Lehman had completed its due diligence and valuation work on Siliconix and the 
special committee had had an opportunity to review that work. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
- ------------ 
 
(7)      Lehman's proposed compensation consisted of a $50,000 retainer, 
         $250,000 for a fairness opinion, if requested, and a transaction fee of 
         $1.75 million to be paid upon the closing of certain transactions. This 
         aspect of compensation for investment bankers is not unusual. Indeed, 
         all proposals submitted by investment bankers for the Siliconix work 
         provided that the bulk of the fees would be payable upon the closing of 
         the transaction. (Segall Declaration, Paragraph 4) Fitzgerald responds 
         that the compensation arrangement for Lehman provided an incentive for 
         it to approve the transaction. 
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         E. THE STOCK-FOR-STOCK EXCHANGE. 
 
         In the meantime, Siliconix' stock had risen above the $28.32 per share 
cash offer price. Vishay management was unwilling to increase the cash offer and 
therefore started to consider a stock-for-stock transaction. On May 2, 2001, the 
Special Committee again met with Vishay. Vishay was again told that the Special 
Committee did not consider $28.82 per share adequate, and Vishay floated the 
possibility of a stock-for-stock deal. Because of the stock-for-stock 
possibility, Lehman was directed by the Special Committee to analyze Vishay to 
form a view as to what the value of the Vishay stock would be in terms of such 
an offer. Fitzgerald alleges that Lehman at this meeting took the position that 
it would have endorsed an offer in the range of $34 to $36. The Special 
Committee advised Vishay that the $28.82 price was inadequate. Vishay drafted a 
merger agreement for consideration by the Special Committee, and the parties 
conducted on-going negotiations for several weeks about a potential merger. 
 
         On May 9, 2001, Zandman made a presentation at an analysts' conference 
during which he discussed not only Vishay's business but also the business of 
Siliconix. He spoke of Siliconix' "very good market position" and its status as 
"number one" in its industry. He indicated that the economic cycle was hitting 
the bottom, in his opinion, and reflected that Siliconix historically has 
emerged 
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from downturns ahead of Vishay. He expressed his view that Siliconix was 
experiencing a "bottoming up," but he went on to caution that the outlook for 
Siliconix was unsettled.(8) 
 
         On May 23, 2001, Vishay informed the Special Committee that it was 
considering proceeding with a stock-for-stock exchange offer without first 
obtaining the Special Committee's approval. Two days later, Vishay announced the 
exchange offer under which it would exchange 1.5 shares of Vishay common stock 
for every share of Siliconix common stock. The exchange ratio was simply the 
ratio of the Siliconix and Vishay stock prices as of the February 22 proposal. 
Unlike the February 22 cash tender announcement, the share exchange carried no 
market premium for the Siliconix shareholders. 
 
         Again, both sides have different perceptions of Vishay's motivations 
for announcing the stock-for-stock exchange tender on May 25, 2001. According to 
Fitzgerald, Vishay had to move quickly to take advantage of the temporary market 
pressure on Siliconix stock because it perceived that Siliconix' stock price and 
operating performance were likely to rebound with improvements in the national 
and global economies and that Siliconix moves in periods of recovery 
 
- ---------- 
(8) Fitzgerald contrasts this optimism concerning Siliconix with the largely 
    pessimistic view of Siliconix' future that Vishay has disclosed to the 
    target stockholders of its pending tender offer. 
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ahead of Vishay. Also, Vishay, according to Fitzgerald, sought to take advantage 
of the continuing adverse impact of the February 22 announcement on Siliconix' 
stock price. 
 
         Vishay's disputes Fitzgerald's explanation. Vishay explains that it 
announced the stock-for-stock offer because of its perception of a continuing 
deterioration in the electronic components market generally and Siliconix' 
market niche in particular. The record suggests that Siliconix' sales were 
continuing to fall. Vishay also observes that the tender offer was at a premium 
over the February 22 closing price. 
 
         Fitzgerald points out that Vishay initiated the stock-for-stock 
exchange offer without affording the Special Committee any opportunity to 
evaluate the fairness of the offer. On May 25, 2001, Vishay filed with the 
Securities and Exchange Commission its S-4 Registration Statement and Schedule 
TO. Amendments with updated information were also filed on June 1, 2001. The 
offer to exchange/prospectus was distributed to Siliconix shareholders during 
the weed of June 4, 2001. 
 
         Vishay's offer contained a non-waivable "majority of the minority" 
provision providing that Vishay would not proceed with its tender offer unless a 
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majority of those shareholders not affiliated with Vishay tendered their shares. 
Vishay also stated that it intended to effect a short-form merger following a 
successful tender offer, but it noted that it is not required to do so and that 
there might be circumstances under which it would not do so. The Registration 
Statement also advised the minority shareholders that if Vishay pursued the 
short-form merger, it would be at the same per share consideration as the 
exchange offer and that objecting shareholders could invoke their appraisal 
rights under Delaware law. 
 
         When the exchange offer was announced, Vishay was trading for $25.81, 
an equivalent of $38.71 per share of Siliconix. Since then, the price of Vishay 
has dropped to roughly $20, thereby producing an imputed value of roughly $30 
for each Siliconix share. One of the reasons for the decline may have been the 
announcement on May 30, 2001, by Vishay of a major debt offering.(9) 
 
         The Special Committee advised Vishay that is was unlikely to approve 
the 1.5 exchange ratio as fair, but the record is unclear what steps were taken 
to seek enhancement of the terms of the tender offer. For example, Eden 
testified that he could not recall either of the Special Committee members 
requesting an increase in the exchange ratio. In contrast, according to Segall, 
on May 30, 2001, he 
 
- ---------- 
(9) Amendment No. 1 to Registration Statement at 28. 
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spoke with Eden and urged Vishay to improve the unilateral tender offer by 
increasing the exchange ratio or providing some sort of protection in the event 
that Vishay's market price declined. (10) 
 
         On June 8, 2001, Siliconix filed with the Securities and Exchange 
Commission its Schedule 14D-9 setting forth its disclosures concerning Vishay's 
offer. It reported that the Special Committee has determined to remain neutral 
and make no recommendation with respect to the tender offer. The Special 
Committee never requested Lehman to prepare a fairness opinion as to the 
exchange offer. According to Segall, the Special Committee did not seek a 
fairness opinion because until May 23, 2001, it was still negotiating terms with 
Vishay. Until the terms were finalized, it would have been premature to seek a 
fairness opinion. Segall notes that after the process changed from a negotiated 
agreement to a unilateral tender offer, the Special Committee did not seek a 
fairness opinion because it did not consider it customary or appropriate to 
obtain a fairness opinion in the context of the unilateral tender offer.(11) 
 
         Fitzgerald argues that the Special Committee knew that if it asked for 
Lehman's opinion, Lehman would render an opinion that the exchange ratio was 
 
- ---------- 
(10) Segall Declaration at Paragraph 9. 
(11) Segall Declaration at Paragraph 8. 
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inadequate, especially given Lehman's reservations about giving a fairness 
opinion at below $34 per share. Fitzgerald's reference to Lehman's reluctance to 
give a fairness opinion below $34 per share is based upon some notes made by a 
meeting attendee. (12) On the other hand, Lehman's principal representative on 
the Siliconix project does not recall expressing such an opinion, even 
tentatively.(13) In any event, Amendment No. 1 to the Registration Statement 
recites: 
 
                 [At a meeting of Vishay and the Special Committee following 
                 commencement of the stock-for-stock offer, representatives of 
                 the Special Committee] expressed the view that the special 
                 committee would not be likely to recommend the offer at the 
                 then current price levels of Vishay stock, which at such 
                 levels, provided value of less than $34 per Siliconix 
                 share.(l4) 
 
         Fitzgerald argues that the exchange ratio constituted an inadequate and 
unfair price. He draws this conclusion from the fact that companies comparable 
to Siliconix are selling at price earnings multiples and EBIDTA multiples 
significantly higher than those represented by the exchange ratio. Fitzgerald 
contends(15) that International Rectifier, a similar, but not as profitable 
company, as Siliconix, has been trading at a price earnings multiple of 
approximately 23.9x and a LTM EBITDA multiple of approximately 15.lx, which are 
more than 
 
- ---------- 
(12) Deposition of Mark Segall, Ex. 2. 
(l3) Deposition of Joe C. Stone at 96. 
(l4) Amendment No. 1 to Registration Statement at 28. 
(15) Plaintiff's Opening Brief, at 18, 
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double the multiples for Siliconix represented by the exchange ratio.(16) In 
support of his contention that the offer is unfair, Fitzgerald submitted the 
report of Gilbert Matthews who concluded that the Vishay offer is "materially 
lower than the fair value of Siliconix.(17) 
 
         The disclosures made by Vishay in its Registration Statement and by 
Siliconix in its Schedule 14D-9 are, of course, critical to the issues presented 
in this matter. I discuss the disclosures made in those documents more 
thoroughly throughout the balance of this memorandum opinion, especially during 
my discussion of the sufficiency of the disclosures. 
 
                                  III. ANALYSIS 
 
         A. THE APPLICABLE LEGAL STANDARD. 
 
         In order to obtain a preliminary injunction, Fitzgerald must 
demonstrate: (i) a reasonable probability of success on the merits of his claim; 
(ii) a threat of imminent, irreparable harm if injunctive relief is denied; and 
(iii) a balancing of the equities favors granting the relief.(18) 
 
- ---------- 
(16) I note (but do not allow it co affect my analysis) that the price of 
     International Rectifier stock fell by one-third on the day of argument of 
     Fitzgerald's motion for a preliminary injunction. 
(17) Report of Gilbert E. Matthews at 1. 
(18) See, e.g. Unitrin, Inc. v. American General Corp., Del. Supr., 651 A.2d 
     1361, 1371 (1995): Ivanhoe Partners v. Newmont Mining Corp., Del. Supr., 
     535 A.2d 1334, 1341 (1987). 
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     B.   PROBABILITY OF SUCCESS. 
 
     I first set forth the established legal principles dealing with when a 
tender offeror may be under a duty to offer a fair price. I next address 
Fitzgerald's argument that the proposed transaction must be judged under the 
entire fairness standard, not only because of its potential impact on the merits 
of the dispute, but also because of its potential to expand the scope of 
Defendants' disclosure obligations. I then turn to the critical issues 
associated with the adequacy of the disclosures made by Defendants to the 
minority shareholders. I conclude with an assessment of whether the pending 
tender offer is coercive. 
 
          1.   FAIR PRICE ISSUES. 
 
     In responding to a voluntary tender offer, shareholders of Delaware 
corporations are free to accept or reject the tender based on their own 
evaluation of their best interests.(19) "That choice will normally depend upon 
each stockholder's individual investment objectives and his evaluation of the 
merits of the offer."(20) However, this Court will intervene to protect the 
rights of the shareholders to make a voluntary choice. The issue of 
voluntariness of the tender 
 
 
- ---------- 
(19) In re Life Technologies, Inc. Shareholders Litig, ("Life Technologies"), 
     Del. Ch., C.A. No. 16513, Lamb, V.C. (Nov. 24, 1998) (Bench ruling 
     transcript at 4.): In re Marriott Hotel Properties II Limited Partnership 
     Unitholders Litig., Del. Ch., Consol. C.A. No. 14961, mem. op. at 39-42, 
     Lamb, V.C. (Jan. 24, 2000). 
 
(20) Eisenherg v. Chicago Milwaukee Corp., Del. Ch., 537 A.2d 1051, 1056 (1987). 
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depends on the absence of improper coercion and the absence of disclosure 
violations. Thus, "as a general principle, our law holds that a controlling 
shareholder extending an offer for minority-held shares in the controlled 
corporation is under no obligation, absent evidence that material information 
about the offer has been withheld or misrepresented or that the offer is 
coercive in some significant way, to offer any particular price for the 
minority-held stock."(21) 
 
     Accordingly, Vishay was under no duty to offer any particular price, or a 
"fair" price, to the minority shareholders of Siliconix unless actual coercion 
or disclosure violations are shown by Fitzgerald. In short, as long as the 
tender offer is pursued properly, the free choice of the minority shareholders 
to reject the tender offer provides sufficient protection. Because I conclude 
that there were no disclosure violations and the tender is not coercive, Vishay 
was not obligated to offer a fair price in its tender. 
 
          2.   ENTIRE FAIRNESS STANDARD. 
 
     Fitzgerald argues that a preliminary injunction should issue because the 
Defendants cannot demonstrate that the transaction is entirely fair. He contends 
 
 
- ---------- 
(21) In re Ocean Drilling & Exploration Co. Shareholders Litig, ("Ocean 
     Drilling"), Del. Ch., Consol. C.A. No. 11898, Chandler, V,C., mem. op. at 
     6-7 (Apr. 30, 1991); See also Solomon v. Pathe Communications Corp., Del. 
     Supr., 672 A.2d 35, 40 (1996). 
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that both the fair dealing and the fair price prongs of the entire fairness 
standard are implicated because the Siliconix directors (including the Special 
Committee members) breached their duty of care and their duty of loyalty to the 
Siliconix shareholders. Briefly, the Siliconix board is alleged to have breached 
its duty of care by not carefully evaluating the proposed transaction and then 
developing with appropriate assistance from investment banking professionals and 
sharing with the stockholders a recommendation as to the response to the tender 
offer that would be in the shareholders best interest. The alleged breach of the 
duty of loyalty flows directly from the concededly conflicted status of at least 
a substantial majority of the board, which certainly is not uncommon in 
instances where the controlling stockholder seeks to acquire the balance of the 
shares in the subsidiary. However, unless coercion or disclosure violations can 
be shown, no defendant has the duty to demonstrate the entire fairness of this 
proposed tender transaction."(22) 
 
     It may seem strange that the scrutiny given to tender offer transactions is 
less than the scrutiny that may be given to, for example, a merger transaction 
which is accompanied by more general breaches of fiduciary duty by the directors 
of the acquired corporation. From the standpoint of a Siliconix 
 
 
- ---------- 
(22) See Life Technologies, supra, Bench ruling transcript at 3-4. 
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shareholder, there may be little substantive difference if the tender is 
successful and Vishay proceeds, as it has indicated that it most likely will, 
with the short-form merger. The Siliconix shareholders may reject the tender, 
but, if the tender is successful and the short-form merger accomplished, the 
shareholder, except for the passage of time, will end up in the same position as 
if he or she had tendered or if the transaction had been structured as a merger, 
i.e., as the holder of 1.5 Vishay shares for every Siliconix share held before 
the process began (or as someone pursuing appraisal rights) and with no 
continuing direct economic interest in the Siliconix business enterprise, 
 
     The difference in judicial approach can be traced to two simple concepts. 
The first is that accepting or rejecting a tender is a decision to be made by 
the individual shareholder, and at least as to the tender itself, he will, if he 
rejects the tender, still own the stock of the target company following the 
tender.(23) The second concept is that the acquired company in the merger 
context enters into a merger agreement, but the target company in the tender 
context does not confront a comparable corporate decision because the actual 
target of a tender is not the corporation (or its directors), but, instead, is 
its shareholders.(24) Indeed, the 
 
 
- ---------- 
 
(23) Of course, if a short-form merger is effected, the time for continued 
     holding of the stock may be short. 
 
(24) See In re Home Shopping Network, Inc. Shareholders Litig, Del. Ch., C.A. 
     No. 12868 (Consol.), Chandler, V.C., mem. op. at 29 (May 19, 1993). 
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board of the tender target is not asking its shareholders to approve any 
corporate action by the tender target. That, however, does not mean that the 
board of the company to be acquired in a tender has no duties to shareholders. 
 
          But addressing that question in the circumstances of this case 
          involves one in considering an anomaly, Public tender offers are, or 
          rather can be, change in control transactions that are functionally 
          similar to merger transactions with respect to the critical question 
          of control over the corporate enterprise. Yet, under the corporation 
          law, a board of directors which is given the critical role of 
          initiating and recommending a merger to the shareholders (see 8 Del. 
          C, 5 25 1) traditionally has been accorded no statutory role 
          whatsoever with respect to a public tender offer for even a 
          controlling number of shares. This distinctive treatment of board 
          power with respect to merger and tender offers is not satisfactorily 
          explained by the observation that the corporation law statutes were 
          basically designed in a period when large scale public tender offers 
          were rarities; our statutes are too constantly and carefully massaged 
          for such an explanation to account for much of the story, More likely, 
          one would suppose, is that conceptual notion that tender offers 
          essentially represent the sale of shareholders' separate property and 
          such sales - even when aggregated into a single change in control 
          transaction - require no "corporate" action and do not involve 
          distinctively "corporate" interests.(25) 
 
 
- ---------- 
(25) T.W. Services, Inc. v. SWT Acquisition Corp., Del. Ch., C.A, No. 10427, 
     mem. op. at 28- 30, Allen. C. (Mar. 2, 1389) (footnotes omitted). 
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     As noted, the General Assembly has imposed specific duties on the directors 
of corporations entering into merger agreements, 8 Del. C. Section 251, but it 
has not chosen to impose comparable statutory duties on directors of companies 
that are targets of tender offers.(26) 
 
     In a similar vein, Fitzgerald maintains that the Siliconix board (or 
perhaps its Special Committee) was required by McMullin v. Beran,(27) as well as 
other authority,(28) to take a position on whether the Siliconix shareholders 
should accept the tender and to inform them of that decision and the reasons for 
it. The board's failure, which Fitzgerald maintains reflects breaches of both 
the duty of care and the duty of loyalty, to provide this assistance to the 
shareholders likewise mandates an entire fairness evaluation. 
 
     McMullin teaches, inter alia, that in the context of a merger of a 
subsidiary with a third party (thereby effecting a complete sale of the 
subsidiary) where the controlling shareholder wants the merger to occur and the 
minority shareholders 
 
 
- ---------- 
 
(26) Fitzgerald cites Kahn v. Lynch Communication Systems, Inc., Del, Supr., 638 
     A.2d 1110 (1994) and Kahn v. Tremont Corp., Del. Supr., 694 A.2d 422 
     (1997), in support of his contention that the structure of the transaction 
     requires the entire fairness analysis. Both of these cases, however, 
     involve "self-dealing" where the controlling shareholder stood on both 
     sides of the transactions. Here, of course, Vishay stands on only one side 
     of the tender. 
 
(27) McMullin v. Beran, Del. Supr., 765 A.2d 910 (2000). In McMullin, ARCO 
     owned 80.1% of the common stock of ARCO Chemical. It sought the sale of the 
     entire Chemical company through a merger of Chemical into a subsidiary of 
     Lyondell. The directors of Chemical approved the merger agreement before 
     submitting it to all of Chemical's stockholders. 
 
(28) See e.g., Gilmartin v. Adobe Resources Corp., Del. Ch., C.A. No. 12467, 
     Jacobs, V.C. (Apr. 6, 1992). 
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are powerless to prevent it: (i) the directors of the subsidiary have "an 
affirmative duty to protect those minority shareholders' interests";(29) (ii) 
the board cannot "abdicate [its] duty by leaving it to the shareholders alone" 
to determine how to respond;(30) and (iii) the board has a duty to assist the 
minority shareholders by ascertaining the subsidiary's value as a going concern 
so that the shareholders may be better able to assess the acquiring party's 
offer and, thus, to assist in determining whether to pursue appraisal 
rights.(31) 
 
     Many of the pertinent factors in McMullin are similar to the Siliconix 
circumstances. In McMullin, the controlling shareholder owned a little more than 
80% of the subsidiary, and half of the subsidiary's directors were employed by 
the parent. In both cases, the ultimate question for the minority shareholders 
was whether to acquiesce in the proposed transaction or to rely upon the 
appraisal remedy.(32) Although there are many similarities, there is one large 
difference: 
 
 
- ---------- 
(29) McMullin v. Beran, supra, 765 A.2d at 920. 
 
(30) Id., 765 A.2d at 919. 
 
(31) Id., 765 A.2d at 922. 
 
(32) "Effective representation of the financial interests of the minority 
     shareholders imposed upon the Chemical Board an affirmative responsibility 
     to protect those minority shareholders' interests. This responsibility 
     required the Chemical Board to: first, conduct a critical assessment of the 
     third-party Transaction with Lyondell that was proposed by the majority 
     shareholder; and second, make an independent determination whether the 
     transaction maximized value for all shareholders. The Chemical Directors 
     had the duty to fulfill this obligation faithfully and with due care so 
     that the minority shareholders would be able to make an informed decision 
     about whether to accept the Lyondell transaction tender offer price or to 
     seek an appraisal of their shares." Id., 765 A.2d at 920. 
 
 
                                       22 



   25 
McMullin involved a merger of the subsidiary into a third-party, a transaction 
for which the subsidiary board sought the approval of the minority shareholders. 
 
     The question thus becomes: does McMullin apply with full force, as 
Fitzgerald seems to contend, to a tender offer by a controlling shareholder for 
the remaining 20% of the stock held by the minority (where a short-form merger 
may follow) or does it primarily define or confirm standards governing mergers 
under the facts of that case? 
 
     When one looks at both the McMullin and Siliconix transactions from the 
perspective of the minority shareholders, their need for (and their ability to 
benefit from) the guidance and information to be provided by their boards in 
accordance with the principles of McMullin is virtually indistinguishable. The 
most likely ultimate puzzle for the minority shareholder, as noted above, is (a) 
take the consideration offered or (b) seek appraisal. However, this analysis 
must focus on the source of the duties motivating the result in McMullin. The 
Supreme Court was careful to note throughout its opinion that the duties 
involved were statutory duties imposed by 8 Del, C. Section 251 (relating to 
mergers) and the "attendant" fiduciary duties.(33) The Court emphasized that 
fiduciary duties are 
 
 
- ---------- 
(33) Id., 765 A.2d at 920. 
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"context specific"(34) and the context of McMullin was, of course, a merger. In 
the face of a carefully crafted opinion, I cannot read into it a new approach to 
assessing the conduct of directors of a tender target, one that would 
essentially overrule cases such as Solomon v. Pathe Communications Co., Life 
Technologies, and Ocean Drilling.(35) In addition, the minority shareholders in 
McMullin were powerless; the parent was voting for the merger and it did not 
matter how they voted. Here, the Siliconix minority shareholders have the power 
to thwart the tender offer because it will go forward only if a majority of the 
minority shares are tendered, Accordingly, I conclude that McMullin cannot be 
read to require application of the entire fairness test to evaluate the proposed 
transaction.(36) 
 
 
- ---------- 
 
(34) Id., 765 A.2d at 918-20. 
 
(35) Defendants urge that the intended transactions here; (i.e., a tender for 
     all shares on a stock-for-stock basis likely followed by a short-form 
     merger) be viewed in substance as one overall merger effort. I decline that 
     invitation for two reasons. First, Delaware law has recognized the tender 
     followed by the short-form merger as separate events. To view it otherwise 
     would preclude, as a practical matter, the efficiencies allowed by the 
     short-form merger process. Second, in this instance, there is no guarantee 
     (although it is most likely) that Vishay will complete the back-end merger. 
 
(36) Defendants also assert that, to the extent that Delaware law may be 
     construed to require actions or disclosures by the board of the tender 
     target beyond the truthful and complete disclosures required for Schedule 
     14D-9, it would be preempted by federal securities law. In particular, it 
     is my understanding that Defendants argue that Delaware law cannot impinge 
     upon the rights of the board to recommend acceptance or rejection of the 
     tender or to express no opinion or state that it is unable to take a 
     position. Because of my disposition of the substantive issues in this 
     preliminary proceeding, I need not now reach Defendants' preemption 
     contentions. (See 17 C.F.R. Section 240-14E-2(a)). 
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     To the extent that McMullin may be read to require the subsidiary board to 
guide the minority shareholders in their decision to accept or reject a tender, 
I note that there may exist circumstances where there is no answer to the 
question of whether to accept or reject. Sometimes the facts in favor of and 
against acceptance of the tender will balance out. On this preliminary record, I 
am not persuaded that the Special Committee's decision not to take a position 
was not reasonably supported by the information available to it.(37) There are a 
number of competing factors. For example, the tender consideration, whether in 
reference to the frequently mentioned $34 per share or the Lehman analysis 
reciting a wide range of potential values, is at the low end. On the other hand, 
factors such as liquidity and the possibility that the Siliconix price might 
decline if the Vishay offer is withdrawn may be interpreted as supporting a 
tender.(38) Regardless of how one assesses the Special Committee's obligation to 
make a recommendation, once the Siliconix board set forth the reasons for that 
decision in its Schedule 
 
 
- ---------- 
(37) I am relying in particular upon the Segall Declaration at 
     Paragraph 10; the Segall Deposition at 69-76: and the Schedule 14D-9 at 
     9-12. 
 
(38) One of the reasons given was that because Vishay was proposing a 
     stock-for-stock tender, the Special Committee could not conclude whether 
     the value was adequate because fluctuations in Vishay's stock price meant 
     that there was not a fixed number to assess. While that is inherent in 
     valuing any stock-for-stock transaction (although in today's market for 
     stocks in the technical sector predictability may be especially difficult 
     to attain) it does not ordinarily afford a basis for avoiding a 
     recommendation because risk of stock price fluctuation is but one of many 
     uncertainties associated with providing guidance of this nature. 
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14D-9, its full and complete disclosure obligation was in effect. The 
sufficiency of those disclosures is considered subsequently, 
 
     I will now turn to the issues of disclosure and coercion, as to at least 
one of which Fitzgerald must demonstrate a reasonable probability of success, if 
he is to prevail on his motion for a preliminary injunction. 
 
          3.   DISCLOSURE. 
 
     A majority stockholder, in this instance, Vishay, who makes a tender to 
acquire the stock of the minority shareholders owes the minority shareholders a 
fiduciary duty to disclose accurately all material facts surrounding the 
tender,(39) The significance of that is enhanced where, as here, the acquiring 
Company effectively controls the acquired company. When the directors of the 
tender target company communicate with the shareholders, for example, through a 
Schedule 14D-9, they must, while complying with their ever-present duties of due 
care, good faith and loyalty, communicate honestly.(40) A fact is material if 
there is a "substantial likelihood" that its disclosure "would have been viewed 
by the reasonable investor as having significantly altered the 'total mix' of 
information made available."(41) Delaware law does not require disclosure of 
"all 
 
 
- ---------- 
(39) Malone v. Brincat, Del. Supr., 722 A.2d 5, 11 (1998); Stroud v. Grace, Del, 
     Supr., 606 A.2d 75, 84 (1992); Lynch v. Vickers Energy Corp., Del. Supr., 
     383 A.2d 278 (1978). 
 
(40) Malone v. Brincat, supra, 722 A.2d at 10. 
 
(41) Skeen v. Jo-Ann Stores, Inc., Del. Supr., 750 A.2d 1170, 1174 (2000). 
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available information" simply because available information "might be helpful. 
"(42) The plaintiff has the burden of demonstrating materiality.(43) In the 
context of a preliminary injunction proceeding regarding a tender offer, the 
issue becomes whether there is a reasonable probability that a material omission 
or misstatement has been made "that would make a reasonable shareholder more 
likely to tender his shares."(44) 
 
     With these principles in mind, I will turn to the alleged disclosure 
violations.(45) Fitzgerald alleges relatively few instances of misleading 
disclosures; most of his challenges allege a failure to disclose material facts. 
 
     (a)  Fitzgerald asserts that Vishay has misled the Siliconix stockholders 
by painting an unduly pessimistic picture of Siliconix' future.(46) The 
Registration Statement reports Vishay's "perceptions of a continuing 
deterioration in the electronic components market generally and in the space 
which Siliconix operates 
 
 
- ---------- 
(42) Id. 
 
(43) Loudon v. Archer-Daniels-Midland Co., Del. Supr., 700 A.2d 135, 143 (1997). 
 
(44) Ocean Drilling, supra, mem. op. at 3. 
 
(45) Fitzgerald may be suggesting that McMullin v. Beran dictates enhanced 
     disclosure responsibilities. To comply with their substantive mandate to 
     guide shareholders, those with fiduciary duties to shareholders need not 
     only disclose all material information but, so the argument goes, they must 
     also provide or generate additional information (e.g., a fairness opinion,) 
     If that is so, then the universe of material information arguably would 
     expand. First, given my understanding of the application of the principles 
     of McMullin v. Beran, as set forth above, I do not envision any new 
     disclosure requirements in this context. Second, McMullin v. Beran cited 
     Skeen v. Jo-Ann Stores, Inc., supra, with approval and confirmed that no 
     new disclosure standard had been prescribed. 
 
(46) See Zirn v. VLI Corp., Del. Supr., 681 A.2d 1050, 1057 (1996) 
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in particular."(47) Siliconix also reports negative information about the future 
in the Schedule 14D-9.(48) Of particular concern to Fitzgerald are apparently 
inconsistent statements by both Zandman, the Chairman of Vishay (to analysts on 
May 9, 2001, that Siliconix was then experiencing a "bottoming up" of its 
business), and Owyang, the Chief Executive Officer of Siliconix, (in a February 
6, 2000, press release to the effect that Siliconix can manage downturns in the 
economy and "respond aggressively when our markets recover"). The Registration 
Statement does predict that Siliconix' stock price and performance will "rebound 
further."(49) 
 
     To put these superficially inconsistent statements in context, Zandman, 
in his May 9 remarks to analysts, also stated that he was not confident about 
the "bottoming up" and that the stock price might go down. The Registration 
Statement qualifies the "rebound further" language, seized upon by Fitzgerald, 
by noting the rebound's dependence on improvements in the national and global 
economies.(50) It further disclosed that Siliconix historically has recovered 
earlier 
 
 
- ---------- 
(47) Registration Statement at 33. 
 
(48) Schedule 14D-9 at 7, 10. 
 
(49) Registration Statement at 31. 
 
(50) Although Fitzgerald argues that the "rebound" language is "buried" in a 
     later section of the Registration Statement, I do not find that it was 
     set forth in a manner that would keep the unwary stockholder from finding 
     it. See Joseph v. Shell Oil Co., Del. Ch., 482 A.2d 335, 341 (1984). 
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in economic upturns than has Vishay. I do not find these statements, when placed 
in context, to be inconsistent or misleading. Vishay and Siliconix management 
believe that Siliconix' future will be unsettled and challenging. Perhaps 
Fitzgerald disagrees with this assessment, but he has not made any serious 
attempt to show that it is wrong. As to the apparent inconsistencies, they are 
largely a function of the timeframe of the assessment. The Registration 
Statement (and Zandman's comments and Owyang's comments for that matter) makes 
clear that Siliconix' recovery is dependent on improved economic conditions, the 
timing of which neither Vishay nor Siliconix can be expected to predict with 
confidence. 
 
     (b)  The Registration Statement and the Schedule 14D-9 contain five-year 
projections for Siliconix and two-year projections for Vishay.(51) Fitzgerald 
argues that they are "bare-bones" projections without any detail or the 
assumptions or methodologies used to prepare them. Vishay points out that the 
projections are by their nature uncertain(52) and contends that speculative 
information, such as projections, need not be disclosed.(53) Vishay reasons 
that, if projections need not 
 
 
- ---------- 
(51) Registration Statement at 34: Schedule 14D-9 at 12. 
 
(52) See Registration Statement at 33. 
 
(53) See McMillan v. Intercargo Corp., Del. Ch., C.A. No. 16963, mem. op. at 
     15-16, Jacobs, V.C. (May 3, 1999) ("In cases where the inherent 
     unreliability of the projections is disclosed to stockholders in the proxy 
     statement or is otherwise established, the projections have been found not 
     material."). 
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be disclosed, there is no need to provide the details and assumptions relating 
to the projections. Although Vishay presents an accurate statement of the law 
generally, there are instances where such "soft information" would be material. 
"Indeed, it would be impossible for there to be meaningful disclosure about many 
transactions if that was the case, because determining the advisability of a 
transaction often requires a comparison of the transactional value to be 
received to the value that would likely be received in the event that the 
transaction was not effected." (54) Under these circumstances, there is not a 
"substantial likelihood" that the details and assumptions underlying the 
projections "would significantly alter the total mix of information already 
provided" to the shareholders. (55) Fitzgerald has not made a preliminary 
showing that the details and assumptions justify overcoming the reluctance of 
courts to order disclosure of "soft information." Such information might be 
"helpful," but here it has not been shown to be material. 
 
      (c) Next, Fitzgerald asserts that the Registration Statement is misleading 
when it sets forth that Siliconix' forecasts were prepared by "Siliconix 
management," (56) More specifically, he argues that the disclosure is misleading 
 
 
- -------------- 
 
(54)  R.S.M., Inco v. Alliance Capital Management Holdings L.P., Del. Ch., C.A. 
      No. 17449, mem. op. at 44, n. 39, Strine, V.C. (Apr. 10, 2001). 
 
(55)  Skeen v: Jo-Ann Stores, Inc., supra, 750 A.2d at 1174. 
 
(56)  Registration Statement at 34. 
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because it fails to describe the role of Vishay management in preparation of the 
forecasts. Owyang reviewed Siliconix' 2001 sales forecast with Gerald Paul, 
President of Vishay, in March 2000. Following that conversation, the sales 
forecast was revised downward by about l0%. Fitzgerald points out that the 
revisions occurred after the February tender offer was announced and suggests 
that, by then, Paul had an incentive to reduce the sales forecast to make 
Siliconix' prospects appear more bleak. 
 
      I am satisfied, at least preliminarily, that the Siliconix shareholders 
have not been misled. First, the Schedule 14D-9 discloses that "Vishay 
participates in Siliconix' budgeting and forecasting processes." (57) Second, 
the forecasts, including the reduction in the sales forecast, were prepared, in 
fact, by Siliconix management. There was input from Vishay, (58) including a 
recommendation that the sales forecast be revised downward, but Owyang's 
deposition testimony (59) leads me to conclude, on the current record at least, 
that the forecast revision was a Siliconix decision and not a Vishay decision. 
That Siliconix management discussed these and other considerations, for that 
matter, with Vishay management at the time does not make the disclosure 
misleading. Furthermore, 
 
 
- -------------------- 
 
(57)  Schedule 14D-9 at 11. 
 
(58)  Owyang deposition, Ex. 9. 
 
(59)  Id., at 138-42. 
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both forecast scenarios are set forth in Schedule 14D-9 and, indeed, even now, 
Siliconix is evaluating the need for another downward revision. (60) 
 
      (d) Fitzgerald next criticizes both the Registration Statement and the 
Schedule 14D-9 for not describing new patents, new products, and the product 
pipeline of Siliconix. The successful history of Siliconix in introducing new 
products, including its recent success, is, however, set forth in the 
Registration Statement.(61) The inference to be drawn is that the innovations 
will not cease. In any event, I do not consider an explanation of the 
intellectual property or product pipeline to be required because it does not add 
materially to the "total mix" of information available to the shareholders. 
 
 
      (e) The Registration Statement discloses a patent infringement suit 
recently filed by Siliconix. Fitzgerald complains that it provides no details 
about the anticipated recovery. Vishay and Siliconix management hope to 
negotiate an [. . . confidential . . . ]. Because the litigation 
 
 
 
 
- ---------------- 
 
(60)  Id., at 158. 
 
(61) Registration Statement at 31. Segall explained why he did not believe that 
the intellectual property pipeline or product pipeline required any specific 
disclosure in the Schedule 14D-9. The Special Committee, as part of Lehman's due 
diligence, had asked it to review Siliconix' intellectual property and product 
pipeline. Lehman, as the result of that due diligence, did not identify any 
non-public information that materially affected Lehman's review of Siliconix. In 
essence, it appears that Segall relied upon Lehman's due diligence to determine 
that there was no non-public information relating to intellectual property or 
product development. (Segall Declaration, Section 7). 
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is new, because no formal damage analysis has been prepared, and, more 
importantly, because the estimates are, as characterized by Fitzgerald, "hopes" 
the information is not material.(62) If there were a more objective basis for 
the recovery than what can be found in the present record, its disclosure might 
well be required. 
 
      (f) A similar issue arises with respect to Fitzgerald's claim that Vishay 
should have disclosed valuation information relating to his derivative action 
against Vishay and certain Siliconix directors. Again, the speculative nature, 
at the early stages of the derivative effort, of any recovery for the benefit of 
Siliconix precludes a finding of materiality. The existence of the litigation is 
disclosed. Vishay has denied Fitzgerald's allegations. Thus, Vishay, rightly or 
wrongly, has set forth its views of the benefits to Siliconix from the 
derivative litigation; whether Vishay is right or wrong in this regard cannot be 
determined at this stage of the proceedings. Moreover, the law does not require 
fiduciaries to admit wrongdoing in this context.(63) 
 
      (g) Fitzgerald complains that the projections for Vishay span less than 
two years. He does not provide an adequate basis for concluding that there are 
 
- ----------------------- 
 
(62) See, e.g., TCG Securities, Inc. v. Southern Union Co., Del. Ch., C. A. No. 
11282, mem. op. at 13, Chandler, V.C. (Jan. 31, 1990). 
 
(63) See Wolf v. Assaf, Del. Ch., C.A. No. 15339, mem. op. at 14, Steele, V.C., 
(June 16, 1998). 
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projections beyond two years, and Vishay cannot be required to disclose that 
which does not exist. As with the Siliconix projections, the details and 
assumptions are not material. 
 
      (h) Next, Fitzgerald notes the failure to disclose projections for the 
combined entity following the transaction and the lack of meaningful pro forma 
information. Vishay's response is that it has disclosed all that it has.(64) 
Furthermore, Vishay asserts that any projections about the proposed, combined 
entity would be speculative, especially because of the difficulties asserted 
with projecting both the timing and success of any synergies that may result. 
Accordingly, Fitzgerald has not provided a basis, even preliminarily, for 
finding a disclosure violation. 
 
      (i) The reasons for the Vishay tender are the basis for the next 
disclosure issue. Both sides have strikingly different versions. Fitzgerald says 
that Vishay tendered because of "Siliconix rapidly improving prospects and 
increasing stock price and Vishay's desperate desire to eliminate Fitzgerald as 
a Siliconix stockholder."(65) Vishay, on the other hand, says that it tendered 
for the 
 
- --------------------- 
 
(64) Fitzgerald assets that, based on the deposition of William Clancy (at 105), 
Vishay has projections of the combined entity. I have reviewed the excerpts of 
the Clancy deposition provided by Fitzgerald and cannot conclude that any useful 
projections or pro forma financial information can fairly be said to have 
been created. 
 
(65) Fitzgerald's Opening Brief, at 28. 
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minority's stock because of movements in the stock market and Vishay's 
perception of the continuing deterioration in the electronic components market. 
(66) I cannot reconcile the conflicting versions or conclude, on this 
preliminary record, which is correct, and thus, Fitzgerald has not met his 
burden of a preliminary showing that there was a disclosure violation. 
 
      (j) Vishay did not disclose to the Siliconix shareholders the basis for 
its proposed tender offer of $28.82 per share in February or the exchange ratio 
of 1.5 shares for each share of Siliconix that now is before the Siliconix 
shareholders. It appears that the tender offer price reflects a 10% premium to 
market and that the exchange ratio was based on the relative market share price 
at the time the cash tender was proposed, without any premium. When a tender 
offeror is not under a duty to offer a "fair" price, it is unclear why the 
offeror must reveal the basis for its pricing proposal.(67) In the cases relied 
upon by Fitzgerald,(68) because of specific fiduciary duties to their 
shareholders, the boards were required to disclose that the pricing consciously 
was not a fair market price; in one, the tender was for what the corporation 
could afford in the circumstances, 
 
 
- ------------------ 
 
(66) Vishay's Answering Brief, at 11. 
 
(67) See Life Technologies, supra, Bench ruling transcript at 16-17. 
 
(68) Kahn v. United States Sugar Corp., Del. Ch., C.A. No. 7313, mem. op. at 
14-15, Hartnett, V.C. (Dec. 10, 1985); In re Staples, Inc. Shareholders Litig., 
Del. Ch., C.A. No. 18784, mem. op. at 45, Strine, V.C. (June 5, 2001). 
 
                                       35 



   38 
and in the other, the price was not developed through normal models used to 
determine fair market value. The unusual nature of the methodologies, in the 
specific context of those cases, required the disclosure. For the exchange 
offer here, the exchange ratio was established based on proportional stock 
values as of a certain date. In any event, that is not the type of information 
that would likely influence (even in the absence of a premium to market) a 
shareholder's decision not to tender. 
 
 
      (k) Fitzgerald contends that Vishay did not properly describe that the 
back-end, short-form merger might not occur. Vishay set forth its intentions to 
complete the back-end merger, but it also notes that it could change its intent 
and that it is not legally obligated to complete the merger. I find the 
disclosure on this point to be accurate and complete. Fitzgerald also asserts 
that Vishay should have predicted the likelihood of a successful tender. That is 
inherently unknown and too speculative to be a required item of disclosure, even 
though one entity is said to hold more than one-third of the minority stock. 
 
      (l) Fitzgerald raises several disclosure issues dealing with Lehman's work 
for the Special Committee. He attacks the valuation ranges prepared by Lehman 
using three different methodologies: comparable companies analysis ($23.13 to 
$59.13 per share); comparable transactions analysis ($14.04 to $58.09 
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per share); and discounted cash flow analysis ($29.68 to $38.81). These ranges 
are said to be so broad that they offer little help to the shareholders. As a 
general matter, that would be an accurate observation. However, Lehman was 
dealing with projections for a company that had completed its best year but was 
in the throes of an economic downturn, thus leading to uncertainty and a 
corresponding range of inputs that affected the first two methodologies in 
particular. The ranges provided by Lehman were accurately disclosed, (69) and 
importantly, the proposed effective exchange price falls at the low end of all 
of the ranges, particularly at the very bottom of the range provided by the 
discounted cash flow method. Thus, the shareholders have the benefit of the work 
product that the Special Committee obtained from Lehman. That work product 
indicates Lehman's view that the effective price, while within the range of 
reasonableness, is a low price. Given the Special Committee's duties, as I 
understand them, there was no requirement that a formal fairness opinion be 
obtained and in the absence of a duty to obtain one, and in the absence of 
having one, there was no duty to supply one to the shareholders. 
 
      (m) Fitzgerald argues that, during its evaluation of the $28.82 per share 
tender offer, Lehman, on behalf of the Special Committee, concluded that a fair 
 
 
- --------------------- 
 
(69) Schedule 14D-9 at 12-19. 
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price for Siliconix could not be less than $34 per share. At the end of April, 
an individual's meeting notes reflect that Lehman was "unsure" about a fairness 
opinion at less than $34 per share.(70) According to Fitzgerald, investment 
bankers use the term "unsure" as code that should be interpreted to mean that 
$34 per share is a floor for the fairness opinion. He argues that the $34.00 per 
share floor should have been disclosed to the shareholders. I find that 
Fitzgerald has been unable to satisfy on this record the materiality requirement 
because the number was preliminary. (71) Furthermore, Fitzgerald refers to a 
range of $34 to $36 per share that the Special Committee focused on during its 
negotiations with Vishay (before Vishay decided to proceed with its unilateral 
exchange offer). I do not doubt that the shareholders would find those numbers 
helpful, but again, they are not material. Negotiating positions can be taken 
for many reasons, some of which are not meaningfully related to value. The 
position may have been taken (and the record is far from clear on this) simply 
in what turned out to be a futile effort to obtain a higher price. In any event, 
the best understanding of Lehman's position that it developed after obtaining 
the information that it deemed appropriate and having had time to reflect upon 
the information it obtained, 
 
- ------------------ 
 
(70) Deposition of Mark Segall, Ex. 2. 
 
(71) See, e.g., In re Triton Group Ltd. Shareholders Litig., Del. Ch., C.A. No. 
11429, Chandler, V.C. (Mar. 11, 1991); In re Anderson Clayton Shareholders 
Litig., Del, Ch., 519 A.2d 680 (1986) (disclosure of intermediate opinion). 
 
                                       38 



   41 
including information about the market in which Siliconix participates, can be 
found in the Schedule 14D-9, which discloses its analysis. 
 
 
      (n) Fitzgerald next turns to the alleged conflicts of interest of the 
Special Committee members. Where there are material conflicts, disclosure of 
information sufficient to allow the shareholders to assess and understand those 
conflicts is necessary.(72) The Registration Statement(73) and the Schedule 
14D-9(74) both disclose that the Special Committee members had "prior business 
relationships with Vishay." It was disclosed that Segall had been a partner with 
the law firm that represents Vishay, had recently represented Vishay personally, 
and had represented Vishay when it acquired its interest in Siliconix. It was 
also disclosed that Talbert in the 1980s had, in effect, been Vishay's banker 
and now owns Vishay stock. The personal friendship of Segall and Talbert with 
Vishay executives and a limited volume of business done with Vishay by Segall's 
current employer were not disclosed. Under current Delaware law, personal 
friendship is not an indication of disloyalty.(75) Similarly, the apparently 
limited business relationship between Segall's employer and Vishay does not 
trigger any 
 
- ---------------- 
 
(72) Oliver v. Boston University, Del. Ch., C.A. No. 16570, Steele, V.C. (July 
18, 2000, revised July 25, 2000). 
 
(73) Registration Statement at 48. 
 
(74) Schedule 14D-9 at 3. 
 
(75) See Crescent/Mach I Partners L.P. v. Turner, Del. Ch., C.A. No. 17455, 
Steele, J. (Sep. 29, 2000). 
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significant issue of conflict. Thus, any additional disclosures that could have 
been made would not have been material.(76) 
 
      (o) The sufficiency of the disclosures as to why the Special Committee 
failed to take a position on whether shareholders should accept or reject the 
tender must also be considered. The disclosure that the Special Committee was 
unable to come to a recommendation, and the reasons behind its inability to do 
so, are material because those facts may well be viewed by minority shareholders 
as tending to suggest that there are reasons for considering rejection of the 
exchange offer. Also, once Siliconix disclosed the reasons for the Special 
Committee's neutrality, those disclosures had to be complete and truthful. As 
noted above, several relevant factors were identified. While it would have been 
more helpful if there had been a focus on the relative significance of the 
factors to the Special Committee's decision, the disclosure on its face appears 
complete, and Fitzgerald has not made a preliminary showing that the explanation 
given was either misleading or incomplete. 
 
      (p) Finally, Fitzgerald has identified a number of matters that he 
contends should have been disclosed, such as the reasons why the Special 
 
- ---------------- 
 
(76) I recognize Talbert may have been hand-picked to serve on the Special 
Committee, but merely because one is selected by someone to be a director does 
not mean that he is beholden to that person. 
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Committee contested the original tender offer of $28.82 per share, what the 
negotiating points between the Special Committee and Vishay were, and the 
Special Committee's discussions with Lehman over its transactional analysis. 
Fitzgerald has failed to show that any of these were material because they 
involve intermediate steps and there is no right to a "play-by-play" of the 
negotiation or review process.(77) 
 
      In conclusion, I have not found that, on this preliminary record, 
Fitzgerald had made the necessary showing to establish any disclosure violation. 
Accordingly, I will now turn to a consideration of whether or not the tender is 
coercive. 
 
      4. COERCION. 
 
      A tender offer is coercive if the tendering shareholders are "wrongfully 
induced by some act of the defendant to sell their shares for reasons unrelated 
to the economic merits of the sale.(78) The wrongful acts must "[influence] in 
some 
 
- ------------------- 
 
(77) Arnold v. Society for Savings Bankcorp. Inc., Del. Ch., C.A. No. 12883, 
mem. op. at 17, Chandler, V.C. (Dec. 17, 1993), aff'd in part & rev'd in part, 
Del. Supr., 650 A.2d 1270 (1994). 
 
(78) Ivanhoe Partners v. Newmont Mining Corp., Del. Ch., 533 A.2d 585, 605, 
aff'd., Del. Supr., 535 A.2d 1334 (1987); Ocean Drilling, supra, mem. op. at 
10-11; Eisenberg v. Chicago Milwaukee Corp., supra, 537 A.2nd 1051, 1061. 
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material way" the shareholder's decision to tender.(79) I now turn to the 
instances alleged by Fitzgerald to constitute actionable coercion. 
 
 
      (a) Fitzgerald contends that the timing of Vishay's actions created 
coercive pricing conditions in three ways. 
 
      First, he alleges that the transaction was timed to take advantage of 
Siliconix' temporarily low price, Vishay, however, did not propose the 
transaction at an historic low. Indeed, the price of Siliconix, as of the time 
of the exchange offer, had risen significantly from its then recent low in 
December 2000. (The stock had been as high as $144.50 in March 2000.) Given 
the volatility of the Siliconix stock, like many stocks in the technology 
sector, it is difficult to give either credit or blame to Vishay based on any 
timing decision. Moreover, Vishay has provided a credible explanation that it 
chose to pursue the balance of the minority shares because of industry 
conditions and its needs to achieve the benefits of consolidation with 
Siliconix. In a context where a company was tendering for its own stock, this 
Court observed: 
 
            If these [timing and the unwarranted decision not to pay dividends] 
           were the only relevant circumstances (and if proper disclosure was 
           made of all material facts), the Court would have difficulty 
           concluding, at least on this preliminary record, that the Offer is 
           inequitably coercive. In what sense do corporate directors behave 
 
- ------------------ 
 
(79) Ivanhoe Partners v. Newmont Mining Corp., supra, 533 A.2d AT 605-06. 
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            inequitably if they cause the corporation to offer to purchase its 
            own publicly-held shares at a premium above market, even if the 
            market price is at an historic low? So long as all materials facts 
            are candidly disclosed, the transaction would appear to be 
            voluntary.(80) 
 
Although there may be circumstances where the timing of a tender could be deemed 
coercive because of market conditions, they are not present here, 
 
      Second, the original tender offer of February 2000, according to 
Fitzgerald, was intended by Vishay to keep the Siliconix price depressed. That 
tender offer set forth a price per share of $28.82. If it was intended as a 
"cap," it was unsuccessful because Siliconix traded as high as $32.67 per share 
on May 23, 2001, All two-step merger transactions may be said to have some 
effect at "capping" the price,(81) but an announcement, such as the one Vishay 
made in February (and one which Vishay apparently was lawfully entitled to 
make), cannot be said to have a coercive effect three months later, at least 
without more proof than is available at this stage of the proceedings. 
 
- -------------------- 
 
(80) Eisenberg v. Chicago Milwaukee Corp., 537 A.2d at 1061 (involving a tender 
offer shortly after the Black Monday of October, 1987); see, e.g., Sealy 
Mattress Co. of New Jersey, Inc. V. Sealy Inc., Del. Ch., 532 A.2d 1324 (1987); 
MacLane Gas Co. Limited Partnership v. Enserch Corp., Del, Ch., C.A. No. 10760, 
Chandler, V.C. (Dec. 9, 1992) aff'd, Del. Supr., 633 A.2d 369 (1933) (TABLE), 
 
(81) See Ocean Drilling, supra, mem. op. at 7. 
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         Third, Fitzgerald asserts that, by using the temporarily low price and 
its alleged market manipulation efforts, Vishay has demonstrated to the minority 
shareholders that their future as Siliconix shareholders will be adversely 
affected by these on-going market manipulations to deny them a fair value for 
their Siliconix holdings. If the announcement in February did not constitute 
market manipulation to establish a coercive environment for the tender, the 
unspecified "on-going" efforts similarly do not evidence actionable coercion. 
 
         (b) Vishay's failure to commit absolutely to pursue the short-form 
merger, following a successful tender, on the same terms as the tender, 
Fitzgerald argues, constitutes actionable coercion, The implicit threat is said 
to be that the short-form merger might be consummated on less favorable terms, 
and, notwithstanding the protection afforded by their appraisal rights, 
Siliconix shareholders will be wrongfully induced to respond favorably to the 
tender out of fear that they might be faced with reduced consideration in the 
context of the short-form merger or, perhaps worse, as Vishay has disclosed as a 
possibility, they may find themselves for an extended period of time or even 
permanently as members of an even smaller minority. The question is whether 
Vishay's position, and its disclosure to the Siliconix shareholders, constitutes 
actionable coercion. This Court has considered whether the refusal to commit to 
a second 
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step merger following a tender is coercive and has concluded that it is not.(82) 
I see nothing in the facts of this case to persuade to deviate from this line of 
authority. 
 
         (c) Fitzgerald has also observed that Vishay's Registration 
Statement(83) reflects Vishay's intent to delist Siliconix shares from the 
NASDAQ. The threat of delisting, with its potentially significant adverse impact 
on liquidity, was viewed by the Court in Eisenberg v. Chicago Milwaukee Corp. 
as the final factor that led to the conclusion that the tender there was 
coercive.(84) 
 
         The Registration Statement, however, provides, "We [Vishay] intend to 
cause the de-listing of the Siliconix shares from NASDAQ following consummation 
of the offer and the short-form merger." (emphasis added). Thus, there is no 
threat by Vishay to delist the Siliconix stock until after completion of the 
short-form merger, at which time, by definition, there would be no more publicly 
traded Siliconix stock. 
 
 
- ---------- 
(82) Id., supra, mem. op. at 5 ("I am not persuaded that this structural feature 
     of the exchange offer is actionable coercion."); Life Technologies, supra, 
     Transcript at 9-l1 ("not an argument that leads me to believe that the 
     offer is coercive.") (intention, but not absolute commitment, to engage in 
     second step.) 
 
(83) Registration Statement at 44. 
 
(84) Eisenberg v. Chicago Milwaukee Corp., supra, 537 A.2d at 1062. 
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         The Registration Statement also provides that the Siliconix "could be" 
delisted if the tender is completed but the short-form merger is not carried 
out.(85) The Registration Statement refers readers to another section(86) to 
explain both the reasons for, and the consequences of, a potential delisting. 
Unlike Eisenberg, where the acquirer vowed to initiate the delisting,(87) here 
any delisting would depend upon the success of the Vishay tender. Thus, this is 
not threatening or coercive but, instead, is the disclosure of a potential (and 
undeniably adverse) consequence to those shareholders who do not tender, if the 
tender is successful. By itself, or in conjunction with, the other allegedly 
coercive circumstances, Fitzgerald has not demonstrated that the delisting 
statement constitutes coercion, at least at this preliminary stage. 
 
         (d) In some sense, Fitzgerald laments the position of a minority 
shareholder in a corporation where one shareholder controls more than 80% of the 
stock. If the tender is successful and he does not tender, Fitzgerald will 
either be a member of an even smaller minority or his stock will be the object 
of a short-form merger that will divest him of his pure stake in Siliconix. 
Perhaps 
 
 
- ---------- 
(85)  Registration Statement at 44. 
 
(86)  Registration Statement at 40 (Purpose of the Offer: the Merger; Appraisal 
      Rights). 
 
(87)  Eisenberg v. Chicago Milwaukee Corp., supra, 537 A.2d at 1062 ("Those 
      directors have disclosed that they intend to seek to eliminate a valuable 
      attribute of the capital preferred stock, namely, its NYSE listing.") 
 
 
                                       46 



   49 
 
these circumstances are not happy ones, but they are allowed by law and inherent 
in the nature of his holdings and, thus, while perhaps encouraging him to 
tender, do not constitute actionable coercion.(88) 
 
         Accordingly, Fitzgerald has not succeeded in demonstrating, at this 
time, that he has a reasonable probability of success on the merits of his 
claims. 
 
         c. IRREPARABLE HARM. 
 
         Because Fitzgerald has not demonstrated a reasonable probability of 
success on the merits of his claims, I will only briefly touch upon the 
remaining prongs of the preliminary injunction standard. 
 
         As a general matter, a plaintiff seeking to enjoin preliminarily a 
tender offer must show that, in the absence of the interim relief: (i) the 
injury could not easily be undone and (ii) damages would not be an adequate 
remedy.(89) 
 
         The assessment of the likelihood of irreparable harm depends to some 
extent on the nature of the injuries suffered. For example, if the injury is 
one arising out of a material disclosure violation, irreparable harm will more 
likely be found because "Delaware law recognizes that an after-the-fact damages 
case is 
 
 
- ---------- 
(88)  See In re Grace Energy Corp. Shareholders Litig., Del. Ch., C.A. No. 
      12464, Hartnett, V.C, (June 26, 1992). 
 
(89)  See, e.g., Kingsbridge Capital Group v. Dunkin' Donuts, Inc., Del. Ch., 
      C.A. No. 10907, mem. op. at 14, Chandler, V.C. (Aug. 7, 1989). 
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not a precise or efficient method by which to remedy disclosure deficiencies. 
(90) 
 
Of course, if the contemplated tender is completed,(91) it will be hard to 
unwind. 
 
         On the other hand, because of Fitzgerald's extensive argument about 
fair price and the entire fairness standard with an emphasis on the fair price 
component, it is reasonable to infer that the ultimate principal concern will be 
one of value. Damages can be awarded and, indeed, have been awarded after a 
trial that followed denial of a preliminary injunction application addressed to 
halting a tender offer.(92) 
 
         D. BALANCE OF THE EQUITIES. 
 
 
         I need not engage in any extended consideration of this prong of the 
preliminary injunction standard. I simply note a reluctance, under these 
circumstances, to deprive the Siliconix shareholders of the opportunity to 
exchange their shares for Vishay stock or of the opportunity to exercise their 
majority will to derail the tender under the "majority of the minority" tender 
aspect of the proposed transaction, if that is their collective wisdom. 
 
 
 
- ---------- 
(90)  In re Stapes, Inc., supra, mem. op. at 57; Sonet v. Plum Creek Timber Co., 
    L.P., Del. Ch., C.A. No. 16931, mem. op. at 19, Jacobs, V.C. (Mar. 18, 
    1999). 
 
(91)  Of course, if a majority of the minority does not tender its shares, there 
    will not be irreparable harm. 
 
(92)  KAHN V. UNITED STATE SUGAR CORP., Del. Ch. C.A. No. 7313, Hartnett, V.C. 
    (Dec. 10, 1985); see also, Ocean Drilling, supra, mem. op. at 7; cf. Andra 
    v. Blount, Del. Ch., C.A. No. 17154, Strine, V.C. (Mar. 29, 2000). 
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                                 IV. CONCLUSION 
 
         For the foregoing reasons, an Order denying Fitzgerald's Motion for a 
Preliminary Injunction will be entered. 
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                IN THE COURT OF CHANCERY OF THE STATE OF DELAWARE 
 
                          IN AND FOR NEW CASTLE COUNTY 
 
 
 IN RE SILICONIX INCORPORATED    :           CONSOLIDATED 
 SHAREHOLDERS LITIGATION         :           CA. No. 18700 
 
                                      ORDER 
 
         NOW, this 19th day of June, 2001, for the reasons set forth in the 
Memorandum Opinion of this date, 
 
         IT IS HEREBY ORDERED, that Plaintiff Raymond L. Fitzgerald's Motion 
for a Preliminary Injunction be, and the same hereby is, denied. 
 
 
 
                                                /s/  John W. Noble 
                                                ___________________________ 
                                                    Vice Chancellor 
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NEWS RELEASE 
 
                         Contact: Richard N. Grubb, 
                         Executive Vice President and 
                         Chief Financial Officer or 
                         Robert A. Freece, Senior Vice President 
                         610/644-1300 
 
FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 
 
                         DELAWARE COURT REFUSES TO STOP 
                     VISHAY'S EXCHANGE OFFER FOR SILICONIX 
 
     MALVERN, PENNSYLVANIA -- June 21, 2001 -- Vishay Intertechnology, Inc. 
(NYSE: VSH) announced today that the Delaware Court of Chancery has denied a 
request for a preliminary injunction to enjoin Vishay's exchange offer for the 
publicly held shares of Siliconix incorporated (NASDAQ: SILI). In its decision, 
the court stated that the plaintiff "has not demonstrated a reasonable 
probability of success on the merits of his claims." 
 
     Vishay commenced its offer on May 25, 2001 to exchange 1.5 shares of 
common stock of Vishay for each share of common stock of Siliconix that it does 
not already own, with cash to be paid in lieu of fractional shares of Vishay. 
Vishay currently owns approximately 80.4% of the outstanding shares of 
Siliconix. The offer will expire at 12:00 midnight, Friday, June 22, 2001, 
unless extended. 
 
     The offer is conditioned on there being validly tendered and not withdrawn 
a majority of the shares of Siliconix that are not already owned by Vishay. 
There are 29,879,040 shares of Siliconix stock outstanding, of which 5,849,040 
are publicly held. There are also other conditions to the offer. 
 
     In accordance with the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission, 
Vishay has filed with the SEC and disseminated to Siliconix stockholders 
exchange offer materials. Siliconix has filed with the SEC and disseminated to 
Siliconix stockholders a solicitation/recommendation statement on Schedule 
14d-9. These materials can be obtained from MacKenzie Partners, Inc., the 
information agent for the offer, 156 Fifth Avenue, New York, New York 10010, 
(212) 929-5500 or toll free (800) 322-2885. Investors are urged to read these 
documents carefully. 
 
     The exchange offer documents and other documents filed by Vishay and 
Siliconix with the SEC are available at the SEC's web site at www.sec.gov. Such 
documents may also be obtained from Vishay by directing requests to Vishay 
Intertechnology, Inc., 63 Lincoln Highway, Malvern, Pennsylvania 19355-2120, 
tel: (610) 644-1300. 
 
     Vishay, a Fortune 1,000 Company with year 2000 sales of $2.5 billion, is 
the largest U.S. and European manufacturer of passive electronic components 
(resistors, capacitors, inductors) and a major producer of discrete 
semiconductors (diodes, optoelectronics, transistors), IrDCs 
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(infrared communication devices), and power and analog switching integrated 
circuits. The Company's components can be found in products manufactured in a 
very broad range of industries worldwide. With headquarters in Malvern, 
Pennsylvania, Vishay employs over 20,000 people in 66 plants in the U.S., 
Mexico, Germany, Austria, the United Kingdom, France, Portugal, the Czech 
Republic, Hungary, Israel, Taiwan, China and the Philippines. Vishay can be 
found on the Internet at http://www.vishay.com. 
 
     Siliconix is a leading manufacturer of power MOSFETs, power IC and analog 
signal processing devices for computers, cell phones, fixed communications 
networks, automobiles and other electronic systems. The company uses Class 1, 
six-inch wafer fabs dedicated to the manufacture of power products in Santa 
Clara, California and Itzehoe, Germany. Power products are also manufactured by 
a subcontractor in Japan. Analog switches and multiplexers are fabricated by a 
subcontractor in Dresden, Germany, and small-signal transistors are 
manufactured by a subcontractor in Beijing, China. Assembly and test facilities 
include a company-owned facility in Taiwan, a facility in Shanghai, China, and 
subcontractors in the Philippines, China and the United States. 
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